HeinOnline

Citation: 1 An Act to Amend Title 35 United States Code with to Patents on Biotechnological Processes Pub. L. 109 Stat. 351 I 1995

Content downloaded/printed from HeinOnline (http://heinonline.org) Mon Mar 18 20:55:04 2013

- -- Your use of this HeinOnline PDF indicates your acceptance of HeinOnline's Terms and Conditions of the license agreement available at http://heinonline.org/HOL/License
- -- The search text of this PDF is generated from uncorrected OCR text.

BIOTECHNOLOGY PATENT PROTECTION ACT OF 1991

HEARING

BEFORE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY AND JUDICIAL ADMINISTRATION

OF THE

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

ONE HUNDRED SECOND CONGRESS

FIRST SESSION

ON

H.R. 1417

BIOTECHNOLOGY PATENT LAW PROTECTION ACT OF 1991

NOVEMBER 21, 1991

Serial No. 101



Printed for the use of the Committee on the Judiciary

U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON: 1993

2689

64-783 CC

For sale by the U.S. Government Printing Office HH102 Superintendent of Documents, Congressional Sales Office, Washington, DC 20402 ISBN 0-16-040715-X

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L. No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 I 1995

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

JACK BROOKS, Texas, Chairman

DON EDWARDS, California JOHN CONYERS, JR., Michigan ROMANO L. MAZZOLI, Kentucky WILLIAM J. HUGHES, New Jersey MIKE SYNAR, Oklahoma PATRICIA SCHROEDER, Colorado DAN GLICKMAN, Kansas BARNEY FRANK, Massachusetts CHARLES E. SCHUMER, New York EDWARD F. FEIGHAN, Ohio HOWARD L. BERMAN, California RICK BOUCHER, Virginia HARLEY O. STAGGERS, JR., West Virginia JOHN BRYANT, Texas MEL LEVINE, California GEORGE E. SANGMEISTER, Illinois CRAIG A. WASHINGTON, Texas PETER HOAGLAND, Nebraska MICHAEL J. KOPETSKI, Oregon JACK REED, Rhode Island

HAMILTON FISH, JR., New York CARLOS J. MOORHEAD, California HENRY J. HYDE, Illinois F. JAMES SENSENBRENNER, JR., Wisconsin BILL MCCOLLUM, Florida GEORGE W. GEKAS, Pennsylvania HOWARD COBLE, North Carolina LAMAR S. SMITH, Texas CRAIG T. JAMES, Florida TOM CAMPBELL, California STEVEN SCHIFF, New Mexico JIM RAMSTAD, Minnesota GEORGE ALLEN, Virginia

JONATHAN R. YAROWSKY, General Counsel ROBERT H. BRINK, Deputy General Counsel ALAN F. COFFEY, JR., Minority Chief Counsel

SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY AND JUDICIAL ADMINISTRATION

WILLIAM J. HUGHES, New Jersey, Chairman

JOHN CONYERS, JR., Michigan MIKE SYNAR, Oklahoma PATRICIA SCHROEDER, Colorado DAN GLICKMAN, Kansas BARNEY FRANK, Massachusetts CHARLES E. SCHUMER, New York RICK BOUCHER, Virginia MEL LEVINE, California GEORGE E. SANGMEISTER, Illinois CARLOS J. MOORHEAD, California HOWARD COBLE, North Carolina HAMILTON FISH, JR., New York F. JAMES SENSENBRENNER, JR., Wisconsin CRAIG T. JAMES, Florida TOM CAMPBELL, California

HAYDEN W. GREGORY, Counsel EDWARD O'CONNELL, Assistant Counsel MICHAEL J. REMINGTON, Assistant Counsel ELIZABETH FINE, Assistant Counsel LINDA C. HALL, Editor PHYLLIS HENDERSON, Staff Assistant VERONICA L. ELIGAN, Staff Assistant THOMAS E. MOONEY, Minority Counsel JOSEFH V. WOLFE, Minority Counsel

(II)

CONTENTS

HEARING DATE

November 21, 1991	Page 1
TEXT OF BILL	
H.R. 1417	3
OPENING STATEMENT	
Hughes, Hon. William J., a Representative in Congress from the State of New Jersey, and chairman, Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration	1
WITNESSES	
Allegretti, Dennis D., partner in the law firm of Allegretti & Witcoff, Chicago,	41
Chisum, Donald S., member of the board of directors, American Intellectual Property Law Association, and professor of law, University of	71
Washington	98
Princeton, NJ, on behalf of the Industrial Biotechnology Association	52
of Maryland	10
Manbeck, Harry F., Commissioner, U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, accompanied by Dieter Hoinkes and Charles Van Horn, Office of Legislation and International Affairs, and Fred McKelvey, Solicitor	15
Chemicals, Inc., Allentown, PA, on behalf of the Intellectual Property Owners, Inc.	83
Nelsen, Lita L., associate director, Technology Licensing Office, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, MA	50
Weilacher, Robert G., attorney, Beveridge, DeGrandi & Weilacher, Washington, DC, on behalf of the section of patent, trademark and copyright law, American Bar Association	75
LETTERS, STATEMENTS, ETC., SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING	
Allegretti, Dennis D., partner in the law firm of Allegretti & Witcoff, Chicago,	
IL, and Boston, MA: Prepared statement	44
Prepared statement	7
Chisum, Donald S., member of the board of directors, American Intellectual Property Law Association, and professor of law, University of Washington:	
Prepared statement Ebright, George W., chairman and chief executive officer, Cytogen Corp., Princeton, NJ, on behalf of the Industrial Biotechnology Association:	100
McMillen, Hon. Thomas C., a Representative in Congress from the State	10
Manbeck, Harry F., Commissioner, U.S. Patent and Trademark Office: Pre- pared statement	12

(III)

	1 480
 Marsh, William F., assistant general counsel, Patents, Air Products & Chemicals, Inc., Allentown, PA, on behalf of the Intellectual Property Owners, Inc.: Prepared statement Moorhead, Carlos J., a Representative in Congress from the State of Califor- nia: Letter from Paul E. Sweet, director, Federal governmental relations, University of California, to William J. Hughes chairman Subcommittee 	85
on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration, September 11, 1991	. 31
Neisen, Lita L., associate director, Technology Licensing Unite, Massachu- setts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, MA: Prepared statement	51
ton, DC, on behalf of the section of patent, trademark and copyright law, American Bar Association: Prepared statement	77
APPENDIXES	
 Appendix 1.—Series of letters (1-24) from numerous universities endorsing H.R. 1417, submitted by the Hon. Rick Boucher Appendix 2.—Letter from Chairman William J. Hughes, enclosing a letter from John J. Kelly, vice president, secretary and general counsel, Electronic Industries Association, December 3, 1991, to Harry F. Manbeck, Jr., Assist- 	137
ant Secretary and Commissioner, Patent and Trademark Office, U.S. Department of Commerce December 23, 1991	168
Appendix 3.—Letter from Harry F. Manbeck, Jr., to Chairman William J.	100
Hughes, February 13, 1992 Appendix 4.—Letter from Chairman William J. Hughes, to D. Dennis Allogratti antraging the law firm of Allogratti & Witcoff Itd December	176
23, 1991	1 9 2
Appendix 5.—Letter from D. Dennis Allegretti, to Chairman William J. Hughes, January 20, 1992	194
Appendix 6.—Letter from Chairman William J. Hughes, to George E. Ebright, president and chief executive officer, Cytogen Corp., December 23, 1991 Appendix 7.—Letter from Richard D. Godown, president, Industrial	197
Biotechnology Association (responding to letter to George E. Ebright), to Chairman William J. Hughes, January 31, 1991 Appendix 8.—Letter from Chairman William J. Hughes, to Lita L. Nelsen,	1 99
associate director, Technology Licensing Office, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, December 23, 1991 (no response received)	209
Appendix 9.—Statement of Richard G. Waterman, Ph.D., on behalf of the Dow Chemical Co., November 21, 1991	211
Appendix 10.—Letter from William G. Morin, director, Council on High Technology, National Association of Manufacturers, to Chairman William	
J. Hughes, November 21, 1991 Appendix 11.—Letter from James S. Rubin, legislative counsel, National	215
Association of Pharmaceutical Manufacturers, to Chairman William J. Hughes, November 16, 1991	217
Appendix 12.—Letter from Normal L. Balmar, chief patent counsel, Union Carbide Corp., to Chairman William J. Hughes, November 15, 1991	221
Appendix 13.—Letter from William M. Stover, vice president, Federal Government relations, Chemical Manufacturers Association, to Chairman William I. Hughes, Neuember 14, 1991	 005
Appendix 14.—Letter from John L. Pickitt, president, Computer and Business Equipment Manufacturers Association, to Chairman William J. Hughes,	220
Appendix 15.—Memorandum from Gordon M. Binder, chairman and chief executive officer, Amgen, Inc. (with attachments), to Chairman William	228
J. Hughes, November 18, 1991 Appendix 16.—News article by Bob Davis and Rose Gutfeld, "Bush to Propose Rules to Spur Biotechnology," the Wall Street Journal, February 19, 1992	231
at B6	291

BIOTECHNOLOGY PATENT PROTECTION ACT OF 1991

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 21, 1991

House of Representatives, SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY AND JUDICIAL ADMINISTRATION, COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 11 a.m., in room 2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. William J. Hughes (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. Present: Representatives William J. Hughes, Rick Boucher, Carlos J. Moorhead, Hamilton Fish, Jr., Howard Coble, and Craig T. James.

Also present: Hayden W. Gregory, counsel; Michael J. Remington, assistant counsel; Elizabeth R. Fine, assistant counsel; Edward O'Connell, assistant counsel; Phyllis Henderson, secretary; Thomas E. Mooney, minority counsel; and Joseph V. Wolfe, minority counsel.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN HUGHES

Mr. HUGHES. The Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration will come to order.

The Chair has received a request to cover this hearing in whole or in part by television broadcast, radio broadcast, still photography, or by any other similar method. And, in accordance with committee rule 5(a), permission will be granted, unless there is objection.

Is there objection?

[No response.]

Mr. HUGHES. Hearing none, permission will be granted.

Good morning and welcome to today's hearing. Today, the subcommittee is conducting a second day of hearings on biotechnology. Yesterday, we learned a great deal about the exciting research taking place at the National Institutes of Health and around the world in this important and burgeoning field. We also learned about the fundamental role that patent protection plays in promoting the research and development of biotechnology products. The United States leads the world in biotechnology. We want to

The United States leads the world in biotechnology. We want to assure that our biotechnology industry continues its remarkable progress. Today, we will address the question of whether our patent laws provide adequate protection for biotechnology inventions. H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, introduced by Representative Rick Boucher, is intended to address a

(1)

problem that has arisen in the patent protection afforded to the process of making recombinant products. Absent process patent protection, foreign companies are able to manufacture abroad and import into the U.S. products that are made using technology developed in this country. Of particular concern to the biotechnology industry is the fact that a patented host cell can be taken oversees and used to produce a recombinant protein abroad, and then the recombinant product can be imported back into this country.

Today we hope to learn more about the experience that the biotechnology industry has had with respect to the importation of recombinant products and whether it is one that demands a legislative solution. A number of witnesses this morning will suggest that Congress allow the courts and the administration the opportunity to resolve any ambiguity in the patent law within the context of the existing legal framework.

Assuming that a legislative solution is necessary, we must assess H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, to determine whether the proposal sets forth an appropriate solution. H.R. 1417 amends the patent law to revise the patentability of all processes. The subcommittee must take special care to examine what the impact of the proposed legislation would be both in the biotechnology industry, as well as other industries that might be affected by such a change.

It promises to be again another interesting hearing [The bill, H.R. 1417, follows:]

102D CONGRESS 1ST SESSION H.R. 1417

To amend title 35, United States Code, with respect to patents on certain processes.

3

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MARCH 13, 1991

Mr. BOUCHER (for himself, Mr. MOORHEAD, Mr. DWYER of New Jersey, Mr. COBLE, Ms. KAPTUR, Mr. GALLEGLY, Mr. MILLER of Washington, Mr. DELUGO, Mr. STENHOLM, Mr. TOWNS, Mrs. MORELLA, Mr. FISH, Mr. CAMPBELL of California, Mr. ANDREWS of Texas, Mr. LAGOMARSINO, Mr. BRUCE, Mr. MCCLOSKEY, Mr. DICKS, Mr. LIPINSKI, Mr. MCCOL-LUM, and Mr. JEFFERSON) introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee on the Judiciary

A BILL

To amend title 35, United States Code, with respect to patents on certain processes.

- 1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
- 2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
- **3** SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.
- 4 This Act may be cited as the "Biotechnology Patent

5 Protection Act of 1991".

I

2

4

1 SEC. 2. PATENTABILITY OF CERTAIN PROCESSES.

2 Section 103 of title 35, United States Code, is
3 amended by adding at the end the following new para4 graph:

"When a process of making or using a machine, man-5 6 ufacture, or composition of matter is sought to be patented in the same application as such machine, manufac-7 8 ture, or composition of matter, such process shall not be 9 considered as obvious under this section if such machine, 10 manufacture, or composition of matter is novel under section 102 and nonobvious under this section. If the patent-11 ability of such process depends upon such machine, manu-12 13 facture, or composition of matter, then a single patent 14 shall issue on the application.".

15 SEC. 3. EFFECTIVE DATE.

16 The amendment made by section 2 shall apply to all 17 United States patents granted on or after the date of the 18 enactment of this Act and to all applications for United 19 States patents pending on or filed after such date of enact-20 ment, including any application for the reissuance of a 21 patent. Mr. HUGHES. The Chair recognizes the distinguished gentleman from California.

Mr. MOORHEAD. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I very much appreciate the scheduling of these hearings. I know the chairman's schedule has been full, as well as that of the subcommittee. I do appreciate all of his efforts in making these hearings possible.

I would also like to commend the gentleman from Virginia, Rick Boucher, our lead sponsor of the bill, for all of his hard work in bringing about these hearings.

From an economic point of view, the U.S. biotech industry has gone from zero revenues and zero jobs 15 years ago to \$6 billion and 70,000 jobs in 1991. The U.S. Department of Commerce projects a \$30 billion market for biotech products by the year 2000, and many in industry believe this estimate to be conservative.

Companies that depend heavily on research and development are especially vulnerable to foreign competitors who copy and sell their products without permission. The reason that high technology companies are so vulnerable is that for them the cost of innovation, rather than the cost of production, is the key cost incurred in bringing a product to market.

In addition to their ability to obtain and enforce a patent, small companies in particular must be concerned about obtaining a patent in a timely fashion. As a result, the Patent Office reports that the backlog in biotechnology patent applications have been increased from 17,400 at the end of fiscal year 1990 to 19,500 at the end of June of this year. According to the testimony of the Patent Commissioner, the average biotechnology patent takes 27 months to issue, while other patents take about 18 months. I am concerned that despite the cut in the PTO budget request that the PTO will be able to continue to reduce this backlog.

Delays of this type are unacceptable, particularly for an industry that is so dependent on patents to raise capital and reinvestment in manufacturing plants and new product development, and even more so for an industry targeted by Japan for major and considered competition. The Patent Office is taking steps to improve the situation, reorganizing its biotechnology examination group and increasing the number of new examiners it intends to hire over the next year. The PTO is also implementing special pay rates for their biotechnology examiners and creating new expert biotech examiners.

This subcommittee made the first step, in 1988, in the omnibus trade bill, when the Congress enacted two bills I introduced relating to process patents and reform of the International Trade Commission. However, our work will not be complete until we enact H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, which has been introduced by Rick Boucher and myself. This bill modifies the test for obtaining a process patent. It overrules *In re Durden*, 1985, a case frequently criticized that has been cited by the Patent Office as grounds for denial of biotech patents, as well as chemical and other process patent cases.

Because so many of the biotech inventions are protected by patents, the future of that industry depends greatly on what Congress does to protect U.S. patents from unfair foreign competition. America's foreign competitors, most of whom have invested comparatively little in biotechnology research, have targeted the biotech industry for major and concerted action. According to the Biotechnology Association, in Japan the Ministry of International Trade and Industry and the Japanese biotechnology industry have joined forces and established a central plan to turn Japanese biotechnology into a 127 billion yen per year industry by the year 2000. If we fail to enact needed legislation, the Congress may contribute to the fulfillment of that projection.

Mr. Chairman, I hope we can move this legislation as fast as we can through the subcommittee.

Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman.

I would like to welcome this morning as our opening witness our distinguished colleague, Representative Tom McMillen, who represents—

Mr. BOUCHER. Mr. Chairman, I have a statement. In deference to the interest of the committee in moving rapidly, I would just ask unanimous consent that it be placed in the record.

Mr. HUGHES. Without objection, so ordered. In fact, any members who have a statement might offer their statement for the record. [The prepared statement of Mr. Boucher follows:] RICK BOUCHER 97H DISTRICT VIRGINIA COMMITTEES

SCIENCE, SPACE, AND TECHNOLOGY

CHAIRMAN, SUSCOMMITTEE ON SCIENCE

ASSISTANT MAJORITY WHIP



WASHINGTON OFFICE 405 CANNON HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING WASHINGTON DC 20515 (202) 225-3861

Congress of the United States House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

REMARKS OF CONGRESSMAN RICK BOUCHER HOUSE SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

NOVEMBER 21, 1991

Good morning. I thank the Chairman very much for holding this hearing today on the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act. I also thank this distinguished panel for agreeing to appear here today, and I look forward to hearing your testimony.

The biotech industry is immensely important for our country's economic future. Its annual sales are now about \$4 billion, and experts predict that this figure may reach \$30 billion within the next decade. The American biotech industry conducts up to \$3.2 billion worth of research and development every year, and over the past seven years, it has won approval to market about twenty new products.

This work holds great promise for millions of Americans. Through recombinant processes, biotechnology industries create new products which benefit agricultural industries and assist in environmental cleanups. They also invent medicines which allow patients to receive new kinds of treatment for life-threatening diseases and previously incurable conditions.

America's biotechnology companies lead the world. American firms conduct the most R&D, use the most sophisticated technologies, and invent the most new products. And if their inventions receive the legal protection against piracy and unfair competition which they have earned, American firms will continue to lead the world.

Today, however, biotech inventions do not receive this strong protection. And as a result, the biotech industry's position, in fact, is under threat--not from unfair trade practices abroad, nor from our economic problems at home. The problem which the biotechnology industry has encountered stems from a simple and obvious inadequacy in our patent law.

In most cases, biotechnology products are genetically engineered forms of chemicals which occur in nature. To create them, a biotech firm genetically engineers a host cell to produce a particular hormone or protein. The firm then treats it according to a frequently straightforward process, which causes the cell to begin producing that hormone or protein. The result is a unique starting product used to create a unique end product.

2

Given that these end products already exist in nature, and that many have been previously isolated and purified--although in such small quantities as to be medically and commercially useless--they are essentially unpatentable. Biotech firms, therefore, count on patenting the process they use to produce the protein to protect their R&D investment and the innovations that investment produces.

Under the 1974 decision, <u>In re Mancey</u>, this should be a simple procedure. That case found, as it should, that the presence of a novel starting material justified granting a process patent when the novel starting material was combined with a previously known process to yield an unexpected result.

In 1985, however, a case called <u>In re Durden</u>, dealing with a science unrelated to biotechnology, found the opposite--that regardless of whether a firm invented a new end product, the Patent Office must examine the process in isolation from its starting material and final result in order to issue a process patent. In practice, that standard frequently makes it extraordinarily difficult for biotech firms to patent anything other than their starting materials.

Rather than examining the totality of the invention to decide whether it is new, innovative and valuable, the Patent Office focuses on the narrow issue of whether the process used to get from a novel starting material to a novel end product differs from the processes used to create totally unrelated biotech products. The result is that the Patent Office frequently denies process patents for innovative products and leaves them wide open to foreign exploitation. And because of this, a foreign firm can take the starting material abroad, duplicate the American firm's process, produce an identical end product and export it back to the U.S. without violating any law.

Some argue that a recent decision, <u>In re Pleuddemann</u>, will solve the problem that <u>In re Durden</u> created. They are incorrect. <u>In re Pleuddemann</u> confuses the issue rather than settling it. This case creates an arcane distinction between patenting the "use" of a novel starting material and the process of "making" the end product. As the Patent and Trademark Office itself states, the decision "has not clarified the law and leaves patent applicants, including applicants in the biotechnology field, unable to predict with reasonable certainty whether they can obtain process patents."

Clearly, <u>Pleuddemann</u> is not good enough. And there is no reason to allow an obvious, legislatively correctable flaw in our patent law to continue damaging the competitiveness of American firms, slowing research and delaying the invention of life-saving medicine. We understand the problem, we know what the solution is, and the legislation to implement that solution is before us today.

3

In effect, our current patent law encourages foreign firms to copy American intellectual products and discourages American firms from doing the expensive R&D necessary to invent it in the first place. This is the opposite of the goal of the patent law--to encourage research, development and invention.

H.R. 1417 specifies that, as states in <u>In re Mancey</u>, that when a firm combines a novel starting material with a known process to yield a novel end product, it can claim a patent over the process. This will eliminate the flaw in patent law that weakens our competitiveness and gives foreign companies an unfair advantage over American firms. It will have no ramifications on our trade negotiations--in fact, it will simply give our biotech researchers the functionally equivalent patent rights that their Japanese and European competitors already have. It has wide support in the American biotech industry and the academic community. The Administration has endorsed it, and I hope we will act soon to pass it.

Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, and I look forward to this hearing.

Mr. HUGHES. We have a lot of witnesses today, and, frankly, I just hope that all of the witnesses can summarize their remarks so that we can move through what promises to be a very interesting hearing. But there are a lot of questions to be asked, and I hope that we can summarize so that we can get right to questions. All of us have read the statements.

I would like to welcome this morning, as I indicated, our opening witness, our distinguished colleague Representative Tom McMillen, who represents the Fourth Congressional District of Maryland. Representative McMillen is a founder and cochairman of the Congressional Biotechnology Caucus. We really welcome him this morning. I know he is one of the leaders in the area of biotechnology in the Congress.

Tom, we have your statement which, without objection, will be made a part of the record, and you may proceed as you see fit.

STATEMENT OF HON. THOMAS C. McMILLEN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MARYLAND

Mr. MCMILLEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee. I am certainly pleased to be here on behalf of the Congressional Biotechnology Caucus and its 68 members. A lot of people ask me why I am so interested in biotechnology, and I tell them that I am proof that that growth hormone works very well. So I am pleased to be here as cochair with Congressman Bliley and Senators Lautenberg and Brown.

And I just want to say, Mr. Chairman, this is the only piece of legislation that the caucus has endorsed, H.R. 1417. We think it is very, very important.

You enumerated, as well as Mr. Moorhead, what biotechnology means to this country: In the last 15 years, 70,000 new jobs, \$5.8 billion in new revenues, \$600 million in adding to our annual trade balance. It has been vital in the areas of health, the environment, and agriculture. I think when you focus on the health areas I think it is very, very interesting that last week Dr. Tony Fauci, who directs AIDS research at NIH, told Senator Lautenberg and myself that our Nation is extremely fortunate that this terrible AIDS epidemic began after the advent of biotechnology. He said that if AIDS had occurred before biotechnology existed, we wouldn't have known what a human retrovirus was or how it works, we wouldn't be able to diagnose the disease or ensure the safety of our blood supply, and quite frankly, we would have no hope for a cure for this disease.

I think one of the things that I want to stress to the subcommittee is that biotechnology is very, very important for our country, and the research does not come cheap. In fact, the industry has invested \$3.2 billion in research and development this year. That is an 18-percent increase over the last year. And the companies in biotechnology spend an average of \$81,000 per employee, which is very, very high. So I want to stress that I think this industry has promise. I think it is very, very important that it has the regulatory framework to encourage that promise.

I am very concerned about the patent protection that is vital to this industry. Without protecting this industry from foreign piracy,

I don't think American companies can maintain this edge that they have had to date.

We often in the Congress criticize American companies for being shortsighted. That they only invest for today and they can never invest for tomorrow. That is not the case in the biotechnology industry. As you know, Mr. Chairman, an average biotech company may take 10 to 12 years of huge, enormous investments, high-risk research and development investments in the neighborhood of \$100 to \$200 million of risk capital before they can even bring a product to the market. It is a long product cycle, and I don't think anybody can accuse the biotechnology industry of being impatient. But I think what is required is adequate patent protection. And I say that it is very, very wrong and it would be a tragedy if future biotechnology products were stamped "Invented in America; made in Japan," simply because Congress failed to staunch the hemorrhage of intellectual property rights which are permitted under the current law. Foreign companies can do things that our domestic companies cannot do.

So, Mr. Chairman, without getting into the specifics of the bill, other witnesses will do so, let me just say that I believe that the caucus wants this legislation to move as expeditiously as possible, and it will remedy a problem that I think is a hurdle for this industry to reap the great rewards that it can for our future.

Thank you.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, thank you very much, Tom, for an excellent statement. I don't have any questions.

The gentleman from California.

Mr. MOORHEAD. I just want to congratulate our colleague for the work he is doing in the caucus. It is a very important area and it is one that needs more attention, and it is far more important that it gets the attention of the Members of Congress. You are doing a great work there.

Mr. MCMILLEN. Thank you.

Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Virginia, the author of H.R. 1417 and a very valued member of the subcommittee?

Mr. BOUCHER. I don't have any question, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Florida.

Mr. JAMES. No questions at this time. Thank you so much for your enlightening testimony. Mr. MCMILLEN. Thank you.

Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from North Carolina.

Mr. COBLE. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MCMILLEN. I saw him come in with that one sneaker. I was very impressed. I hope you are using biotechnology to repair that sore ankle.

Mr. COBLE. Don't challenge me today.

[Laughter]

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Tom.

[The prepared statement of Mr. McMillen follows:]

Statement of Representative Tom McMillen

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for giving me this opportunity to appear before you on behalf of the Congressional Biotechnology Caucus and its 68 members to testify in support of the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act (H.R. 1417). I have the privilege of serving as co-chairman of the biotechnology caucus, along with Representative Bliley and Senators Lautenberg and Brown.

The purpose of the caucus is to help Members of Congress become aware of the problems facing the U.S. biotechnology industry and to support legislation that addresses these problems. Thus far, the only piece of legislation that has been endorsed by the caucus is the bill that is the subject of your hearing today.

Biotechnology is one of our Nation's most exciting new industries. In less than fifteen years, this industry has created 70,000 new jobs -- high paying, high tech jobs in new, nonpolluting facilities. It has created \$5.8 billion in annual revenues, contributing more than \$600 million to our annual trade balance. It has given doctors new tools for diagnosing and curing some of the most serious diseases known to man. Its potential in agriculture and environmental cleanup is only now being realized.

The promise of biotechnology has already been realized in health care, where virtually every biopharmaceutical approved for marketing has been deemed a "major therapeutic breakthrough" by the

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L. No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 12 1995

FDA. Dozens of serious and life-threatening diseases are now diagnosable and treatable because of biotechnology.

Just last week, Dr. Tony Fauci, who directs AIDS research at the National Institutes of Health, told Senator Lautenberg and I that our Nation is incredibly fortunate that this terrible epidemic began after the advent of biotechnology. He said that if AIDS had occurred before biotechnology existed, we wouldn't have known what a human retrovirus was or how it works. We wouldn't be able to diagnose the disease or ensure the safety of our blood supply. We would have had no hope at all of ever developing a cure or a vaccine. He also noted that the most promising AIDS research -and cancer research and cystic fibrosis research -- is being done by biotechnology researchers in our universities and our companies.

One thing that has become clear to me in the short time that I have co-chaired the caucus is that the enormous contributions made by this industry -- both for our Nation's health and our economy -- do not come cheap. Biotechnology is the most researchintensive industry in this country. The industry has invested \$3.2 billion in R&D this year alone, an 18% increase over 1990. Biotechnology companies spend almost half of their revenue -- an incredible of \$81,000 per employee -- on R&D.

This is the price for the U.S. achieving and maintaining its world leadership position in this technology. And this is the reason that improved patent protection is vital to the biotechnology industry. Without the ability to protect their inventions from foreign piracy, American biotechnology companies simply cannot sustain this level of investment in innovation.

We in Congress often berate American industries for being too short-sighted, too oriented towards the next quarterly report, not investing in the future. This is certainly not the case for biotech companies. It takes the average biotech company ten to twelve years of huge, high risk R&D investments -- generally \$100 -200 million -- before it brings its first product to market. As far as I can tell, no other industry has such a long product cycle. Clearly, biotech companies are not impatient.

But inadequate patent protection means that a foreign company can copy an innovative product, and unfairly compete with the American pioneer. I say "foreign companies" because it is relatively easy for a U.S. inventor to obtain a gene patent that prevents domestic competition. It is ironic that current law allows foreign companies to do that which is prohibited for domestic companies. And it would be a tragedy if future biotechnology products were stamped "Invented in America; made in Japan" simply because Congress failed to staunch the hemorrage of intellectual property permitted under current law.

Mr. Chairman, the Congressional Biotechnology Caucus believes that the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act will remedy the problem and we urge the subcommittee to support it. I thank you for giving me the opportunity to present the caucus' views. Mr. HUGHES. I would like to welcome our second witness this morning, Mr. Harry Manbeck, Commissioner of the Patent and Trademark Office. Commissioner Manbeck is accompanied this morning by Dieter Hoinkes and Charles Van Horn, of the Office of Legislation and International Affairs, and Fred McKelvey, the Patent and Trademark Office Solicitor.

Commissioner Manbeck, thank you once again for providing the subcommittee with advice, sage advice, and comments on pending legislation. We are grateful for your continued input, and we value your views very highly.

As I indicated, we have received your statement and, without objection, it will be made a part of the record in full. We hope you can summarize for us so we can get right to questions; you may proceed as you see fit. Welcome.

STATEMENT OF HARRY F. MANBECK, COMMISSIONER, U.S. PAT-ENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY DIETER HOINKES AND CHARLES VAN HORN, OFFICE OF LEGISLATION AND INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS, AND FRED McKELVEY, SOLICITOR

Mr. MANBECK. Thank you, Mr. Hughes. I will present an abbreviated statement this morning, since you have our full statement for the record, I believe.

Mr. Chairman, and members of the subcommittee, I am pleased to testify on H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991. This bill would amend our patent law to afford needed additional protection for inventions, including those in the field of biotechnology. We are in full agreement with the bill's intent to improve the U.S. patent law to stimulate the development of new products and processes by discouraging unfair foreign competition.

Under present law, many inventors and patent owners have a problem. They cannot prevent importation of a product made abroad by a process which uses a material patented in the United States unless they have patent protection for the process. Although not unique, the field of biotechnology is particularly susceptible to this problem. For example, some biotechnological processes of using patented host cells to produce certain proteins are typically conventional and therefore not patentable. Thus our law currently provides an unfair advantage to unauthorized users abroad of technology patented in the United States.

H.R. 1417 would provide an effective means of protecting technology patented in the United States from unfair foreign competition because it would permit an inventor to obtain patent protection on a method of using or making a product if that product itself is patentable. Thus, a patent to the method of using a patentable material to make a product would produce a basis for filing an infringement action under section 271(g) of title 35 of the United States Code. The patentee could also petition the International Trade Commission to issue an exclusion order under section 337 of the Tariff Act of 1930. At the same time, H.R. 1417 would not grant a patentee any greater rights vis-a-vis purely domestic infringers, because under section 154 of title 35 of the United States Code the holder of a patent to an invention, such as a host cell, may already exclude others from using that cell in the United States.

H.R. 1417 would amend section 103 of title 35 of the United States Code to ensure that under certain circumstances a process would not be considered obvious if it either makes or uses a machine, manufacture, or composition of matter that itself is novel or nonobvious. The amendment to section 103 would thus provide a mechanism for applicants who comply with its requirements to avoid a conclusion that a claim directed to a process of making or using a patentable material was obvious under this section, along the lines of the decision of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit in *In re Durden*.

In following *Durden*, the Patent and Trademark Office cannot interpret the present section 103 to require that a process be held patentable merely because a patentable material was either used or made by that process.

In August of last year, the Federal circuit revisited the issue of the patentability of processes in *In re Pleuddemann*, but did not clarify the law, thus leaving patent applicants unable to predict with any reasonable certainty whether they can obtain process patents of this nature. Similarly, the Patent and Trademark Office will continue to have difficulty during examination of patent applications relating to processes in resolving the seemingly unnecessary issue of whether a process is one for making or one for using a patentable machine, manufacture, or composition.

In this respect, the amendment proposed by H.R. 1417 would simplify and provide certainty in the determination of patentability of processes using or making novel and unobvious products for applicants who comply with its requirements. The bill would also eliminate any need to resolve whether a particular process was one of making or of using a specific patentable machine, manufacture, or composition of matter.

H.R. 1417 also recognizes that a process patent might extend the period of exclusivity of a product patent or could be sought by parties other than the holder of the product patent if process claims were permitted to be patented independently of the product patent. For this reason, the bill provides that the process of making or using a patentable product will be considered nonobvious per se only if sought to be patented in the same application as the patentable product and requires that it issue as a single patent. While we completely agree that the patent term of such process claims should expire at the same time as the patent claims to the product, the bill's language may unnecessarily constrain the applicant's ability to obtain adequate protection for his invention.

In order to remedy this potential problem, we proposed an amendment to S. 654, the companion bill of H.R. 1417, when Senator DeConcini requested our views on this legislation. Since making this proposal, we have had some further thoughts on how to improve its formulation, and my prepared statement contains the specific language of our suggestions.

Legislation along the line of H.R. 1417 would provide the means that could be used by applicants who desire greater certainty in obtaining protection for processes that make or use patentable products. As part of our patent laws, this would close another loophole that has so far provided an unfair advantage to unauthorized users abroad of technology patented in the United States.

We would be pleased to provide any assistance that the subcommittee might deem helpful to secure early enactment. Thank you.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Commissioner.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Manbeck follows:]

STATEMENT OF HARRY F. MANBECK, JR.

ASSISTANT SECRETARY AND

COMMISSIONER OF PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS

BEFORE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON COURTS, INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE

OF THE

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

NOVEMBER 21, 1991

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee;

I am pleased to testify on H.R. 1417, the "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991." This bill would amend our patent law to afford needed additional protection for inventions, including those in the field of biotechnology. We are in full agreement with the bill's intent to improve U.S. patent law to stimulate the development of new products and processes. Our industry needs encouragement to expand its research and development efforts if we are to remain on the cutting edge of technology. In this respect, the United States can ill afford to let any leading, technically oriented, industry fall victim to unfair foreign competition. Under present law, many inventors have a problem. They cannot prevent importation of a product made abroad by a process which uses a material patented in the United States, unless they have patent protection for the process. Although not unique, the field of biotechnology is particularly susceptible to this problem. Take the common example of an inventor who develops a "host cell" through genetic engineering. Such a cell can be used in a biotechnological process to produce a protein which may or may not be patentable. The inventor may obtain a patent for the host cell. However, the steps of the biotechnological process may be, and typically are, conventional apart from the use of that patentable host cell and, under current law, may or may not be patentable.

Under present U.S. patent law, the holder of a patent to the host cell would be able to preclude another from using that cell <u>in</u> <u>the United States</u> to make the protein. However, without patent protection for the process, the inventor has no effective remedy against someone who takes the patented host cell to another country, uses it to produce the protein, and imports the protein back into the United States. See, e.g., <u>Amgen, Inc. v. United States International Trade Commission</u>, 902 F.2d 1532, 14 USPQ2d 1734 (Fed.Cir. 1990). Thus, our law currently provides an unfair advantage to unauthorized users abroad of technology patented in the United States.

2

H.R. 1417 would provide an effective means of protecting technology patented in the United States from unfair foreign competition, because it would permit an inventor to obtain patent protection on a method of using or making a product, if that product is itself patentable. Thus, a patent to the method of using a patentable host cell would produce a basis for filing an infringement action under section 271(g) of title 35, United States Code. The patentee could also petition the International Trade Commission to issue an exclusion order under Section 337 of the Tariff Act of 1930. At the same time, H.R. 1417 would not grant a patentee any greater rights <u>vis-a-vis</u> purely domestic infringers, because under section 154 of title 35, the holder of a patent to an invention such as a host cell, may already exclude others from using that cell in the United States.

Section 2 of H.R. 1417 would amend section 103 of title 35, United States Code, to ensure that under certain circumstances a process would not be considered obvious if it either makes or uses a machine, manufacture, or composition of matter that itself is novel and nonobvious. To obtain this determination, the process and product claims must be sought to be patented in the same application. Section 2 also provides that a single patent be issued on an application containing such process and product claims.

19

The amendment to section 103 would thus provide a mechanism for applicants, who comply with its requirements, to avoid a conclusion that a claim directed to a process of making or using a patentable product was obvious under this section, along the lines of the decision of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit in <u>In re Durden</u>, 763 F.2d 1406, 226 USPQ 359 (Fed. Cir. 1985). In <u>Durden</u>, the Federal Circuit held, on the facts before it, that a process of using a patentable "starting compound" to make a patentable "final compound" was not patentable. The Federal Circuit indicated in its opinion, however, that the patentability of each process must be evaluated on a case by case basis. In following <u>Durden</u>, the Patent and Trademark Office cannot interpret present section 103 to require that a process be held patentable merely because a patentable material was either used or made by that process.

The Federal Circuit revisited the issue of the patentability of processes in <u>In re Pleuddemann</u>, 910 F.2d 823, 15 USPQ 2d 1738 (Fed. Cir. 1990). Pleuddemann had a patent to a starting material which he used in a process to make a patentable final product. Apart from the use of the patented starting material, the method of making the final product was conventional. The Federal Circuit held that the method of using the patented starting material to make the patentable final product was patentable in this particular case. However, notwithstanding an attempt by the Federal Circuit to distinguish <u>Pleuddemann</u> from

<u>Durden</u>, it is difficult, if not impossible, to reconcile these two cases, as well as an earlier decision by the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals in <u>In re Albertson</u>, 332 F.2d 379, 141 USPQ 730 (CCPA 1964). In all three cases, a patentable starting material was used in an otherwise conventional process to make a patentable final product. <u>Durden and Albertson</u> characterize the process sought to be patented as a method of "making" the final product, while <u>Pleuddemann</u> characterizes it as a method of "using" the starting material. The distinction between <u>Pleuddemann</u>, on the one hand, and <u>Durden and Albertson</u>, on the other hand, is esoteric at best.

In our opinion, <u>Pleuddemann</u> has not clarified the law and leaves patent applicants unable to predict with any reasonable certainty whether they can obtain process patents of this nature. Similarly, the Patent and Trademark Office will continue to have difficulty during examination of patent applications relating to processes in resolving the seemingly unnecessary issue of whether a process is one for "making" or "using" a patentable machine, manufacture, or composition.

In this respect, the amendment proposed by H.R. 1417 would simplify and provide certainty in the determination of patentability of processes using or making novel and nonobvious products, for applicants who comply with its requirements. The bill would also eliminate any need to resolve whether a

21

particular process was one of making or of using a specific patentable machine, manufacture or composition of matter in those cases where patentability of such product and the process of making or using it is sought in the same application. Moreover, enactment of H.R. 1417 would make our patent law consistent with the patent granting process now practiced in the European and Japanese Patent Offices.

H.R. 1417 also recognizes that a process patent might extend the period of exclusivity of a product patent, or could be sought by parties other than the holder of the product patent, if process claims were permitted to be patented independently of the product patent. For this reason, Section 2 of the bill provides that the process of making or using a patentable product will be considered nonobvious <u>per se</u> only if sought to be patented in the same application as the patentable product. While we completely agree that the patent term of such process claims should expire at the same time as the patent claims to the product, the language of Section 2 may unnecessarily constrain the applicant's ability to obtain adequate protection for his invention.

For example, if a particular product can be made by a process other than that claimed in the application, or if there are several claimed processes for using the product, a patent examiner could correctly require that the product and the claimed processes be the subject of separate applications, despite the

second sentence in Section 2 of H.R. 1417. Similar results may typically occur in applications containing claims to products that could either be used in ways other than those claimed in the application, or where the claimed uses are patentably distinct from each other. Although such actions by a patent examiner would be proper, they could well defeat the intent of H.R. 1417.

In order to remedy this potential problem, as well as the possibly overly restrictive requirement that only one patent be granted on the product and processes in question, we proposed an amendment to S. 654, the companion bill of H.R. 1417, when Senator DeConcini requested our views on this legislation.

Our proposal would also add an additional paragraph to section 103 of title 35, but would further clarify the circumstances under which claims to processes of making or using a patentable product and claims to that product could appear either in the same patent or in different patents. Instead of Section 2 of S. 654 or H.R. 1417, our proposal would add the following paragraph to section 103:

"(c) Notwithstanding any other provision of this section, a claimed process of making or using a machine, manufacture, or composition of matter is not obvious under this section if the machine, manufacture, or composition of matter is novel under section 102 of this title and nonobvious under this section, provided

(1) the machine, manufacture, or composition of matter, and the claimed process invention at the time it was made, were owned by the same person or subject to an obligation of assignment to the same person; and

23

(2) claims to the process and to the machine, manufacture, or composition of matter are entitled to the same effective filing date, and appear in the same patent or in different patents which are owned by the same person and are set to expire on the same date."

Since making this proposal, it was called to our attention that the language "... appear in the same patent or in different patents ..." might be misinterpreted to deny patentability to process claims, because they appear in a patent <u>application</u> rather than a <u>patent</u> at the time that a patent examiner determines their nonobviousness. As a consequence, we would suggest that this requirement be clarified to read "... <u>are</u> <u>issued</u> in the same patent or in different patents ..." It should also be noted that our proposal would not preclude the filing of separate patent applications for the process and the product as long as its other requirements are met.

We also proposed an amendment to section 282 of title 35 to ensure that process claims patented under the above provision would not be held invalid <u>per se</u> just because the product used or made by the process was determined to lack novelty or be obvious. In other words, we wanted to ensure that a determination of validity of the process claims was made independently of the product claims in the event the product claims were found to be invalid. The amendment proposed to Senator DeConcini would insert the following sentence immediately before the last sentence of section 282:

"A claim issued under the provisions of section 103(c) of this title on a process of making or using a machine, manufacture, or composition of matter shall not be held invalid under section 103 of this title solely because the machine, manufacture, or composition of matter is determined to lack novelty under section 102 of this title or to be obvious under section 103 of this title."

Upon reflection, the wording of this proposal might also be improved to emphasize the intended independence of judicial review of the validity of a process claim issued under the provisions of a new third paragraph of section 103. We would, therefore, suggest that our previous proposal be reworded as follows:

"A claim issued under the provisions of section 103(c) of this title on a process of making or using a machine, manufacture, or composition of matter shall not be entitled to the benefit of section 103(c) of this title if the machine, manufacture, or composition of matter is determined to lack novelty under section 102 of this title or to be obvious under section 103 of this title."

Section 3 of H.R. 1417 provides for the effective date of the amendment proposed by this bill. We favor the generally prospective application of the bill's provision, although it should be pointed out that it does permit a certain amount of retroactivity. First, all patent applications pending on the date of enactment of this bill would be subject to its provisions. Further, in accordance with section 251 of title 35, any patent granted no more than two years prior to enactment of the bill could be the subject of a reissue application enlarging the scope of its claims. Thus, if the original patent disclosed a process of using a host cell claimed in that patent, a reissue

application would be in order and would benefit from the new law. Of course, the enlarged scope of any reissued patent would be subject to the intervening rights provisions of 35 U.S.C. 251. Accordingly, the effective date provisions of H.R. 1417 would not adversely affect the rights of persons who relied on present law regarding their business decisions.

Legislation along the lines of H.R. 1417 would provide the means that could be used by applicants who desire greater certainty in obtaining protection for processes that make or use patentable products. As part of our patent laws this would close another loophole that so far has provided an unfair advantage to unauthorized users abroad of technology patented in the United States. We would be pleased to provide any assistance that the Subcommittee may deem helpful to secure early enactment.

* * * *

26

Mr. HUGHES. Commissioner, I don't know whether you have had an opportunity to read the statement submitted by the American Intellectual Property Law Association. They will be testifying on one of the subsequent panels. Have you?

Mr. MANBECK. No, sir, I have not.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, among other things they make the following observations, and I would like your response. They say, first of all, the "bill would impact all fields of technology and would benefit many foreign research-based corporations at the expense of American enterprises and consumers. In fact, since foreign corporations are granted more utility patents than American corporations, the benefit bestowed to foreign corporations is likely to outweigh the benefit to U.S. interests."

What do you have to say about that?

Mr. MANBECK. Well, I have considerable difficulty in following that argument. We are talking about granting a patent for a process based on he existence of a patentable product. Now, the foreign corporation can get its patent on the patentable product here and can assert that patent against U.S. manufacturers. We are talking the absolute converse of that of our people being able to get a patent here on the product and also being able to get a process claim so that they can enforce their—let me say enforce their invention, if I may, against imports made with the use of that product. That is not a correct term of art. But so that they can have an enforceable right to prevent the importation of a product that was made overseas with the use of technology patented in the United States.

Also, I might point out, although I do not have the exact statistics with me today, the proportion of applications filed in the United States by domestic applicants, as contrasted to those filed by foreign applicants, has gone up again last year. This is a 3-year trend now. Not a large trend, but the proportion filed by U.S. applicants is going up, rather than down.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. AIPLA also makes the following observations, and let me just tick them off. Maybe you can briefly respond to them.

The bill proposes an amendment to 35 U.S.C. 103 that is not needed. Its primary purpose is to protect the U.S. biotechnology industry from unfair competition, but its proponents cite no case of commercial harm to a U.S. company that this bill would have prevented, and we do not believe that a threat of such harm exists. That is the first one.

Second, the bill would implicitly repudiate one possible interpretation of a single appeals court decision in *In re Durden*, by codifying an earlier decision in *In re Mancy*. If the Patent and Trademark Office examiners are currently apply *Durden* overzealously, such erroneous applications can be promptly corrected by appropriate appellate procedures and should be immediately corrected by the PTO as a matter of administrative policy.

Third, the bill sets an unfortunate precedent and damages the patent system's credibility by implying that certain classes of patent claims escape full PTO examination and are subject to a different, weaker patentability standard. Fourth, the bill would jeopardize existing patent rights and increase the number of persons potentially liable as patent infringers.

And, fifth, the bill would add a provision to our patent statutes that does not exist in the European Patent Convention, the Japanese patent statutes, nor, to our knowledge, in the patent laws of any other country.

I wonder if you could respond to each of those comments.

Mr. MANBECK. Mr. Hughes, I would like to respond—thank you. Mr. HUGHES. Just start with "the bill proposes an amendment basically to protect the biotechnology industry from unfair competition when there is no indication that any has suffered harm or will suffer harm."

Mr. MANBECK. Well, I believe they say the proponents cite no case of commercial harm to a U.S. company that this bill would have prevented. It has been my understanding that there was quite a grievous case of harm involving the Amgen Corp., who has a patent to a product, does not have a process claim, and as a result has been unable to prevent the use of its product overseas to produce products which are brought back into the United States. So I do not believe that first statement is correct.

Now, as for the second statement, which talks about repudiating one possible interpretation of a single appeals court decision, *In re Durden*, and then says—indicates that Patent and Trademark examiners are currently applying *Durden* overzealously and that this could be corrected by appropriate appellate procedures and should be immediately corrected by the PTO.

Mr. HUGHES. They say if, it is being applied overzealously.

Mr. MANBECK. Well, in the first place, we do not believe that the examiners are applying the *Durden* decision overzealously. In the second place, we must follow the decisions of the court of appeals, and once a decision is issued by the court, if we don't follow it, all that will happen is those affected by it will appeal to the court, the Patent and Trademark Office Appeals Board will be overturned, and we will have to issue the patent anyway. And I do not see how the PTO can correct this problem simply through a matter of administrative policy. The court has said the law is this, and just as we are bound to follow the statutes enacted by the Congress, we are bound to follow the decisions of the court.

Mr. HUGHES. Can you reconcile the *Durden* decision and *Mancy* decision?

Mr. MANBECK. May I have just a minute?

Mr. HUGHES. Sure.

[Pause.]

Mr. MANBECK. No, sir, we cannot reconcile them. The *In re* Mancy decision, I am advised by Mr. McKelvey, is sort of like *Pleuddemann*, and we regard these decisions to be in conflict and irreconcilable.

Do you wish me to go ahead with the third question?

Mr. HUGHES. Just to follow up on that, and then we will go on to the third one. Isn't it possible to basically file a test case at this point?

Mr. MANBECK. Well, we really regarded *Pleuddemann* as a test case and hoped the court would straighten it out, and they didn't.

Mr. HUGHES. I understand.

Mr. MANBECK. And, if we take a case up on the issue of making, any panel is bound to follow the decision of the prior panel unless they would convene the whole court.

Mr. HUGHES. OK. Thanks. The third point he makes is the precedent.

Mr. MANBECK. Well, first of all, I don't agree that the bill would set an unfortunate precedent, and I do not believe it would damage the patent system's credibility. It does not imply that certain classes of patent claims would escape full examination or are subject to different, weaker patentability standards. All the bill says is that as to obviousness, section 103, that would not be taken into account in examining the process claim if there is a novel product made or used.

Now, if the product is shown in an infringement suit to be unpatentable, in other words, the patent is invalid as to the product, the effect of the bill will disappear. In other words, the process claim will be judged totally on its own merits. So I don't see how it weakens the credibility of the system. Either you have an invention or you don't have an invention. The process claim is an alternate way of stating it, in effect, so that the patent statute will reach people abroad who otherwise will have an unfair advantage.

Mr. HUGHES. I understand. The fourth one was the possibility of jeopardizing existing patent rights and increasing the potential liability as patent infringers.

Mr. MANBECK. Well, how can it—I wish somebody could explain—I am sure they will explain how it will jeopardize existing patent rights.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, we will get a chance to ask them.

Mr. MANBECK. But I don't understand how it would. And, as far as increasing the number of persons potentially liable as patent infringers, yes, sir, it will. It will.

Mr. HUGHES. I guess that is the idea. That is the idea of the whole thing.

Mr. MANBECK. Yes, of course.

Mr. HUGHES. That occurred to me. How about the fifth one? That there are no parallel statutes in Europe or in Japan?

Mr. MANBECK. It is technically correct that the EPC and the Japanese patent statutes do not contain this language. But it is our understanding that the EPC and Japanese practice is similar to that which is proposed by H.R. 1417. They don't need a statute because they don't have to follow *Durden*.

Mr. HUGHES. Or other things for that matter.

The gentleman from California.

Mr. MOORHEAD. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As you know, I have a letter from Mr. Sweet, of the University of California, supporting H.R. 1417. However, they have requested an amendment that reads as follows: "A product may not be patented when the only description of the product is by the process by which it was made and the product is merely speculative."

According to the University of California, some commercial firms are trying to use biological materials, mechanisms associated with biological materials, and kits associated with biological materials to claim rights to a university's invention, when the tool is merely one part of an experimental procedure worked out independently by the university researcher.

According to the university, such an overreaching demand of patent rights can create obstacles to obtaining research funding and can limit the ability of the university to transfer any inventions resulting from the research.

Would the administration have any objection to this amendment? Mr. MANBECK. Mr. Moorhead, I saw this only this week for the first time, and therefore would like an opportunity to study it further.

Mr. MOORHEAD. We will be glad to give you a copy of the letter and would appreciate a written response.

Mr. MANBECK. I have an immediate reaction, if you would be interested in that. But, as I say, this is only an immediate reaction and we do appreciate your willingness to let us study it.

Mr. HUGHES. The record will remain open for you to submit a response.

Mr. MANBECK. Well, perhaps it is better not to state the immediate reaction and be sure.

Mr. MOORHEAD. Well, I think probably that is a good idea, because it will be better if we have a chance to study the issue.

[The information follows:]

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

BERKELEY + DAVIS + IRVINE + LOS ANGELES + RIVERSIDE + SAN DIECO + SAN FRANCISCO

SEP : & HIM



- SANTA DARBARA - SANTA CRUZ

· 1

. . . .

DAVID PIERPONT GARDNER President

WILLIAM B. BAKEB Vice President-Budget and University Belations Office of Federal Governmental Relations Paul E. Sweet, Director 1523 New Hampshire Acenne, N.W. Washington, D.G. 20036 Office 202:755-2666 Facomite 202:755-2669

September 11, 1991

The Honorable William Hughes United States House of Representatives 341 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Representative Hughes:

As Senior Vice President Brady has written to you in his letter of August 6, 1991, the University of California supports H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act. We would, however, like to request an amendment that addresses an issue of particular interest to research universities.

The language we propose would add a new section to the end of 35 USC 101, as follows:

A product many not be patented when the only description of the product is by the process by which it was made and the product is merely speculative.

The University of California and other nonprofit institutions are experiencing increasing attempts by some originators of biological research "tools" to claim rights in the recipient's inventions merely because a particular research tool was used in the recipient's research where the originator of the tool has not further contact with the research. Specifically, some commercial firms are trying to use biological materials, mechanisms associated with biological materials, and kits associated with biological materials to claim rights in a University's inventions when the tool is merely one part of the experimental procedure worked out independently by the University researcher. The tool originator is in no way a coinventor under the patent law or otherwise a collaborator in the research.

Such an overreaching demand of patent rights can create obstacles to obtaining research funding and can limit the ability of the University to transfer any inventions resulting from the research.

Another difficulty is that much of University research is conducted under federal funding. The Federal policy contained in 35 USC 200,
et seq. is that a University interested in commercializing an invention arising in the course of its federally funded research is the best party to seek out responsible licenses to carry out the commercialization. The contractual burden of allowing an originator of a research tool to have some form of first right to such an invention without evidencing any commitment or capability in the area of the invention substantially subverts the Federal policy of facilitating technology transfer.

The law change we propose would make it clear that originators of research tools without further contribution to another's research are not entitled to patent protection for the intellectual achievements of those others.

Please let me know if you would like further information on this proposal, and thank you for considering our views.

incerely,

Paul Er Sweet Director, Federal Governmental Relations

cc: President Gardner Senior Vice President Frazer Senior Vice President Brady Vice President Baker Director Wootten



UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE Patent and Trademark Office ASSISTANT SECRETARY AND COMMISSIONER OF PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS Washington, D.C. 20231

1 7 DEC 1991

Honorable William J. Hughes Chairman Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration Committee on the Judiciary House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

During the recent hearing before your Subcommittee on H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, Mr. Moorhead informed the Subcommittee of a proposed amendment received from the University of California.

Specifically, the University of California proposes to add the following sentence to section 101 of title 35, United States Code:

"A product may not be patented when the only description of the product is by the process by which it was made and the product is merely speculative."

It is our understanding that this request springs from the concern by the University of California and other nonprofit institutions that the owners of patented biological research "tools" are somehow attempting to claim rights on inventions derived with the use of such tools, although the inventors of the research tools have had no connection or contact with the persons who made the inventions with the help of such tools.

We do not believe that the proposed amendment is necessary. Under present law, the inventor of a research tool who obtains patent protection for the tool itself may exclude others from making, using and selling that tool. However, if the patentee places the tool in the marketplace and it is bought by somebody for research purposes, there is an implied license that the tool may be used without fear of patent infringement for the purpose for which it was intended and marketed. Therefore, the owner of a patent on a tool cannot claim any rights in the inventive results derived from the very use for which that tool was sold. For example, the owner of a patent on a mechanical pencil does not have any rights in the drawings created with the use of that pencil. Products may be patented even though they are only described by the process by which they are made. However, the patent specification must contain a description of that process in such full, clear, concise and exact terms as to enable any person skilled in the art to which that invention pertains to practice that process without undue experimentation. Accordingly, it is not possible to obtain patent protection on a product that cannot be described or which is alleged to be made by a process that also cannot be described.

I hope that my comments are helpful in explaining why the amendment proposed by the University of California is not necessary.

Sincerely, Hampfilantick Q.

Harry F. Manbeck, Jr. Assistant Secretary and Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Moorhead would not know what your immediate reaction would be, so.

Mr. MANBECK. Thank you.

Mr. MOORHEAD. Amgen is recommending an amendment to H.R. 1417 that would deal directly with what they see as an emerging problem for the biotech industry, and that is the need to prevent the importation of products of patented host cells. Would you comment on their amendment?

Mr. MANBECK. Well, of course, that is what H.R. 1417 is all about, is to prevent the importation of the products of the patented host cells, and we believe that it provides a very effective mechanism for doing it as the bill is now worded.

We have a problem with their amendment, which, in effect, creates a product-by-product claim. The Congress some years ago took up this problem in a general sense of protecting products which are made overseas by processes that would be infringing if those processes were practiced in the United States. And the bill as it emerged and is now in our law provides certain protections. Specifically, it is section 271(g) of title 35, and it provides two limitations which, if the Amgen amendment were enacted as such, would not apply to product-by-product claims as it now applies in the case of a process patent.

I think we are looking at the same thing here. The idea is to protect the U.S. patentee if somebody abroad uses his product. Your bill would accomplish this with process claims.

And specifically, 271(g) provides the following two limitations. In an action for infringement no remedy may be granted for infringement on account of the noncommercial use or retail sale of a product unless there is no adequate remedy under this title for infringement on account of the importation or other use or sale of the product. In other words, this is trying to protect the retailer and make sure that if the process is practiced overseas the patent owner will first proceed against the importer or the major distributor.

The second point is that a product which is made by a patented process will for purposes of this title not be considered to be so made after (1) it is materially changed by subsequent processes or (2) it becomes a trivial and nonessential component of another product.

Now, perhaps the Congress wishes to change this, I don't know. But, if the Amgen amendment were enacted as such it, in effect, would just wipe those out.

Another point is that there is confusion created by the Amgen amendment itself due to the wording of the statute, and we can go into that, but it deals with the use of an essential material and then a further definition that some things are outside the definition of an essential material, and we think it would create quite a bit of confusion.

Mr. MOORHEAD. I have some other questions, but I think my time has expired.

Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Virginia.

Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Manbeck, I would like to thank the Patent and Trademark Office for its comments this morning in support of our legislation. A couple of questions will be raised in testimony from some of the other witnesses. I would like to get you to respond to them.

The suggestion has been made that the legal uncertainty created by the *Durden* decision has been clarified in the *Pleuddemann* case. I would like your comment on whether in your view *Pleuddemann* was helpful in this process or simply served further to muddy the water. As I read it, it basically says that any time that the claim relates to manufacture, as opposed merely to use, the process patent claims still cannot go forward.

Is that your reading? And, if it is, how could that possibly help the biotech industry?

Mr. MANBECK. Well, it is our belief, sir, that *Pleuddemann* doesn't help the biotech industry. That, as you pointed out, *Pleuddemann* says it can be patentable if it is used. *Durden* says not patentable if made. We think they are irreconcilable and we do feel that legislation is necessary to resolve the conflict.

Mr. BOUCHER. Of course, in the biotech example what they are doing is manufacturing. They are making something. And so under the direct statement of *Pleuddemann*, their process patent claim could not go forward. That is pretty clear, and I take it you agree with that.

Mr. MANBECK. Excuse me, sir. I have had advice from both sides. Could you repeat it again, please?

Mr. BOUCHER. Yes. In the case of the biotech industry, the process is used on a novel starting material to manufacture a product. And, as we read *Pleuddemann*, or certainly as I read *Pleuddemann*, as long as the process for which the patent is claimed is one that is involved in manufacturing, making something as opposed merely to using something, then the process patent claim would fall. Is that your interpretation as well?

Mr. MANBECK. Yes, sir. We get to a use of semantics. And maybe a clever attorney somehow can craft a claim for using something instead of making, but we shouldn't let valuable patent rights be avoided by overseas manufacturers based on semantics.

Mr. BOUCHER. So, at the very least you would certainly agree that the *Pleuddemann* case does nothing to clarify the situation. At worst, it could make the situation more difficult from the standpoint of biotech companies that are involved in manufacture and need this patent protection?

Mr. MANBECK. Yes, sir. That is our opinion.

Mr. BOUCHER. Now, given that muddled state of the law, and the confusion that currently exists, and the fact that claims from biotech companies are in fact being denied today as a result of that muddled state of the law, what do you have to say of the suggestions of some witnesses who will come before us today and suggest that Congress do nothing, that we simply sit back and wait until the courts clarify this, that we simply sit back and hope that the Patent and Trademark Office through its able lawyers can figure out some way to disregard the current state of the law and award these process patent claims anyway? Does that not in your view, perhaps, misconceive the role of the Congress? Is there any state of facts under which we should sit back and simply wait until the courts or the PTO through a period of, perhaps, years more of litigation have resolved this uncertainty? Or would it be better for us to move forward at the present time?

Mr. MANBECK. I think the best thing I can say, Mr. Boucher, is that not just the PTO but the administration recommends legislation in this circumstance. It believes it is necessary.

Mr. BOUCHER. And, if we relied on the courts to do this that could take years.

Mr. MANBECK. Yes.

Mr. BOUCHER. And we are not guaranteed that a proper result would be forthcoming in any event.

Mr. MANBECK. Yes, sir. It will take a while and you can't be sure how it is going to come out.

Mr. BOUCHER. And, in the meantime, a lot of claims that could be awarded if this bill passed would be denied?

Mr. MANBECK. That is correct.

Mr. BOUCHER. All right. Thank you very much, Mr. Manbeck.

Mr. Chairman, that is all I have.

Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from North Carolina.

Mr. COBLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Commissioner, good to have you all here.

Commissioner, there is more about the law of patents and trademarks that is unknown to me than is known. So having said that, let me plunge into this question.

As I understand the current law, an offshore company is permitted to use host cells with U.S. patents to make unpatented end products and sell them in the United States; whereas, domestic companies are prohibited from such practice. Now, this seems to me to be inconsistent at best and flawed at worst. Furthermore, I think it would open the door to permit companies to compete with those who actually invented the product.

First of all, is my interpretation correct? And, if so, is this an area where the Congress should correct it?

Mr. MANBECK. Sir, I think your impression is generally correct, and I do think it is a situation in which the Congress should act to correct it.

Mr. COBLE. One more question, Commissioner. Do you have any suggestions along those corrective courses that we should follow?

Mr. MANBECK. Yes, sir. We have reviewed the bills, this bill and the companion bill in the Senate, very carefully. We have already made some suggestions which have been incorporated in the bill, and there is what I hope will be a final suggestion in my prepared full statement.

Mr. COBLE. OK. Thank you.

Mr. MANBECK. We think the bill is really in very good shape now, but we do think there is one more clarification which would be desirable.

Mr. COBLE. Gentlemen, as you know, the National Association of Manufacturers, which is the largest trade association representing generic drug manufacturers, has expressed opposition to this bill because it is not limited in application to biotech patents. Should the bill be so limited?

Mr. MANBECK. The administration's position is that it should not be so limited. We feel the problem can exist in other areas and that as a solution is being crafted this is a good time to take care of possible future problems in other industries too.

Mr. COBLE. Thank you, gentlemen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HUGHES. Commissioner, one of the suggestions that has been made is that instead of pursuing the approach taken in H.R. 1417 Congress should amend 35 U.S.C. 271(g) to prevent the importation of a direct product made using a patented composition of matter. What are your views on that score?

Mr. MANBECK. Well, sir, I would have to study it. But, just off the top of my head, composition of matter, that would have to be a new composition of matter. Is that which comes out of the host cell a new composition of matter or not, I don't know. I think that—or is the host cell a composition of matter? So, I just don't know.

It seems to me that the drafters of this bill have provided a good solution to the problem created by the Durden case, and that is simply to remove the nonobviousness rejection, and I think we might be better to go forward on that than continue to search for still other ways to do it.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, the record will remain open. If you would like to give that some additional thought and talk, basically, to those in your shop that would have that expertise, we would be very happy to receive your comments. The gentleman from Virginia, I yield to you.

Mr. BOUCHER. Let me just ask one additional question, Mr. Chairman.

If we accepted that recommendation and simply said that an item made in another country using a starting material that was patented in the United States could not be imported back to the United States, we would forego the opportunity that we have in this bill to award process patent protection here in the United States itself.

Mr. MANBECK. Yes.

Mr. BOUCHER. Now, is it not true that in Japan and in Europe there is a regimen of process patent protection in the circumstances contemplated by this bill already in force which we would then not have in the United States if this bill and its approach were not enacted?

Mr. MANBECK. I believe so. Yes, sir. I remember in my own experience when I was in industry being able to go after a company in France because of what they did in Italy because of the opportunities available under the French process patent.

Mr. BOUCHER. Under the process patent?

Mr. MANBECK. Yes.

Mr. BOUCHER. So, even if the other solution might solve one set of problems, it still would forgo the opportunity to modernize our biotechnology patent protection law-well, our general patent protection law, by giving inventors in the United States who appropriately use these processes the same kinds of protection that already exist in Japan and Europe and other places?

Mr. MANBECK. I think so, sir.

Mr. BOUCHER. OK. Thank you so much.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, you can, obviously, consider those particular problems as well as any others that you might have with that particular approach, and we would be very happy to receive your formal response to the question.

Mr. MANBECK. Thank you.

[The information was not supplied.]

Mr. HUGHES. Given recent grants on patents on processes using computer software technology, what is the impact of the proposed legislation on software process patents?

Mr. MANBECK. Well, first of all, a process claim will not be rejected for obviousness if there is a novel product. So you have to start out in the first place with the patentable product. In the United States today, if you have a patent on the product, be it in the computer world or anyplace else, you can prevent an infringer from proceeding and using your patented product. I think this bill would apply in the computer world just as it applies everyplace else, if you have the product patented. And somehow, I don't know quite what that product would be, but if you have that product, someone takes it overseas and uses it overseas in a process to make something else, this bill would enable you to reach that ultimate product as it comes back into the United States. And, again, it seems to me there is some desirability to protect the people in the United States who spend tons of money in that endeavor. In that area, I should say.

Mr. HUGHES. Has there been any indication we have had a similar problem in the software process patent area?

Mr. MANBECK. If we have, it has not been brought to my attention.

Mr. HUGHES. I see. Could PTO resolve the current problem by treating all applications for a process for making a recombinant product through use of a host cell as a method of using as defined in *Pleuddemann*, as well as relying on *In re Durden*? And, in the alternative, would applicants identify in their claims the method of using claims and overcome *Durden* in that way?

Mr. MANBECK. The attorney can come in and say he is using it, and, perhaps, our examiners would be able to go along with it. But the problem is that you are ultimately going to get in that circumstance to a court test, not only in the granting of the patent, but in an infringement action, where somebody is going to say:

"This isn't a method of using, this is a method of making." Under *Durden*, the court of appeals has set the law. They must follow the law. Therefore, your patent is invalid."

I think we are asking for a situation where ultimately there will be litigation to settle the law, which is unnecessary if the bill passes.

Mr. HUGHES. What is the Patent and Trademark Office policy on patenting biotechnology processes, specifically the process of using a host cell to produce a recombinant final product?

Mr. MANBECK. If the process itself is novel, that is, irrespective of the host cell, a patent will be granted on the process. If the process, however, is not novel in its own right, then the Patent Office will not grant a patent.

But I would like to point out to you, Mr. Hughes, and to the other members of the subcommittee that this bill will not take anything away from the applicant whose process is patentable in its own right. He can get a separate patent for that and that patent need not be coextensive with the product patent, and if the product patent should, unfortunately, fall, it would not fall with it.

Mr. HUGHES. I just have one further question. With respect to chemical and electrical technologies that have been developed in recent decades, specifically the processes, haven't our patent laws been sufficiently flexible enough to basically accommodate those developments? In your view, is biotechnology somewhat unique?

Mr. MANBECK. I am not sure. It has been presented here for the first time as a major problem in the biotech area, but foreign competition is ever increasing. Our industry is dealing more and more in a worldwide economy and problems which may have been minor in other areas in the past may become major. So I don't want to give an absolute answer, Mr. Hughes, to that.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, maybe you can give some thought to that, because that is a question that occurs to me, you know, what is it about biotechnology basically that has given rise to the problem, when we have had other industries that have evolved remarkably, other technologies that are evolving that we never contemplated. But we have had the particular problem in biotechnology. I am not aware of any other areas, but maybe there are.

Are there any other areas, to your knowledge, that have had similar problems?

Mr. MANBECK. Not that have been brought to my attention. Although as Mr. Hoinkes points out to me, *In re Durden* does not deal with the biotech area. Every era has a precursor, and I am not sure that that is not what we have here.

Mr. HUGHES. Does the gentleman from North Carolina have any further questions?

Mr. COBLE. Just one final question, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from North Carolina.

Mr. COBLE. I was going to ask this earlier, Commissioner, and forgot to. And I am not interrogating, I am asking. I want to know, if you can tell me, what is the average charge that a patent attorney would impose for the research and filing of a patent application, number one? You may not be able to tell me that right now.

And, number two, is there anything that we can do that would result in a decrease of costs of patent prosecutions and litigation to the benefit of the clients involved?

Mr. MANBECK. Sir, I am very hesitant to state the average cost for a patent application because they vary so in complexity, particularly as the subject matter itself becomes more difficult to deal with.

Mr. COBLE. Yes. I realized that would be difficult.

Mr. MANBECK. But, you know, you have to feel—you have to believe that in most cases a patent lawyer will charge some thousands of dollars to prepare and prosecute a patent application. It is a complex job and it needs to be done very carefully, because the patent document, after all, has to last and survive possible attack for 17 years after it is issued.

Now, as you know, the Secretary of Commerce has created a commission to study the laws and possibly make recommendations to the Congress. Two of the items that are being studied are, first of all, the cost and complexity of litigation. I don't know that anything will come of that. A lot of people have looked at that. Everybody feels it would be desirable to cut it down and make it cheaper, but nobody has been able to come up with really concrete suggestions which would allow each side to present its case properly and believe it had had a fair chance.

The other item as part of our deliberations is that, say we are looking at the possibility of enabling people to enter the system, just as an initial document, with a less formal document than they have today. Under the statute today, the patent applicant must submit a full and complete disclosure of his application, including the best mode, and he must include claims in his application as to what his invention is. This is very desirable, so that the world knows not only what the invention is, but the metes and bounds of it.

But some countries have what is known as an internal priority document which allows people to file a first, less complete document, sort of a provisional specification. This can be prepared for less money, and the Patent Office need not charge as much since it really is never processed. But at least it allows you to establish a date. Prove up your invention, as it were, as of a certain date. And it may be that—and I don't say that it will, it may be that the commission will wish to present something along that line to the Congress.

Mr. COBLE. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. The gentleman from Virginia.

Mr. BOUCHER. Nothing further, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HUGHES. Commissioner, thank you. Once again, you have been very helpful to us. I do appreciate your contribution today.

Mr. HUGHES. Our next witnesses are Mr. Dennis D. Allegretti, Ms. Lita L. Nelsen, and Mr. George W. Ebright.

Mr. Allegretti is an attorney with the law firm of Allegretti & Witcoff, and he has a special expertise in patent law and biotechnology. Ms. Nelsen is the associate director of the Technology Licensing Office at M.I.T. And Mr. Ebright is chairman and chief executive officer of the Cytogen Corp. in Princeton, NJ, and is here today testifying on behalf of the Industrial Biotechnology Association.

I commend each of you for the special and important contributions that you have made to promoting biotechnology research and innovation and welcome you here today. We have each of your statements, which we have read, which, without objection, will be made a part of the record. We hope you can summarize for us, so we can get right to questions, but you may proceed as you see fit.

Why don't we begin with you, Mr. Allegretti? Welcome.

STATEMENT OF DENNIS D. ALLEGRETTI, PARTNER IN THE LAW FIRM OF ALLEGRETTI & WITCOFF, CHICAGO, IL, AND BOSTON, MA

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee. I would like to make it clear at the outset that I am here as a private citizen. I am not here testifying on behalf of any of the many clients I represent in the biotechnology field. I am here, in proof of that, at my own expense.

I have a personal viewpoint. It is a viewpoint that I hold strongly. I feel a duty to express it, and I hope that it will be considered by the subcommittee. I have direct personal litigation experience with respect to the very problem that is being addressed by this bill. I represented Amgen in its litigation against two defendants: One a U.S. company, the other a Japanese company. The action was based on the same patent, a patent covering a host cell which produces recombinant erythropoietin, called EPO, a natural human substance which cannot be successfully separated from human sources in any significant quantity, but which can now, as a result of Amgen's patented efforts, be produced in unlimited quantities for human therapeutic use.

In that litigation the host cell patent was held to be valid, enforceable, and infringed by the U.S. company, who used the host cell to make erythropoietin in the United States. The same patent and claim was held to be not infringed by a Japanese company in the use of the same patented host cell and technology in Japan to make the same recombinant erythropoietin product and to then import it into the United States. This is precisely inequitable difference that the subcommittee is addressing and which the bill is intended to solve.

The harm to Amgen, in being able to deal with a U.S. competitor under its valid patent rights but being unable to deal with a Japanese competitor under those same patent rights, was a clear and definite harm, and it was caused by the lack of a process claim. Relief was sought under the Tariff Act and was denied because Amgen's patent to the host cell did not include a so-called classic process claim. Its relief against the Japanese defendant similarly is unavailable for the importation of the recombinant EPO product.

One of the members asked, What is the difference between the recombinant product and the natural product so far as the PTO is concerned, and might it be solved by permitting patentability of the recombinant product as such, even though it may be identical to the human product? The position of the PTO has been to deny, thus far, the patenting of any recombinant product which is identical to the human product or substantially the same, and I know of no court decision that has addressed that and indicated that it should be patentable. There is no solution in that direction is what I am suggesting.

The loophole that exists now in the patent law and under the Tariff Act, I think very strongly, needs to be plugged to cure the unfairness in competition between the U.S. inventor and an American competitor acting in the United States, on the one hand, and a foreign competitor acting in a foreign country and then importing into the United States, on the other hand.

I am concerned that there is one problem that the bill does not presently address. I have no specific proposal for it, although as a lawyer I can conceive of drafting language that would address the problem, and that is, those patents which already exist to important biotechnology inventions and which contain claims only to such substances and materials that are used to make an end product, as the DNA sequence and the host cells, patents which have resulted by reason of rejections under *In re Durden* of process claims and which have resulted in the acquiescence by the applicant for one reason or another, usually lack of cost capability, and patents have therefore issued without process claims because of the existing practice in the Patent Office in obedience to *In re Durden*.

Those patents which lack the process claims can address very important invention subject matter, and later inventors will be able to solve their problems under this bill, whereas those prior inventors and prior patentees were unable to solve the problem. The kind of inventors that would be affected, I believe, are universities, small research institutions, and smaller startup biotechnology companies whose efforts require the earliest possible issuance of patents at the lowest possible cost. And it wasn't possible to take the avenues that have been suggested by opposers of the bill, to take appeals and keep carrying the matter upward, higher and higher, in an effort to finally get that to which they were entitled. They simply succumb to it.

One suggestion I have made in my paper is that a corresponding amendment to the patent law, to section 271, to provide that the use of these materials in a foreign country to make the end product would in itself be an act of infringement when the product is imported into the United States. So that there would be no requirement for a process claim. Even though the bill permits such process claims to be obtained, and it should, and I strongly support that, there is a way to also give relief to those present patentees who lack process claims in their patents but who have made important inventions and have patented the materials used to make the final recombinant product.

Thank you for the opportunity to address the subcommittee.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much, Mr. Allegretti.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Allegretti follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF D. DENNIS ALLEGRETTI, PARTNER IN THE LAW FIRM OF ALLEGRETTI & WITCOFF, LTD., CHICAGO, IL, AND BOSTON, MA

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I am Dennis Allegretti. I am a partner in the law firm of Allegretti and Witcoff. I am a patent trial attorney. For the past 38 years, I have represented companies ranging in size from fledgling biotechnology start-up companies, which have some of this country's brightest scientists and the patent rights produced by them as essentially their only assets, to multibillion dollar "Fortune 100" companies. I have served as lead trial counsel in the successful enforcement of such biotechnology patents as those relative to Amgen's recombinant erythropoietin and Genentech's tissue plasminogen activator. In my trial practice and advisory work related to litigation matters, I have seen first hand just how industry in the United States has been disadvantaged by the denial by the United States Patent and Trademark Office ("PTO") of effective process patent claims because of its interpretation of the United States Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit ("CAFC") decision of *In re Durden'*. Nowhere is that disadvantage more evident than in biotechnology, the present crown jewel of American technology.

BACKGROUND

International Trade Commission

Section 337(a)(1)(A)(ii) of the Tariff Act of 1930 defines an "unfair act" as:

(t)he importation for use ... of a product made ... by means of a process covered by the claims of any unexpired valid United States letters patent

The Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness Act of 1988, Pub.L.100-418 reenacted but did not modify that important section.

1763 F.2d 1406.

The ITC (U.S. International Trade Commission) and the Federal Circuit have made it abundantly clear that the language of §337 requires so-called classic process claims². In the Amgen case involving recombinant erythropoietin or "EPO", Amgen had obtained patent claims to genetically engineered host cells and DNA sequences essential to the bioengineering of EPO. The PTO, under the authority of *In re Durden*, refused to grant claims to the use of the host cells to make recombinant EPO. Thus, Amgen was unable to utilize §337 to prevent the importation of recombinant EPO made by using Amgen's patented host cells, the only way to produce that product.

While the Amgen case has perhaps served to particularly focus the issue for biotechnology, it also serves to illustrate the far more general problem confronted by U.S. business. For example, the use of a patented catalyst or a patented computerized machine outside United States to make products for importation into the United States is also unprotected in the absence of the classic process claim required by the ITC and the CAFC.

The Durden Problem

The problem finds its bad seed in the application of *In re Durden* by the PTO. During the six years since that case was decided by the CAFC, it has become increasingly difficult to obtain from the PTO usefully effective process patent protection in the United States. This has been especially true for genetic engineering inventions.

The PTO frequently if not regularly cites *In re Durden* in denying patents to such processes. This denial of process claim protection is routine even where the starting materials used by the process are found by the patent examiner to be separately patentable in their own right.

Qualified commentators³ and legal practitioners have strongly urged that *In re Durden* is applied by the PTO in a fashion that wrongly denies process patent coverage essential to the full protection of U.S. business from competitive imports which would otherwise infringe if made in this country.

²In re Certain Recombinant Erythropoietin, 10 USPQ2d 1906 (US ITC 1989), 37 PTCJ 647; Amgen Inc. v. ITC, 14 USPQ2d 1734 (CAFC 1990), 40 PTCJ 3.

³Murashige, "Section 102/103 Issues in Biotechnology Patent Prosecution," 16 <u>AIPLA Quart.Jour.</u> 294 (1988-89); Wegner, "Much Ado About Durden," 71 Jour.Pat & Trademark Off.Soc'y., 785 (1989); Comment, "The Elimination of Process: Will the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act Revive Process Patents?,"; Beier and Benson, "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act," 68 <u>University of Denver Law Review</u>, 173 (1991).

In re Durden says, in effect, that despite the use of separately patentable starting materials in the making of a product one cannot also obtain a classic process claim unless it can be demonstrated that "unexpected results" occur during the use of the full process. When "unexpected results" cannot be shown, such process patent protection cannot be obtained. Indeed, even when "unexpected results" can in fact be demonstrated during use of the process, some applications are nevertheless still rejected as "obvious" by the PTO.⁴

The application by the PTO of *In re Durden* to biotechnology cases, which involve the use of living microorganisms, is in direct conflict with *In re Mancy⁵* and other cases⁶. *Mancy* involved a process of using traditional culture techniques on a new bacterial strain to prepare an antibiotic. Even though other strains were already known to produce the antibiotic using basically the same culture techniques, the process patent was upheld. The facts in *Mancy* are analogous to the preparation of a desired protein by culturing a previously unknown, genetically engineered cell and to the preparation of antibodies by culturing a previously unknown hybridoma or other immortalized cell.

Indeed, the reasoning in *Mancy* is the law for inventions in Europe and Japan, both of which have a long tradition of allowing the patenting of process inventions that use patentable starting materials.

35 U.S.C. 271(g)

The Patent Code was amended in 1988 to make process activities performed outside the U.S. acts of patent infringement for which relief can be obtained in a Federal District Court. §271(g) provides:

⁶E.g., In re Kuehl, 475 F.2d 658 (C.C.P.A. 1973).

⁴A recent case, *Ex parte Orser*, 14 USPQ2d 1987 (Bd. of Pat. App. and Inter. 1990), illustrates how PTO cites *Durden* to reject biotechnology process claims even when the applicant shows unexpected and superior results due to how the biological materials affected the claimed process.

⁵⁴⁹⁹ F.2d 1289 (C.C.P.A. 1974)

"Whoever without authority imports into the United States or sells or uses within the United States a product which is made by a process patented in the United States shall be an infringer...."

§271(g) also requires a process claim subject to rejection by the PTO under In re Durden.

Under present law, an inventor is helpless to prevent the importation of a product that was made abroad, despite the use in its making of a critically essential material which is itself patented in the United States, unless the U.S. inventor is also able to obtain patent protection for the process of <u>using</u> such a patented material. The field of biotechnology is particularly susceptible to this problem.

The net result of the present law is to create an uneven playing field for U.S. business against foreign competition. The U.S. patent law provides the patent owner with the right to exclude U.S. companies from making, using, or selling patented articles, such as (for example) genetically-engineered host cells, catalysts, or machines, in the United States. The U.S. patent law provides no uniform protection, however, for the <u>use</u> of such vital and patented materials outside the United States for making an important product and importing that product into the U.S. I urge that it is fundamentally unfair that a foreign company can use patented U.S. technology overseas to make products for importation into the U.S., while a competing U.S. company cannot lawfully use that technology in the U.S. to make the same product. Foreign companies can compete against the U.S. patentee with impunity, but U.S. competitors cannot.

H.R. 1417

H.R. 1417 legislatively overrules *In re Durden*. The enactment of H.R. 1417 will allow the PTO to issue classic process claims which involve the use of novel and unobvious starting materials in the making of final products. These process claims provide the enabling vehicle both for seeking relief from unfair trade practices by barring importation under §337 of the Tariff Act, and for actions to enjoin infringement under 35 U.S.C. 271(g) of the Patent Code. There is little question in my mind that H.R. 1417 will substantially level the playing field between domestic and foreign high technology enterprises. H.R. 1417 provides patent litigation coursel, such as myself, with

the tools needed. Perhaps even more importantly, H.R. 1417 also delivers a clear message to foreign enterprises that they must compete fairly with the domestic U.S. biotechnology industry.

In reviewing H.R. 1417 I have noticed that the last sentence of Section 2 reads as follows: "If the patentability of such process depends upon such machine manufacture or composition of matter a single patent shall issue on the application." I believe that this provision unfortunately suggests that if respective product and process claims should issue separately, then the process claims are not entitled to the benefits of this legislation. I strongly recommend that this sentence be deleted in order to avoid any such misinterpretation and the risk of future complex and burdensome litigation to clarify what certainly cannot have been intended.

While I believe that H.R. 1417 will correct most of the problems associated with the unfortunate PTO application of the *In re Durden* decision, I also believe that the vitally important U.S. biotechnology industry needs and deserves still further and specific protection. What presently remains unclear is the scope of the process claims that will be granted by the PTO under H.R. 1417. If the PTO administratively chooses to allow only very narrow and specific claims, which recite such innumerable details as temperature, time, proportions, reagents and the like that are normally disclosed by the applicant to describe the modes of representatively carrying out the invention, it will be difficult if not impossible to establish infringement and to secure a reasonable scope of protection. Indeed, unduly narrow claims may well be easily eroded and thereby not literally and directly infringed by foreign competitors. The patentee would then be faced with the dilemma of accepting such narrow claims as may be grudgingly available from the PTO or, alternatively, incurring the cost and delay of administrative appeal and litigation to secure a full and fair scope of patent coverage for the real inventive contribution made.

In order to more fully protect the inventive efforts of the still emerging U.S. biotechnology industry, I recommend that H.R. 1417 also provide for an express amendment to Section 271 of the Patent Code. Such an added amendment to 271 would provide that it is an act of patent infringement to use patented biological materials such as genetically engineered host cells and DNA sequences to make products outside the U.S. for importation into the U.S. The right provided would be independent of process patent claims. The present exclusive reliance on process claims for the enforcement of domestic biotechnology patent rights against unfair foreign competition would be eliminated.

I believe that it is unfair to allow foreign companies to utilize patented host cells and DNA sequences outside of the U.S. to make recombinant products for importation into the U.S. when U.S. companies cannot lawfully use the same material within the U.S. The patented host cells are, in essence, novel living means to make complex biological products that can be made in no other way. These unique, genetically-engineered host cells deserve some particularized protection for the continued advancement of the biotechnology industry in this country and to overcome unfair foreign competition.

H.R. 1417 together with the further amendment that I have suggested will provide litigation counsel with the tools to insure the fairness of a level playing field for U.S. business, and especially for the emerging and yet vulnerable domestic biotechnology industry.

Thank you for the opportunity to express my views on this matter.

Mr. HUGHES. Ms. Nelsen, welcome.

STATEMENT OF LITA L. NELSEN, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, TECH-NOLOGY LICENSING OFFICE, MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY, CAMBRIDGE, MA

Ms. NELSEN. I appreciate the opportunity to be here, and, before I start, I would like to thank the chairman, Mr. Hughes, for his support in preserving the small entity, not-for-profit lower patent fees. It made a big difference to us and to the members of the Association of University Technology Managers and our ability to keep doing the work we are doing.

Mr. HUGHES. Well, thank you, Ms. Nelsen. I might say that my ranking Republican, Carlos Moorhead of California, was very, very instrumental also in ensuring a small entity fee. Thank you.

Ms. NELSEN. Universities mostly are doing their patents at risk; that is, they are filing very, very early, when the technology is embryonic, and they don't have licensees. It is coming right out of our pockets, and every saving in patent cost is important to us.

Based on the same issue, that we generally are doing our technology transfer at the stage when the technology is very new, when the patents are pending, and most of us are not making money on the process. We are doing it in order to induce development in this early stage science. Particularly, in biotechnology this is important because the amount of development that is required both in time and money is of the order of many years and tens of millions of dollars. When they start the process, with pending, not issued patents, it is all at very high risk; there is no guarantee that any product will come out of the technology.

Because we are using patents as a mechanism for inducing the investment, and because we are trying to do it at the point where the science first comes out of the university, so patents may be pending for up to 3 to 6 years; and we do not see the average issuance at 27 months that was mentioned here. It is more like $3\frac{1}{2}$ years for the basic biotechnology patents, sometimes up to 5 or 6. It is therefore very important that the patenting process be predictable. It is the consistency of the process that is necessary to us. The consistency of what claims will be issued and which ones can be enforced. Otherwise, the potential licensees are not going to take the risk.

One of the primary objectives of the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act, as we understand it, is to clear up the confusion arising from the *Durden* decision. We believe that the types of claims covered by the act should be patentable, and that a clear ruling either by the courts or through the act will reduce the uncertainty arising from *Durden* in a beneficial way. We believe that the Process Patent Amendment Act of 1988 gave important and legitimate protection to the American biotechnology industry and that this protection should be extended to conventional processes using unique patentable starting material; again, either through change in what is patentable or through further amendment of the trade law.

Thank you.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much, Ms. Nelsen. [The prepared statement of Ms. Nelsen follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LITA L. NELSEN, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, TECHNOLOGY LICENSING OFFICE, MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY, CAMBRIDGE, MA

My name is Lita Nelsen. I am the Associate Director in the Technology Licensing Office of the Massachusetts Institute of Technology. I am also the President-Elect of the Association of University Technology Managers. I appreciate the opportunity to be here and to comment on this important legislation. I would also, parenthetically, like to take the time to extend the thanks of our office and of the university community as a whole to the Chairman, Mr. Hughes, for his support in preserving the small entity exemption on patent fees. The savings were very important in enabling us to continue our work in technology transfer.

Now back to the subject at hand: M.I.T. has one of the most active patenting and licensing offices among American universities. In 1990, we had 112 U.S. patents issue to us--almost twice as many as any other university. And we signed more than 75 license agreements, six of them with new companies started up around our technology. The great preponderance of these licenses were with American companies. While our technology transfer work ranges in fields from aeronautical engineering to biology, over a third is in the biotechnology and medical fields.

Our primary objective in patenting and licensing the technology arising from our research is to induce development of this technology for the public benefit. Most of the technology coming out of our research is in a very early stage of development. It requires substantial investment, both in time and money, to bring it from an embryonic "university stage" invention through product development and testing to a product ready for the marketplace. In the case of biotechnology products, this time may be eight to ten years (or more) and the money will be tens of millions of dollars--all at high risk, since, when the invention first leaves the university, there is no guarantee that a product will ever be successfully developed from it.

We use patents as a mechanism for inducing this investment: in return for the risk of development, licensees are granted a period of exclusivity in the marketplace through exclusive licenses to our patents. Most frequently, the patents are licensed while they are still pending, giving us a substantial headstart in the development cycle.

This system to induce development is highly dependent on the consistency of the patenting process. The licensee must have reasonable confidence in the types of claims likely to issue to a pending patent and, after issuance, in the ability to enforce the patent claims against infringers both within and outside the United States. Uncertainty in the types of claims that may issue or which can be enforced will substantially decrease the incentive for early licensing and investment in development.

One primary objective of the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act appears to be to clear up the confusion arising from the Durden decision about whether certain types of process claims are allowable. We believe that the type of claims covered by the Act should be patentable and that a clear ruling either by the courts or through the Act will reduce the uncertainty arising from Durden in a beneficial way. We further believe that the Process Patent Amendments Act of 1988 gave important and legitimate protection to the American biotechnology industry, and that this protection should be extended to conventional processes using unique, patentable starting materials--either through change in the patentability of certain claims or through a further amendment of the trade law. Thank you.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Ebright, welcome.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE W. EBRIGHT, CHAIRMAN AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, CYTOGEN CORP., PRINCETON, NJ, ON BE-HALF OF THE INDUSTRIAL BIOTECHNOLOGY ASSOCIATION

Mr. EBRIGHT. Chairman Hughes, thank you for the opportunity to address the subcommittee. I am chairman and chief executive officer of Cytogen Corp., a biotechnology company located in Princeton, NJ. I also serve as a board member of the Industrial Biotechnology Association, a trade association that represents over 100 biotechnology companies in the U.S.A. Collectively, IBA represents more than 80 percent of all of the biotechnology research and development investment in the United States. I am here today on behalf of the IBA, and I am accompanied by Lisa Raines, our staff intellectual property expert.

Biotechnology, as has been said, is an important source of economic vitality for America. The United States is the world leader in research, development and manufacture of biotechnology products. In 1991, as has also been said, the U.S. biotechnology reached \$4 billion in sales, a 38-percent increase over 1990, with exports in excess of \$600 million.

Biotechnology is, indeed, one of the high technology industries where the United States remains the world leader. But our continued preeminence is jeopardized by deficiencies in our Nation's patent law. If uncorrected, these deficiencies, I believe, could lead to other countries pirating U.S.-developed technologies to make products for export back into the United States, unfairly competing with the American inventor.

The great cost of developing a new biotechnology product stands in stark contrast to the ease with which the product can be copied. Under these circumstances, the only incentive to invest in research and development is the availability of clear and meaningful patent protection. Without such protection there is simply no incentive for investment.

Unfortunately, biopharmaceutical products are often unpatentable. This compares unfavorably with traditional pharmaceutical chemicals, which are almost always patentable new molecules. Traditional pharmaceutical chemistry involves generating thousands of new molecules and screening them for biological activity. Since those generated molecules are entirely synthetic, they generally meet the principal criteria of patentability: novelty, utility, nonobviousness.

But biotechnology does not involve randomly generated new molecules; instead, it involves genetically engineering technology that is used to identify and synthesize naturally occurring human proteins and enzymes.

Now, when the criteria for patentability are applied to a genetically engineered protein, a patent can be granted if the protein was never known before. However, if the scientific literature reveals that that protein has previously been purified, even if only to a very minor extent, even if it has not been definitely characterized, it could be deemed unpatentable for lack of novelty. In the absence, then, of a product patent, process patent protection constitutes the only meaningful incentive. However, the biotechnology industry's ability to obtain a process patent protection has been circumscribed since the recent Federal court ruling in *Durden*. Without process patents, the industry simply does not have the means whereby to prevent piracy of genetic engineering inventions by foreign companies that want to sell in the U.S. market. The problem, of course, as has been stated, is the erroneous and inconsistent application of *In re Durden*, a nonbiotechnology patent case, to important biotechnology processes.

I will not explain the process by which *Durden* is applied to process claims because we have heard that several times. But it does, indeed, seem a matter of logic that *Mancy*, not *Durden*, should be applied to biotechnology cases. And, indeed, the reasoning in *Mancy* is the law for inventions in Europe and Japan, both of which have a long tradition of patenting process inventions that use patentable starting materials.

As has also been stated, so I won't elaborate, the difference between *Durden* and *Mancy* is that *Durden* refers to a method of making and *Mancy* a method of using. That has now been well documented.

H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act, would correct this problem. After lengthy consideration, IBA has concluded that this legislation will lead to greater certainty and predictability. It will decrease unnecessary litigation, and most importantly, it will enable inventors to obtain the patent protection that we have fairly earned.

In conclusion, let me restate that the U.S. biotechnology industry believes that the patent system should reward the achievement of pioneers. But instead, it allows intellectual pirates to copy innovative biotechnology products without penalty. The system as it is is failing and statutory changes are vital to our Nation's ability to retain the competitive edge that we currently have in biotechnology. We urge the Congress to remedy this problem by expeditiously enacting H.R. 1417.

Thank you.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Ebright.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ebright follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GEORGE W. EBRIGHT, CHAIRMAN AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, CYTOGEN CORP., PRINCETON, NJ, ON BEHALF OF THE INDUSTRIAL BIOTECHNOLOGY ASSOCIATION

Good morning, my name is George Ebright and I am the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Cytogen Corporation, a biotechnology company located in Princeton, New Jersey. Cytogen is a diversified health care products company whose 170 employees focus on the discovery, development, manufacture, and marketing of biopharmaceutical and medical diagnostic products for cancer.

I also serve as a Board member of the Industrial Biotechnology Association (IBA), a trade association that represents over 100 companies. IBA member companies are engaged in biotechnology research and development in the fields of health care, agriculture, food and industrial enzymes, and toxic waste degradation. Collectively, IBA represents more than 80% of all biotechnology R&D investment in the United States. I am here today on behalf of IBA and am accompanied by Lisa Raines, IBA's staff intellectual property expert.

The U.S. biotechnology industry believes that the patent system should reward the achievements of biotechnology pioneers, but that instead it allows intellectual pirates to copy innovative biotechnology products without penalty. The system is failing, and statutory changes are vital to our Nation's ability to retain the competitive edge it currently has in biotechnology. IBA urges the Congress to remedy this problem by expeditiously enacting H.R. 1417.

The remainder of my testimony elaborates on these themes. I begin by profiling the U.S. biotechnology industry, describing what it does and how it is improving both our economy and quality of life. I continue with a discussion of the fact that, as our Nation's most research-intensive industry, biotechnology innovation must receive the same kind of intellectual property protection as innovation by other industries. (An appendix provides national statistics on these points.)

I then explain in some detail why many biotechnology inventions are <u>not</u> receiving the necessary patent protection, and point out that the U.S.' failure to issue biotechnology process patents conflicts with patent law in both Europe and Japan. It is indeed ironic that many foreign countries provide superior biotechnology process patent protection to our own country, which pioneered this technology.

Finally, I describe how the biotechnology industry arrived at H.R. 1417 (with some minor amendments) as the most reasonable and appropriate solution to the problem.

Profile of the Biotechnology Industry

Biotechnology is the application of engineering and

technological principles to living organisms or their components to produce new inventions or processes. An important branch of biotechnology is genetic engineering, or recombinant DNA technology, which concerns the analysis and alteration of genes and proteins. These sciences are of vital importance to U.S. and world progress in innumerable fields. In fact, the National Academy of Engineering characterizes genetic engineering as one of the ten outstanding engineering achievements in the past quarter century.¹

On the medical side, genetically engineered drugs and vaccines are now available to treat a number of diseases, including diabetes, dwarfism, hepatitis, heart attacks, anemia, leukemia, and organ transplant rejection. Medical products in development have the potential to eradicate hundreds of diseases, including such intractable diseases as cancer, arthritis, AIDS, and Alzheimers. Biotechnology has also vastly improved our ability to diagnose medical conditions.

On the agricultural side, biotechnology promises to improve the nutritional and aesthetic guality of our food supply while lowering farm input costs and offering environmental benefits over existing agricultural technologies. In addition to benefitting American consumers, farmers, and the environment, advances in agricultural biotechnology (such as development of drought- and disease-resistant crops) offer perhaps the only hope for agricultural self-sufficiency and economic stability in developing countries.

Other applications of biotechnology include fine chemical manufacture and bioremediation, which consists of using microorganisms to convert toxic pollutants into harmless substances. Bioremediation is increasingly being used to treat coastal oil spills and toxic waste dumps, and to treat industrial waste prior to disposal.

In addition to these remarkable new products, biotechnology is an important new source of economic vitality for America. American scientists invented genetic engineering and American investors have funded the research and development that is enabling our industry to translate cutting-edge science into economic growth.

As a result, the U.S. is the world leader in the research, development, and manufacture of biotechnology products. In 1991, the U.S. biotech industry produced sales of 4 billion, a 38 increase over 1990, and net exports in excess of 600 million.

¹National Academy of Engineering, <u>Engineering and the</u> <u>Advancement of Human Welfare: 10 Outstanding Achievements 1964-</u> <u>1989</u> (1989).

The White House Council on Competitiveness projects that biotechnology will be a \$50 billion industry by the year 2000.

Clearly, biotechnology is an industry that can contribute mightily to U.S. economic growth and improved quality of life. Indeed, two major reports released this year labelled biotechnology one of several "critical technologies" that will drive U.S. productivity, economic growth, and competitiveness over the next ten years and perhaps over the next century.²

Protecting Investment in Biotechnology R&D

One of the distinguishing characteristics of the biotechnology industry is the extraordinarily high level of investment made in research and development (R&D). Since the biotechnology industry's inception in the late 1970s, biotechnology companies have ploughed at least \$10 billion into long-term R&D programs. In 1991, U.S. biotech industry R&D totalled \$3.2 billion, an 18% increase over 1990. A single biopharmaceutical product typically costs \$100 to 200 million to develop.

Industrywide, R&D accounts for 30% of all costs incurred by biotechnology companies. Although the research-intensive pharmaceutical industry is often used as a benchmark for investment in innovation, biotech industry research intensity surpasses that for the traditional pharmaceutical industry. While no studies directly compare the R&D intensity of all industries, recent studies by Ernst & Young³ and <u>BusinessWeek</u>⁶ suggest that the biotechnology industry is probably this country's most R&D intensive industry.

R&D as a percentage of revenue is a measure routinely used in established industries to gauge the proportion of today's product sales being reinvested in research towards tomorrow's products. According to Ernst & Young, the top ten pharmaceutical companies averaged 14% reinvestment in 1991, whereas biotech companies reinvested an average of 47%. <u>BusinessWeek</u> reports that the top five U.S. companies in R&D spending per dollar of

²Council on Competitiveness, <u>Gaining New Ground: Technology</u> <u>Priorities for America's Future</u> (1991); White House Office of Science and Technology Policy, <u>Report of the National Critical</u> <u>Technologies Panel</u> (1991).

³Ernst & Young, <u>Biotech 92: Promise to Reality, An Industry</u> <u>Annual Report</u> (1991).

⁴<u>BusinessWeek</u>, Special issue on <u>Innovation in America</u> (July 1, 1991).

revenue are all biotechnology companies.

Another way of measuring investment in innovation is to examine R&D expense per employee. In 1991, biotech companies averaged \$81,000, as compared with \$23,000 for the top ten pharmaceutical companies. Five of this country's top ten R&D spenders in dollars per employee are biotechnology companies.

In deciding whether to fund an R&D program, biotech companies examine whether the expected product life, market potential, and competitive situation warrant the investment. Clearly, if a pioneer company is to invest \$100 to \$200 million to develop a new biopharmaceutical, it must be assured that a competing company cannot pirate the pioneer's intellectual achievements.

Intellectual Piracy in Biotechnology

Piracy is fairly easy to accomplish in biotechnology. For one thing, most scientific breakthroughs are routinely published in scientific journals, rather than maintained as trade secrets. Liberal publication policies, which are consistent with the academic scientific tradition from which the biotechnology industry springs, have four major benefits. First, it enables other scientists to review and verify the accuracy of our scientists' research results. Second, it advances science and technology by enabling other scientists to learn from and build on the work of other scientists. Third, it conserves our Nation's research resources by enabling scientists to avoid unnecessarily duplicating the work of others. Finally, it increases the morale and dedication of industry scientists by allowing them to obtain the recognition of their academic colleagues for their achievements.

Once an important scientific breakthrough is published, such as the genetic sequence that codes for a potentially important therapeutic protein, it is a fairly simple matter for a trained scientist to copy the product from the "recipe" routinely published in the scientific journal.

This is not the only way to pirate a pioneering biotechnology invention. When a company isolates or synthesizes a purified protein that appears to have therapeutic significance, it will begin preclinical and clinical trials of the substance to determine its usefulness in treating diseases. Once these studies begin and samples of the purified protein are used outside of the four walls of the innovator, a competitor may obtain a sample of the material from a university at which the clinical trial is being conducted or from some other source. It is then relatively easy to sequence the protein so as to determine its precise amino acid composition. This, in turn,

enables the competitor to determine the gene sequence needed to synthesize the protein. The process just described is the biotechnology equivalent of "reverse engineering."

As has been demonstrated, the great cost of developing a new biotechnology product stands in stark contrast to the ease with which the product can be copied. Under these circumstances, the only incentive to make such investments is the availability of clear and meaningful patent protection. Without such protection, there is simply no incentive to invest, and without investment, there can be no new products, no new jobs, no new exports, and no new economic growth.

Availability of Patents for Biotechnology Inventions

While modern biotechnology is generally considered to have begun with the first recombinant DNA experiment in 1973, it was not until 1980 -- when the U.S. Supreme Court held that a genetically engineered microorganism was patentable -- that biotechnology companies began forming to commercialize recombinant DNA technology. This decision suggested that "everything under the sun made by man," including biotechnological inventions, was patentable.⁵

But while genetically engineered microorganisms are clearly patentable, the biopharmaceutical products they produce often are not. This compares unfavorably with traditional pharmaceutical chemicals, which are almost always patentable new molecules.

The reason for the difference relates to the difference in scientific approach. Traditional pharmaceutical chemistry involves randomly generating thousands of new molecules and screening them for biological activity. Since these randomly generated molecules are entirely synthetic, they easily meet the principal criteria of patentability: novelty, utility, and nonobviousness.

But biotechnology does not involve randomly generating new molecules. Instead, genetic engineering technology is used to identify and synthesize naturally occurring human proteins and enzymes. Our bodies produce at least 50,000 different proteins and enzymes, each with a different function, such as stimulating our immune system, telling wounds to heal, and instructing our bodies to make more blood cells.

To be patentable, an invention must be <u>novel</u>, <u>nonobvious</u>, and <u>useful</u>. When these criteria are applied to a genetically engineered protein, a patent will generally be granted if the

⁵Diamond v. Chakrabartv, 447 U.S. 303 (1980).

protein was never known before it was isolated and purified using genetic engineering techniques. For example; tissue plasminogen activator, a naturally occurring protein that dissolves the coronary blood clots that cause heart attacks, was totally unknown before it was isolated using biotechnology techniques and has been patented.

However, if the scientific literature reveals that the protein has previously been purified to some extent, even if it has not been definitively characterized, it may be deemed unpatentable for lack of novelty. This may occur even when the amount of the natural product that has been isolated is insufficient for any practical use and the method employed cannot provide practical quantities of the material.

For example, insulin was first discovered in 1921, when scientists first removed a dog's pancreas, making the animal diabetic. By extracting canine insulin from the excised pancreas, they were able to treat the dog's diabetes. Several years later, other scientists isolated human insulin from human cadaver pancreases.

All these scientists knew was that they had a test tube containing a trace amount of human insulin. They didn't know what the chemical structure was or how to manufacture it. As a result, for more than fifty years after its discovery, human insulin was not available to treat diabetes. Instead, diabetics were forced to rely on animal insulin from the pancreases of slaughtered pigs and cows. Unfortunately, since porcine and bovine insulin are slightly different from human insulin, some diabetics found that their bodies rejected the animal insulin as a foreign entity.

Nevertheless, this 1920s research effectively barred anyone who later identified human insulin's chemical structure or invented a way to manufacture it from obtaining a product patent. Frederick Sanger's success in identifying the chemical structure and precise molecular weight of human insulin (1951) won him the Nobel Prize but couldn't win him a patent. And David Goeddel's success in synthesizing recombinant human insulin (1979) enabled patients the world over to finally have access to the product, but he couldn't get a product patent either. Yet it is only because of the work of these men that diabetics finally have access to this drug.

In the absence of <u>product</u> patent protection, what incentive is there for scientists and investors to devote their lives and their savings to identifying a protein's molecular structure and devising genetic engineering methods for its manufacture? In biotechnology, the answer is to obtain patent protection on the <u>process</u> for making the product. Since genetic engineering is the only commercially feasible method for manufacturing these human proteins, a patent on the recombinant manufacturing process can be tantamount to a product patent.

Limited Availability of Process Patents

However, the biotechnology industry's ability to obtain process patent protection has been circumscribed since a recent Federal Circuit Court ruling. And without process patents, the industry simply does not have the means whereby to prevent piracy of genetic engineering inventions by foreign companies that want to sell to U.S. markets.

The problem is the erroneous and inconsistent application of In re Durden, b a nonbiotech patent case, to important biotechnology processes. During the six years since the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit (CAFC) decided this case, it has become increasingly difficult to obtain process patent protection in the United States for genetic engineering inventions.

<u>Durden</u> involved the process of making novel carbamate products from novel oxime starting materials. The patent applicants made the following admission:

"Generally speaking, it is known that heterocyclic Oxime compounds (which appellants' oximes are conceded to be) can be reacted with known carbamoyl halide compounds, as evidenced by Punja U.S. Patent No. 3,843,669."

The CAFC adopted the applicants' statement of the issue in this case, as follows:

"The issue to be decided is whether a <u>chemical process</u>, otherwise obvious, is patentable <u>because</u> either or both the specific starting material employed and the product obtained are novel and nonobvious." [Emphasis added]

The court regarded the reaction process to be unpatentable, irrespective of the patentability of the reactants and of the reaction products, on the ground that no new reaction process is invented merely because a different reaction material is used in an otherwise old process. The results of using an old process was predictable, this being admitted by the applicants.

Part of the uncertainty of <u>Durden</u> lies in determining its scope of application. While the CAFC cautioned against universally applying <u>Durden</u>, there is no reason to deduce from

7

⁶763 F. 2d 1406 (Fed. Cir. 1985).

the court's cautionary note that <u>Durden</u> is not similarly applicable to nonchemical disciplines. As a result, it has frequently been cited by the PTO in denying patents to genetic engineering processes. This denial of process claim protection is routine even if the starting materials are found by the patent examiner to be patentable in their own right. A survey of the impact of <u>Durden</u> commissioned by Genentech shows that at least 60% of biotechnology patents lacking process claims can be directly linked to a <u>Durden</u> rejection.

Basically, <u>Durden's application to genetic engineering</u>, as applied by PTO to hundreds of biotechnology cases, is as follows: The basic process of genetic engineering is known. It consists of inserting a DNA molecule into a living cell so that the cellular machinery produces the specific protein encoded by that particular DNA molecule. Therefore, once you have invented a new DNA molecule, it is obvious that it can and should be used in a recombinant DNA process. Since nonobviousness is one of the three criteria for patentability, an obvious process is not patentable.

<u>Durden</u> says, in effect, that it is obvious how to use an invention that never existed before. As a result, in many cases, one can only obtain a biotech process patent if one can demonstrate that "unexpected results" occurred during the use of the otherwise "obvious" process. When "unexpected results" cannot be shown, process patent protection cannot be obtained.

Demonstrating "unexpected results" will likely require additional scientific experimentation and extensive negotiations with the PTO, both of which substantially add to the expense of obtaining a process patent. This means that inventors with limited budgets, such as small companies and universities, are placed at a distinct disadvantage. In the Genentech study, all of the universities surveyed forfeited the process patent protection to which they appear to be entitled.

A majority of biotechnology process patents -- almost twothirds, in fast -- are issued only after a <u>Durden</u> rejection is made and later overcome with evidence of "unexpected results." However, even when "unexpected results" can be demonstrated, some processes are still rejected as "obvious." A recent case, <u>Ex</u> <u>parte Orser</u> illustrates how the PTO cites <u>Durden</u> to reject biotechnology process claims even when the applicant shows unexpected and superior results due to how the biological materials affected the claimed process.⁷

Even those who are lucky enough to overcome <u>Durden</u> rejections may have issuance of their patents needlessly delayed

7 14 USPQ 2d 1987 (Bd. of Pat. App. and Inter. 1990).

for six or eight months. This delay can jeopardize a company's ability to raise the capital necessary, for example, to conduct animal and human studies of a new drug's safety and effectiveness.

Furthermore, experience shows that whether a Durden rejection is made in the first place varies from patent examiner to patent examiner, so that the luck of the draw -- that is, which patent examiner is assigned their case -- is a significant factor in determining whether an inventor will obtain process patent protection.

These findings are consistent with the biotechnology industry's belief that Durden has had a chilling effect on process patent protection for the U.S. biotechnology industry.

Applying Durden Conflicts with Other Cases and Other Countries

The application of Durden to biotechnology cases, which involve microorganisms, is in direct conflict with In re Mancy³ and other cases⁹. <u>Mancy</u> involved a process of using traditional culture techniques on a new bacterial strain to prepare an antibiotic. Even though other strains were already known to produce the antibiotic using basically the same culture techniques, the process patent was upheld. The facts in <u>Mancy</u> are analogous to the preparation of a desired protein by culturing a previously unknown, genetically engineered cell and to the preparation of antibodies by culturing a previously unknown hybridoma or other immortalized cell.

It therefore seems a matter of logic that <u>Mancy</u>, not <u>Durden</u>, should be applied to biotechnology cases. And, indeed, the reasoning in <u>Mancy</u> is the law for inventions in Europe and Japan, both of which have a long tradition of patenting process inventions that use patentable starting materials. Policymakers should not overlook the fact that our foreign competitors are already providing their inventors with the kind of process patent protection that we seek.

Why, then, does the PTO apply <u>Durden</u> rather than <u>Mancy</u> to genetic engineering cases? The reason appears to be that <u>Durden</u> and Mancy are characterized as two different kinds of process inventions. Durden deals with a process of making an end product, whereas Mancy refers to a process of using starting

3499 F.2d 1289 (C.C.P.A. 1974).

⁹E.g., In re Kuehl, 475 F.2d 658 (C.C.P.A. 1973).

62

materials. Indeed, a more recent case, <u>In re Pleuddeman</u>¹⁰, stated that "there is a real difference between a process of making and a process of using and the cases dealing with one involve different problems from cases dealing with the other."

Genetic engineering <u>uses</u> starting materials to <u>make</u> an end product, so that it may fairly be characterized as either a method of making or a method of using. By electing to consider such cases as method of making cases, the PTO has ruled that they should therefore be governed by <u>Durden</u>. Although there may be times when using differs from making, it is not clear why the two modes of reciting a process should yield diametrically opposite results.

It appears that virtually all commentators and legal practitioners believe that <u>Durden</u> is applied in a fashion that wrongly denies process patent protection to biotechnology inventions. In the last three years, five law review articles have been written on this subject. All of them support overruling <u>Durden</u>.¹¹

Starting Materials Patents: An Alternative?

If an end product is not patentable because it lacks novelty (as in the insulin example) and the genetic engineering process is not patentable because it is considered obvious under <u>Durden</u>, the inventor may nevertheless patent the <u>starting materials</u>. It is a relatively simple matter for an inventor to obtain a patent on a new DNA molecule or on the cell into which that DNA is inserted for the purpose of genetically engineering the cell to produce a protein.

A U.S. patent grants the right to prevent unauthorized parties from "making, using, or selling" the invention in the United States. If the patent is on an end product, then not only can the product not be "made" in this country without the patentee's permission, it cannot be "sold" in this country, even

¹⁰15 USPQ2d 1738 (1991).

¹¹ Murashige, "Section 102/103 Issues in Biotechnology Patent Prosecution," 16 <u>AIPLA Quart. Jour.</u> 294 (1988-89); Wegner, "Much Ado About Durden," 71 <u>Jour. Pat. & Trademark Off. Soc'y.</u> 785 (1989); Comment, "The Elimination of Process: Will the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act Revive Process Patents?," 24 <u>John Marshall Law Review</u> 263 (1990); McAndrews, "Removing the Burden of Durden Through Legislation: H.R. 3957 and H.R. 5664," 72 <u>Jour. Pat. & Trademark Off. Soc'y.</u> 1188 (1990), Beier and Benson, "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act," 68 <u>University of</u> <u>Denver Law Review</u> 173 (1991).

if it is manufactured overseas and subsequently imported into the U.S. Legislation enacted in 1988 extended this principle to process patents: not only is unauthorized domestic "making" of the process prohibited, but importation of foreign-manufactured products is also prohibited if a U.S.-patented process was used. In both cases, the principle is that if an activity constitutes infringement of a U.S. patent if performed within the United States, then it is also an act of infringement to do it overseas and import the end product.

But current law does not give starting material patents these same enforcement rights. The rulings in two cases involving the biotechnology company Amgen¹² show that, while unauthorized domestic use of U.S.-patented starting materials constitutes patent infringement, the patent does not give a company the right to prevent the use of these starting materials overseas followed by importation of the finished product.

Amgen is a California biotechnology company that was a pioneer in the development of erythropoietin (EPO), a hormone produced in the kidney that stimulates red blood cell production. Amgen holds a patent covering the gene that codes for EPO and the genetically engineered host cell into which the gene was inserted.

Amgen's patent on the EPO gene and host cell effectively prevents anyone else from making EPO in the U.S., since these starting materials are essential for the production of EPO using genetic engineering techniques, and genetic engineering is the only known way to make EPO in commercial quantities.

However, a Japanese company, Chugai Pharmaceutical, obtained the starting materials from a U.S. company, Genetics Institute. While Genetics Institute's own use of these materials was held to be an act of infringement and the company is now enjoined from further manufacture, use of these starting materials by its Japanese partner is <u>not</u> infringement, even though the product is being manufactured for export to the U.S. Because the starting materials are being used outside the U.S., there is technically no infringement of the U.S. patent, notwithstanding subsequent importation of the end product.

Since process patents are enforceable against foreign-based infringement while starting material patents are not, the latter is not an adequate substitute for the former.

¹²Amgen v. U.S. International Trade Commission, 902 F.2d 1532 (Fed.Cir. 1990) and Amgen v. Genetics Institute and Chugai Pharmaceutical, 927 F.2d 1200 (Fed.Cir. 1991), cert. denied, _____ U.S. ____ (1991).

The Solution

When the biotechnology industry began working on a solution in 1987, our patent lawyers came up with a two-pronged approach to amending the patent statute: (1) make biological starting material patents enforceable at the border and (2) overrule the <u>Durden</u> case. Either of the two prongs would solve the problem for the large majority of biotechnology inventions; together they would solve the entire problem.

The original version of the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act, encompassing this essentially belt-and-suspenders approach, was introduced in the 101st Congress by Representatives Rick Boucher (D-VA) and Carlos Moorhead (R-CA) in the House, and by Senator Dennis DeConcini (D-AZ) in the Senate. Hearings were held by this Subcommittee in September 1990, shortly before the 101st Congress adjourned <u>sine die</u>.

When the industry drafted the belt-and-suspenders bill, we anticipated that the first prong -- making biological starting material patents enforceable at the border -- would be fairly noncontroversial, since it merely extended existing process patent law principles to biological starting materials. Similarly, we anticipated that legislatively overruling a federal circuit court case would provoke considerable controversy because it would dramatically change patent law. We were wrong on both counts.

To our surprise, substantial opposition arose to making biological material patents enforceable at the border. While many "patent purists" objected on principle to having a patent law provision apply to only one industry, several chemical companies insisted that universal application would wreak havoc for the chemical industry. There was no satisfying both sides.

Furthermore, by granting the U.S. International Trade Commission (ITC) authority to bar importation in cases like Amgen's, the legislation would have created diplomatic problems for our Government during the midst of the GATT negotiations, because the U.S. Trade Representative had already conceded that the ITC violates GATT's prohibition against discrimination. (Domestic companies, but not foreign companies, can go to the ITC and seek an exclusionary order to block products at the U.S. border if "unfair trade practices" are involved.)

Objections were also raised to the provision's effective date, which some viewed as retroactive, because it would have enabled Amgen to enforce its patent against Chugai. Those holding this view believe it would be unfair to undermine the investment made by Chugai and its U.S. partners, whose currently noninfringing importation would become infringing.

Also to our surprise, substantial support for overruling <u>Durden</u> was shown by other industries -- including the National Association of Manufacturers and the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association, and large portions of the chemical industry -- as well as by dozens of universities. Even the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks conceded, in his October 1990 testimony before this Subcommittee, that the PTO finds <u>Durden</u> to be confusing and inconsistent with other cases, so that overruling it would greatly clarify the law.

In the 102nd Congress, Representatives Boucher and Moorhead, and Sen. DeConcini, introduced a revised version of the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act (H.R. 1417/S.654). The new bill overrules <u>Durden</u> but does not expand enforcement for biological material patents. While not as comprehensive as the earlier bill, it would, in IBA's opinion, provide the necessary patent protection for an estimated 90-95% of worthy biotechnology inventions.

Conclusion

Biotechnology is one of the few high technology industries where the U.S. remains the world leader, but our continued preeminence is jeopardized by deficiencies in our Nation's patent law. If uncorrected, these deficiencies could lead to other countries pirating U.S.-developed technologies to make products for export to the U.S., unfairly competing with the American innovator.

The Biotechnology Patent Protection Act (H.R. 1417 and S. 654) would correct this problem. It ensures that innovative biotechnology processes that are eligible for patent protection in major industrialized countries overseas are also eligible for patent protection here at home.

This legislation is not protectionist. The bill will benefit innovators over copycats, not domestic companies over foreign companies. Indeed, foreign inventors -- who receive 45% of all U.S.-issued patents -- will benefit along with American inventors.

However, as U.S. biotechnology companies have a commanding technological lead over Japanese and European companies, we anticipate receiving a substantial share of the process patents issued as a result of this legislation. To document the comparative technology competitiveness of the U.S. biotechnology industry, one needs only to consider that U.S. companies developed every one of approximately twenty biopharmaceuticals sold throughout the world today.

Those who oppose enactment of this legislation in the misguided belief that it will create new uncertainties or lead to new litigation underestimate the sensitivity of the biotechnology industry to these issues. For the past fifteen years, our industry has been breaking new ground not only in science, but in the field of intellectual property law. Our industry has absolutely no interest in adding to the uncertainty that permeates much of biotechnology intellectual property law. We all recognize that patent litigation is a tremendous drain on a small company's limited resources and should only be resorted to when no reasonable alternative exists.

After lengthy consideration we have concluded that this legislation will lead to greater certainty and predictability, that it will decrease unnecssary litigation, and -- most importantly -- that it will enable innovators to obtain the patent protection which they have fairly earned.

This bill has broad bipartisan support in the House and Senate, and has been endorsed by the Bush Administration. Its speedy enactment is a major priority for the biotechnology industry.

The Senate Judiciary Committee's Patents, Trademarks, and Copyrights Subcommittee held hearings on the bill in June; in July, the seven Subcommittee members voted unanimously to support the legislation. The biotechnology industry would be exceedingly grateful for similarly favorable and expeditious consideration by this Subcommittee.
APPENDIX: 1991 U.S. BIOTECHNOLOGY INDUSTRY STATISTICS

Number of Companies and Employees

Total number of companies: 1100, same number as 1990 Total number of employees: 70,000, a 6% increase over 1990

Revenues, Sales, Income, Market Capitalization, and Assets

Total revenues (including collaborative research agreements): \$5.8 billion, a 23% increase over 1990

Total product sales: \$4.0 billion, a 38% increase over 1990

 Total product sales to foreign customers: \$640 million, or 16% of total

Total market capitalization: \$35 billion, a 75% increase over 1990

Total assets: \$12.5 billion, a 25% increase over 1990

Research and Development

Total industry R&D: \$3.2 billion, an 18% increase over 1990

- R&D expenditures as a percentage of revenue: 47% (Compare with 14% for top ten pharmaceutical companies)
- R&D expenditures as a percentage of total expenditures: 30% (Compare with 19% for top ten pharmaceutical companies)
- Average R&D expenditures per employee: \$81,000 (Compare with \$23,000 for top ten pharmaceutical companies)

Total federal biotech R&D: \$3.8 billion, an 8% increase over 1990

<u>Profile by Market Segment</u>	Profile by Size	
Therapeutic: 35% Diagnostic: 28% Supplier: 18% Ag-bio: 8% Other: 11%	Small (1-50 employees): Mid size (51-135 employees): Large (136-299 employees): Top tier (300+ employees):	76% 15% 6% 3%
Source: <u>Biotech '92: Promise to</u> <u>Report</u> , published by Ernst & You indicated, data are estimated 19	<u>Reality: An Industry Annual</u> ung. Except where otherwise 991 figures. 15	

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Ebright, do you make Princeton your home?

Mr. EBRIGHT. Actually, my primary residence is in Rosemont, PA. But having retired from the pharmaceutical industry at Smith-Kline and then, as a second career, working with the young folks at Cytogen, I maintain a condominium there.

Mr. HUGHES. It is a beautiful part of the State.

I wonder if you can identify specific investment decisions that biotechnology companies, including the Cytogen Corp., have made either to pursue certain biotechnology research or not to develop a particular product because of the protection or lack of protection afforded under our law.

Mr. EBRIGHT. I would suggest to you that the industry and many of those decisions are relatively new, and I think that few of the biotechnology companies considered the difficulties in the patent law when they first began to pursue the projects that they are pursuing. Therefore, I would be hard put to suggest to you that there is a lot of work that would have been done in the past that hasn't been done because of this state of confusion in patentability. But I can almost surely predict that it will have an impact on the decisions of where research and development money are assigned in the future.

Mr. HUGHES. Ms. Nelsen, have MIT scientists had trouble obtaining process patents for biotechnology processes? Ms. NELSEN. I can't speak to any situation where we were unable

Ms. NELSEN. I can't speak to any situation where we were unable to get the patent issued. I did speak with a number of patent attorneys with respect to *Durden* before I came here, and each of them said, "Well, I haven't had that much trouble because I can always find some way that the process itself is novel." So what we are saying is the actual weight of the *Durden* problems has not yet been that great, but it is always contingent on an uncertain ability to find something novel about the process itself. And, in our view, that is being legalistic rather than clear on what is and is not patentable.

Mr. HUGHES. I appreciate your candor.

We know how H.R. 1417 would impact upon biotechnology processes. How will H.R. 1417 affect the patenting of chemical, computer and other processes in areas outside of biotechnology?

Mr. Allegretti.

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I heard you raise the question earlier with Mr. Manbeck and one example immediately sprung to mind for me, and that would be a catalyst. A catalyst would be new, inventive, patentable. Use of the catalyst in the United States to produce an end product which itself is not patentable would infringe a patent on the catalyst. Use of a catalyst in a foreign country to make the same product and import it into the United States would present the identical problem that we are dealing with here concerning biotechnology.

Mr. HUGHES. How about some of the so-called side effects that have been argued? For instance, one of the things that impressed me when I read the statements last night was some of the things that American Intellectual Property Law Association presented and some examples. Let me just recite one example.

Have any of you read any of the testimony?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I have not, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HUGHES. I understand. OK. Well, let me just give you one of several examples cited in the testimony.

The Smith Co., is in the business of harvesting trees, cutting the trees and selling the lumber. As a part of that business, Smith manufactures high-speed saws. Over many years, Smith has improved the saws and has obtained patents on each of the improved machines. However, there is no difference from the first to the last patented saw in applying the cutting blade to the tree nor in the resulting lumber. It may be that the patent on the first Smith saw could contain a claim for a method of using the saw to cut wood.

But, over the years Smith's own saw patents and the patents of Smith's competitors are added to the prior art. Soon the claim for a method of using this type of saw to cut wood becomes obvious over the prior art even though patents may issue on the improved saws themselves. If H.R. 1417 were enacted, so it goes, and every patentable saw, including Smith's, will contain a method of using it to cut the wood, no matter how obvious it may be to use a saw to cut wood. If one of Smith's competitors begin to manufacture and use a patented saw, under current law Smith could bring an action for patent infringement against the competitor.

But now that Smith's patent on that saw includes a method of use claim, which would not have been granted but for H.R. 1417, those liable for patent infringement now will include every person who buys, sells or uses lumber cut by the saws which infringes Smith's patented saw. Also, an infringing Smith saw could be used outside of the United States by a foreign competitor of Smith to cut trees and import the resulting lumber into this country. Again, Smith could take action against the direct infringer of the patent in this case by bringing an action in the International Trade Commission to prevent the importation of lumber. But, if damages and preventing domestic trade in that lumber is what Smith seeks, Smith will now have a cause of action for patent infringement against every person who buys, sells or uses the lumber.

What is your response to that?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I have not heard the argument before. I think it is generally absurd, a very specious argument. One can choose analogies and carry them to their extreme limits for an argumentative purpose. I think the key point that needs to be made here is that the materials that we are speaking of are essential to the making of the recombinant biotechnology product that is to be imported. There is no other way to make the product. There are a lot of ways to chop down a tree.

I think that these kinds of arguments have been raised by administrative bodies. I know it has been raised to me, personally, by the staff counsel at the International Trade Commission. It is the "let's not open the floodgates" argument. Let's not treat biotechnology as a special exception, and if we make it a general rule for biotechnology and all other fields of technology, then there will be so many patent processes for the use of a particular patented instrumentality that we will be overwhelmed. I think that overlooks the basic problem, which is let's have fairness in the way American technology is treated for patentability and enforced against conduct that affects American business in this country. Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. A number of organizations have suggested, as you may have heard from my questioning of Commissioner Manbeck, that instead of pursuing a remedy under H.R. 1417 Congress should amend 35 U.S.C. 271(g) to prevent the importation of a direct product made using a patented composition of matter of any kind. What is your response to that?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I favor some parallel provision in the Patent Act for that purpose, and my concern was what I expressed in my summary statement at the outset, which is that there are a lot of patents out there that have been accepted and taken without process claims. Those who invent later, after the passage of this bill, will be able to secure the necessary process claims. Without those process claims there is no relief available under the Tariff Act. There is no relief available under 271(g). And subject to provisions for exception and effective enactment date, as were present in the amendment to the patent statute, 271(g), further provision with respect to infringement which is based on the use of a patented biological material, such as the genetically engineered host cells and DNA sequences, would be important to those existing patents.

It is a hole in the remedy. The remedy goes 90 percent of the way, perhaps, but it doesn't cross the end zone. And I think that last 10 percent, although it may not be a large number of patents that exist out there, they can be of very critical importance to the people who procured them and those enforcement rights should be protected.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Ebright, would you like to comment on that? Mr. EBRIGHT. Yes, sir. In fact, our association previously went on record as supporting both that sort of an approach along with the present bill. As a practical matter, we discovered that there was a great deal of resistance to that part of that bill, and as has been stated, we think the present bill covers 90 to 95 percent of what we need to cover. And, as a very practical matter, therefore, we are in full support of the present bill.

Mr. HUGHES. Ms. Nelsen, do you have any comment?

Ms. NELSEN. We had some problem with the bill in its previous incarnation because it was perceived to have a retroactivity provision that would wipe out major investments based on people's understanding of the law prior to this new act. To the extent that amending 271 would have that same retroactivity provision, we have at least a theoretical problem with it.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Allegretti, in your view, should a recombinant product, as distinct from a purified natural protein, be patentable?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I think I have to address that in point of time. There may have existed a point in time in the evolution of the biotechnology industry when the techniques available for purification, and hence isolation and identification, of a human protein were so primitive that the achievement of that result was a very significant and important advance. I think the state of the technology now is such that subjects of that kind should not be patentable. And I think this can be dealt with easily by the Patent Office in proper application of the statutory requirement for nonobviousness.

Mr. HUGHES. What is the status of the law in that regard? What is the PTO doing, do you know?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. No, I don't know, sir.

Mr. HUGHES. I see. Any member of the panel know?

Ms. NELSEN. No. But it does cause us a great deal of problems, because we tend to be filing at the stage where the first clue that such a protein may exist because the inventor is going to publish his paper next Monday. And so the unpredictability does cause a problem particularly because of the evolution of obviousness in this area.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. The gentleman from Virginia.

Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. First, I would like to report that the Senate Judiciary Committee this morning by unanimous vote reported the Senate companion to this bill sponsored by Senator DeConcini. That was S. 654. That is now on its way to the Senate floor. Hopefully, our bill will match its progress in our House.

Second, with the consent of the chairman, without objection, the record will include the series of letters that I have received from a number of universities throughout the United States that endorse H.R. 1417 and urge its adoption, so we will have that as a matter of our permanent record.

[The letters appear in the appendixes.]

Mr. BOUCHER. Mr. Allegretti, you have suggested that we adopt an amendment that would say that if a product is manufactured in some other country using a host cell or DNA sequence or other starting material that is patented here in the United States that that product, if it is shipped back into the United States, having been made overseas with the starting material that is patented here, could not enter the United States. That, of course, is not the law today. Those items are not excludable, and Amgen has had that problem with EPO.

Are you making that recommendation in the alternative to the provisions of H.R. 1417 or as an additional recommendation for the remedy that H.R. 1417 provides?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. Clearly, as an additional recommendation. I fully support the bill as it is now cast. I am just suggesting that there is an area that is left unresolved by this. And, as to retroactive effect, as to investments made in this country, I think that can be dealt with in the same fashion as bills having a similar looking backward effect have been dealt with in the past. It is a matter of the draftsmanship of the amendment.

Mr. BOUCHER. Give us just some practical sense, if you will, of how that proposal generally is going to be received. Tell us the organizations that endorse your proposal. Give us some sense of those that oppose it. And, if you don't have that information, we will get it from some other source. But, if you know, give us that information, please.

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I do not know. But I have one example off the top of my head. An American company that is unable to manufacture a recombinant product in the United States because of existing patents of a prior inventor would very often make a business commitment with a foreign company, such as a Japanese company, export the host cells and have the material made in the foreign country. Now, that U.S. company may have made a very substantial investment in that business relationship with the foreign company and might be disposed to be very opposed to the suggestion I am making.

Mr. BOUCHER. All right. Would it have retroactive application?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. No. It would affect the future importation of the product.

Mr. BOUCHER. From that same company?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. Yes, sir.

Mr. BOUCHER. They might define that as retroactive application.

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. Yes, they might, and the bill might provide for a relief where there has been a substantial investment made by an American company.

Mr. BOUCHER. Would you support that provision if we made it truly prospective only, saying that it would not apply to any circumstance where that kind of importation is taking place today?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. If I understand you, Congressman Boucher, that would mean that if the product has been imported in the past in whatever small quantity it could continue to be imported in the future in unlimited quantities. I would not support that.

Mr. BOUCHER. Well you, I think, are making a proposal that taken in isolation, perhaps, would solve a range of problems. My sense is that it is not broadly supported. In fact, I am told that the administration opposes that addition. And I am wondering, that being the case, given the fact that the IBA tells us that H.R. 1417, if enacted, would solve roughly 90 to 95 percent of all the problems that exist today, whether it would make sense to burden that bill with something that is quite controversial, such as the recommendation that you are making?

Mr. ALLEGRETTI. I would not suggest killing the baby because it is not as beautiful as I would like it to be. I would still support the bill.

Mr. BOUCHER. That is helpful. Thank you very much.

Mr. Ebright, in the prepared testimony of the IBA, which you are representing today, it is indicated that in Europe and in Japan, I think in Germany specifically and in Japan, the regime of intellectual property laws offers a process patent protection that is similar to what is recommended for the United States in H.R. 1417. Now, a witness will appear on the next panel who will dispute that.

So I would like for you, if you would in the next few minutes, to give the subcommittee the basis on which you make the claim that that in fact is the law of Japan and Germany, in particular.

Mr. EBRIGHT. Congressman Boucher, thank you for that opportunity. I, in fact, have put down a few notes in that regard expecting this discussion.

IBA has consulted with a number of sources, and I would just like to list a few of them. First, Hal Wegner, director of the patent law program at George Washington University Law School and an internationally renowned expert in German and Japanese patent law, has expressed his opinion that what is proposed in your bill is the law in both Germany and Japan.

Second, we have also consulted with Koici Ono, chief patent counsel to Kyowa Hakka Co., in Tokyo and former president of the Japan Patent Association. In his opinion, this is the law in Japan.

Third, an article by a British patent lawyer, Stephen Crespi, specifically states that these processes are patentable in Europe, although there is difficulty obtaining such patents in the United States. Fourth, a law review article published by the University of Denver Law School states that this is the law in Europe and Japan.

I have copies of those articles which I will be happy to submit to the subcommittee.

Mr. BOUCHER. That would be helpful, if you would.

Are you aware of any assertion to the contrary, other than, perhaps, the statement of the witness who will appear later today?

Mr. EBRIGHT. No, sir.

Mr. BOUCHER. And a fairly thorough review of the literature, I suppose, was made by the IBA; is that correct?

Mr. EBRIGHT. Indeed.

Mr. BOUCHER. Well, that is very helpful.

Let me give you an opportunity—they say a good lawyer doesn't ask a question unless he knows the answer. I am not sure I know what your answer is going to be to this, but I am going to give you an opportunity to answer it anyway.

The chairman posed a hypothetical dealing with a novel saw, chopping down trees, and suggesting that if this bill were to pass that the trees could not be imported into the United States if that saw were used abroad to chop them down. And I guess there might be some patent infringement even if trees were chopped down in the United States using a saw. I would like to have your answer to that, if you would.

What can you say that would give us comfort that if this bill passes we would not have to confront that kind of problem?

Mr. EBRIGHT. My first observation is that was a rather circuitous piece of reasoning and I am not sure I totally understood what was being proposed.

Mr. HUGHES. I am not sure I did either.

Mr. EBRIGHT. But the issue to me seems to be crystal clear through all of that example. And that is, we have a confusion here between making and using that is causing a lot of delay, if not, in fact, denial, of process patents that elsewhere in the world are available to inventors. And whether that is applied to a software program, to a biotechnology starting product, or to a saw, it seems to me that it is in everybody's best interest to clear up that confusion that now exists. This bill, the passage of this bill will, indeed, do that.

Mr. BOUCHER [presiding]. OK. Thank you very much. I don't have anything further to ask of these witnesses. Shall we go on to the next panel?

With the subcommittee's thanks, this panel is excused. We appreciate very much your attendance here this morning.

Mr. BOUCHER. Our next witnesses today include Donald S. Chisum, a professor of law at the University of Washington who is testifying today on behalf of the American Intellectual Property Law Association. Professor Chisum has testified numerous times before this subcommittee in the past, and we welcome him back today.

Second, Mr. William F. Marsh is the assistant general gounsel for patents at Air Products and Chemicals, Inc., in Allentown, PA. He will be testifying on behalf of the Intellectual Property Owners, Inc.

Finally, Mr. Robert Weilacher will testify on behalf of the American Bar Association. Mr. Weilacher is an attorney at Beveridge, DeGrandi & Weilacher, and is an expert in the field of intellectual property protection.

We welcome this panel of witnesses. Without objection, your prepared statements will be made a part of the record. We would urge that you keep your oral summaries to 5 minutes.

And we will be happy to begin with you, Mr. Weilacher.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT G. WEILACHER, ATTORNEY, BEVERIDGE, DeGRANDI & WEILACHER, WASHINGTON, DC, ON BEHALF OF THE SECTION OF PATENT, TRADEMARK AND COPYRIGHT LAW, AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION

Mr. WEILACHER. Thank you very much. Members of the subcommittee, thank you for the invitation to participate in today's hearing in connection with H.R. 1417. My comments in opposition to H.R. 1417 represent the views of the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright Law of the American Bar Association, and not the ABA as a whole.

The proposed legislation, H.R. 1417, which is entitled "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991," is in fact a misnomer because it is not limited to the field of biotechnology. It actually relates to all areas of technology. Consequently, the legislation would alter the statutory standard and patent law precedent as it applies to all technologies. It is a major change, indeed.

Various individuals, groups and organizations have testified in connection with earlier versions of this legislation and we have testimony today in connection with this proposed legislation emphasizing the problems of the biotechnology industry. Our section of ABA recognizes these problems and are sympathetic to those problems. However, we believe that H.R. 1417 is not the way to address the problems.

As we see it, there are two particular objections. First and foremost is that H.R. 1417 would create a per se rule of patentability; in other words, it mandates that processes which make or use a novel or a nonobvious machine, manufacture composition of matter would become automatically patentable and would not be examined for obviousness in the Patent Office.

Now, under U.S. laws, U.S. patents have a presumption of validity. Therefore, patents granted under the proposed legislation with unexamined claims would enjoy a presumption of validity. And, even if the underlying claims to the machine, manufacture or composition of matter would be invalid in some future litigation, the process claims would continue, presumably, to enjoy that presumption. We feel that it is not in the public interest to have unexamined patents enjoy this status.

Second, we feel that H.R. 1417 would enable the patent applicant to have process claims in these unexamined process patents which would be, in fact, broader in scope than the underlying composition, machine or manufacture. There is nothing in the legislation that we can see which mandates that the process claims must be

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L. No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 75 1995

commensurate in scope with the underlying composition, machine or manufacture claims.

We have the following recommendation to make. Instead of crafting new legislation, we would use the Patent and Trademark Office to revise their regulations and interpretations of existing statutes and instruct the examiners on how to examine process claims in a more enlightened approach, paying more particular attention to the decisions of the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit.

So, in summary, we do support the effort to prevent piracy of American ingenuity, know-how and technology, but we simply feel that H.R. 1417 is not the vest vehicle to do that.

Thank you very much. That completes my testimony.

Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Weilacher follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT G. WEILACHER, ATTORNEY, BEVERIDGE, DEGRANDI & WEILACHER, ON BEHALF OF THE SECTION OF PATENT, TRADEMARK, AND COPYRIGHT LAW, AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION

I am Robert G. Weilacher of the Washington, D.C. law firm of Beveridge, DeGrandi, & Weilacher.

Thank you for the invitation to participate in today's hearing and for the opportunity to testify in connection with H.R. 1417.

My comments in opposition to H.R. 1417 represent the views of the Section of Patent, Trademark & Copyright Law of the American Bar Association. These comments have not been submitted to, nor have they been approved by, the House of Delegates, nor the Board of Governors, of the American Bar Association -- and, accordingly, should not be construed as representing any official position of the ABA.

The proposed legislation H.R. 1417 which is entitled "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991" is in fact a misnomer because it is not limited to the field of biotechnology. It actually relates to all areas of technology and applies to all kinds of inventions including such diverse areas as electronics, computer technology, chemicals, mechanical engineering and machinery. In other words, H.R. 1417 covers a large field of

technology of which biotechnology is only a part, although a significant part. Furthermore, this legislation would alter the flexible 40-year Section 103 standard and patent law precedent as it applies to <u>all</u> technologies -- a major change!

Various individuals, groups, and organizations have testified in connection with the earlier version of this legislation and will or have already testified in connection with the proposed H.R. 1417 and have emphasized the problems of the biotechnology industry. The United States is still the world leader in research, development and the manufacture of a wide variety of biotechnology products. Tremendous amounts of money are required for investment in that industry and without the protection offered by patents, there is no incentive for individuals or companies to make investments because their inventions and technology would be easily copied or appropriated by others.

A particular problem has been mentioned by supporters of H.R. 1417 and that is the lack of patent protection for processes that have been developed to produce important new and nonobvious biological materials. If the new process is similar to known processes which have been patented or described in the past, the Patent Office will not grant the patent on that process. Without such process protection in the United States, products are frequently made overseas utilizing United States developed ingenuity, know-how and information -- and even while using a

2

patented machine, manufacture or composition of matter. These products are then shipped to the United States without any compensation whatsoever to the U.S. originators of this intellectual property.

Our Section of the ABA recognizes these problems. We are sympathetic especially to those people who have invested large amounts of money or are ready to invest large amounts of money in a project which has the potential of creating jobs in this country but without assurance that such investment will be protected.

H.R. 1417 is not the best way to achieve the intended results for reasons which we will now discuss.

The problem with H.R. 1417 can be summarized as involving two particular objections. First and foremost is that H.R. 1417 would create a per se rule of patentability. In other words H.R. 1417 mandates that processes which make or use a novel and nonobvious machine, manufacture or composition of matter become automatically patentable and would not be examined for obviousness in the Patent Office. This would create patents directed to subject matter which realistically have never been subjected to the examination system of the United States Patent and Trademark Office. Under present law, U.S. patents have a presumption of validity. Therefore, these patents under H.R.

1417 with unexamined claims would enjoy a presumption of validity. This means that someone seeking to challenge validity has a heavy burden of presenting clear and convincing evidence, not merely a preponderance of evidence, to a court. It is not in the public interest to have unexamined patents enjoy this status. This is questionable public policy.

Secondly, H.R. 1417 would enable a patent applicant to refile his patent application numerous times and delay issuance of a patent in order to add additional process claims which may be much broader in scope than the underlying novel subject matter of the composition of matter, machine or manufacture. In other words, there is nothing in the legislation which requires that the process claims be commensurate in scope with the subject matter of the composition, machine or manufacture. The result would be that it would be possible to obtain a patent directed to a particular machine, for example, and then obtain a broad process claim of making or using this machine as well as other machines.

In the biological area, for example, if <u>one</u> biological substance was the subject of a patent, the process claim could be written in such a way as to include making or using that one biological substance as well as similar ones and perhaps ones that are not similar. The potential exists for the grant of process claims of very broad scope. These unexamined process claims would then be

4

entitled to a presumption of validity which would be very difficult to overturn in a court of law.

We are concerned that in an effort to address the problems which are acknowledged to exist, this new legislation would create situations which would enable the imagination of man to go far beyond what is originally intended by this legislation.

Our Section of the ABA has the following recommendation to make in an effort to address this problem. Instead of crafting new legislation, the Patent and Trademark Office should revise their regulations and interpretation of existing statutes, and instruct examiners on how to examine process claims with a more enlightened approach to the patenting of process claims of a wide variety, as has been proscribed in decisions by the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit.

And so in summary we support the effort to correct problems that have been amply discussed and explained to the Congress and especially to prevent the piracy of U.S. ingenuity, know-how and technology. Under current law there is protection for products manufactured overseas by use of a patented process when these products are exported into the United States for which the U.S. innovators receive no compensation. We think that U.S. Patent and Trademark Office practice should properly track existing court

5

decisions. H.R. 1417 is not the best vehicle to accomplish that goal.

.

That completes my testimony. .

Thank you again for being able to participate in this hearing. I am prepared to address questions raised by you, Mr. Chairman, and other members of a subcommittee.

Mr. BOUCHER. We will be glad to hear from you, Mr. Marsh.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM F. MARSH, ASSISTANT GENERAL COUNSEL, PATENTS, AIR PRODUCTS & CHEMICALS, INC., ALLENTOWN, PA, ON BEHALF OF THE INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY OWNERS, INC.

Mr. MARSH. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, and members of the subcommittee, thank you for this opportunity to present the views of Intellectual Property Owners, Inc., on H.R. 1417. My name is William Marsh and I am the assistant general counsel, Patents, Air Products & Chemicals, Inc.. But today, I am representing the views of IPO, with which my company agrees.

IPO is a nonprofit association representing owners of patents, trademarks, copyrights and trade secrets. IPO's members are responsible for a major portion of the private research and development conducted in the United States. I am a member of IPO's Board of Directors.

IPO has some biotechnology firms within its membership, but we do not presume to speak for the biotechnology industry. Our comments address the effects H.R. 1417, which is labeled the "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991," would have on the U.S. patent system as a whole. H.R. 1417 goes well beyond the narrow scope indicated by its title.

IPO's inability to support the enactment of H.R. 5664 in the previous Congress must be respectfully repeated today with respect to H.R. 1417. IPO and its members are also concerned by the amendments to S. 654, introduced in the Senate after the June hearings, and the impact such amendments could have on U.S. industry, research and competitiveness as a whole.

I would like to summarize my prepared testimony as follows:

All the arguments for H.R. 1417 seem to assume that the *In re Durden* case prevents process claims in the areas of concern by the biotech industry. *Durden* does not prevent such claims. And, in fact, the *Pleuddemann* and *Dillon* cases specifically repudiated such an incorrect interpretation and application of *Durden*.

H.R. 1417 adopts an unprecedented per se rule of patentability for certain process claims, thereby disrupting the 40-year legal history of section 103 of title 35.

Adoption of H.R. 1417 also flies in the face of the *Dillon* and *Pleuddemann* cases, cases that have great relevance to the exact issues being addressed by this legislation. The court in *Dillon* and *Pleuddemann* rejected the notion of either per se nonobviousness or per se obviousness, following instead the doctrine of case-by-case decisionmaking. *Pleuddemann* specifically addressed the types of claims the biotech industry are trying to obtain through this bill, and the case expressly held that such claims may be patentable, and the case, in fact, reversed the Patent and Trademark Office which had rejected such types of claims.

A per se rule of nonobviousness would lead to uncertainty in litigation if the underlying product claims were found invalid by prior art or otherwise. The Senate amendments exacerbate this problem. Likewise, the nonexamination of the process claims would cause uncertainty as to the application of the doctrine of equivalents and prosecution history estoppel to process claims. United States industry will face higher costs and barriers to research and commercialization if H.R. 1417 is adopted in its present form. A profusion of patent claims of unexamined scope and patentability under traditional standards will inhibit healthy research and development and commercial activities within the United States. As patent owners, we can usually wait for a quality examination under current rules. As researchers and entrepreneurs, we cannot afford the issuance of poorly examined or doubtful patent claims because of the extreme cost and potential damages imposed on research and development which are unique to our U.S. system.

H.R. 1417 places no limits on the permissible scope of such process claims, and it does not present any limits to the imagination of patent attorneys. A per se rule of nonobviousness could result in allowed process claims encompassing large numbers of manipulative steps covering more subject matter than the inventive concept originated by the inventor. Thus, by requiring process claims to be granted automatically by the U.S. PTO without effective examination, H.R. 1417 could well encourage overclaiming in process claims.

Amendments such as those made to S. 654 which preserve the presumption of validity under 35 U.S.C. 282 for process claims after the underlying product or composition claims have been invalidated would be ill-advised.

The subcommittee should seek information from the Patent and Trademark Office on any pending cases that may clarify the application of *Durden* to biotechnology and other technology cases, and should ask the Patent and Trademark Office to issue an administrative directive to its examiners on the proper application of the *Durden* case.

We wish to compliment the sponsors of the bill and this subcommittee on their interest in effective patent protection. That is a strong interest of IPO. But we believe that that must be carefully considered and weighed and balanced so that the relief granted is appropriate and is not overly broad and will not cause more problems than it is designed to remedy.

Thank you very much.

Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you, Mr. Marsh.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Marsh follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM F. MARSH, ASSISTANT GENERAL COUNSEL, PATENTS, AIR PRODUCTS & CHEMICALS, INC., Allentown, PA, on Behalf of the Intellectual Property Owners, Inc.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

Thank you for this opportunity to present the views of Intellectual Property Owners, Inc. (IPO) on H.R. 1417.

IPO is a nonprofit association representing owners of patents, trademarks, copyrights and trade secrets. IPO's members are responsible for a major portion of the private research and development conducted in the United States. I am a member of IPO's Board of Directors.

We have members in most technology-based industries, including biotechnology, chemical, pharmaceutical, computer, electronics and mechanical manufacturing, among others. Patents provide vitally important incentives for creating and commercializing inventions in all fields of technology.

IPO has some biotechnology firms within its membership, but we do not presume to speak for the biotechnology industry. Our comments address the effects HLR. 1417 would have on the U.S. patent system as a whole.

IPO recognizes the leadership role which America has taken in the world of biotechnology research. American companies and inventors have made landmark inventions relating to biotechnology that never would have been made without the prospect of exclusive patent rights. To this end, IPO compliments Representative Boucher and the cosponsors of H.R. 1417 for taking an interest in the patent rights available for the protection of inventions in this critically important science.

It should be noted for the record that IPO testified on September 25, 1990 at this subcommittee's hearings on House Bill H.R. 5664, a predecessor of H.R. 1417, and I testified

- 1 -

on June 12, 1991 before the Senate Subcommittee on Patents, Copyrights and Trademarks with respect to Senate bill S. 654, a bill similar to H.R. 1417.

IPO's inability to support the enactment of H.R. 5664 in the previous Congress must be respectfully repeated today with respect to H.R. 1417. IPO and its members are also concerned by the amendments to S. 654 introduced in the Senate after the June hearings and the impact such amendments could have on U.S. industry, research and competitiveness as a whole.

A Need Has Not Been Demonstrated

Although H.R. 1417 applies to patentable inventions in all technologies, the legislation appears to be a response to a perception that current patent law is not providing adequate protection for the important U.S. biotechnology industry. IPO submits that a compelling need for remedial legislation to correct a perceived infirmity in biotechnology protection has not been shown. Without such a showing, the Congress should not respond with such broad legislative changes.

Proponents of H.R. 1417 have pointed to two instances of problems they perceive from the present operation of our patent laws and system. First, they have drawn attention to the litigation between Amgen (a U.S. company) and Chugai (a Japanese company) over Chugai's U.S. importation of a recombinant protein known as "EPO". While the commercial impact of this single case history is worthy of note, the history of Amgen's patent application will reveal extenuating circumstances, i.e., an ongoing patent interference (priority contest) which has

- 2 - .

delayed issuance of the process claims which, if issued to Amgen, would render moot the Amgen-Chugai example. The present legislation would not alter that situation.

Secondly, they point to the rote application of *In re Durden*, 763 F.2d 1406, 226USPQ359 (Fed. Cir. 1985) by the Patent and Trademark Office to biotech process claims covering the use of patentable materials, including host cells, and complain of the prosecution expense and delay, and even a loss of claims when applicants choose to abandon such claims in the face of continued examiner use of *Durden*-type rejections. The decision of the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit in the *In re Durden* case does not require such rote application. The Court of Appeals, sitting *en banc* on reconsideration in the case of *In re Dillon*, 919 F.2d 688, 16 USPQ2d 1897 (1990), expressly stated that the invention of a process for using a material must be considered as a whole, and may not be rejected merely because the process steps may be old or known. Judge Lourie, writing for the majority in *In re Dillon*, 919 F.2d at 695, 16 USPQ2d at

1903, stated:

. . . Suffice it to say that we do not regard Durden as authority to reject as obvious every method claim reading on an old type of process, such as mixing, reacting, reducing, etc. The materials used in a claimed process as well as the result obtained therefrom, must be considered along with the specific nature of the process, and the fact that new or old, obvious or nonobvious, materials are used or result from the process are only factors to be considered, rather than conclusive indicators of the obviousness or nonobviousness of a claimed process. When any applicant properly presents and argues suitable method claims, they should be examined in light of all these relevant factors, free from any presumed controlling effect of Durden. Durden did not hold that all methods involving old process steps are obvious; the court in that case concluded that the particularly claimed process was obvious; it refused to adopt an unvarying rule that the fact that nonobvious starting materials and nonobvious products are involved ipso facto makes the process nonobvious. Such an invariant rule always leading to the opposite conclusion is also not the law. Thus, we reject the Commissioner's argument that we affirm the rejection of the method claims under the precedent of Durden.

- 3 -

The action needed is not an overruling of the *Durden* case, but a requirement that the Patent and Trademark Office follow existing law and fully examine process claims as a whole. This would be a result consistent with the basic principles of the patent laws and the extensive case law which provides guidance and a degree of predictability and certainty, both to patentees and to others of the public. It would be directly opposed, however, to the present proposal of *per se* patentability of process claims and the proposals to insure the presumption of validity even after the underpinning composition or product claims have been found invalid.

On the other hand, one can find many examples of process claims already allowed by the Patent and Trademark Office for making patentable recombinant proteins of substantial commercial importance. Tissue plasminogen activator, interleukin-3, alpha-interferon, and human growth hormone are examples. We believe a convincing case of jeopardy to the U.S. biotechnology industry has not been made.

H.R. 1417 reaches to all technologies -- all mechanical, electrical and chemical arts. This is a response by proponents of the bill to some criticisms levied against earlier versions which confined the statutory amendment to biotechnology alone. Critics urged that special legislation should not be afforded to a single technical discipline -- that special rules should not be created for biotechnology or any other technology category absent a clear showing of truly unique and special problems. IPO continues to support uniform applicability of the patent laws so far as is practical. But here, there has been insufficient consideration of the practical impact of H.R. 1417 outside of the biotechnology field.

- 4 -

Lack of PTO Obviousness Examination Will Cause Uncertainty

H.R. 1417 would declare patentable all claimed processes of making or using a machine, manufacture or composition of matter where such machine, manufacture or composition of matter is found patentable. Under existing law, the Patent and Trademark Office examines every claim in every patent application for compliance with 35 U.S.C. 103, for non-obviousness. Under H.R. 1417, the Patent and Trademark Office examiners would be required to find the process claims allowable once they have determined that such claims include a patentable machine, manufacture or composition of matter as an element.

Since 1836, when our patent laws were converted from a system of patent registration without examination to a system of examination of each claim for novelty, inventiveness (now non-obviousness) and utility, a hallmark of our system has been the careful and thorough examination of patent applications by the Patent Office to insure that inventors, while receiving the full measure of their invention, do not obtain claims that either take existing technology from the public or unduly cloud the rights of others to develop and practice technology in the field of the invention but outside the boundaries of the inventive contribution.

A primary purpose of patent examination in the PTO is to create a presumption of validity of patent claims and help avoid patent litigation. We are concerned that H.R. 1417, which would require the PTO to issue process claims without examination for novelty or nonobviousness when the related product claims are held patentable, would result in great uncertainty over the validity and scope of the process claims after the patent is issued.

Under H.R. 1417, if a product claim issued by the PTO were to be invalid because of prior art that was not known to the PTO during examination, an unexamined but issued process

- 5 -

claim might or might not be similarly held invalid. It would be invalid if it had been issued solely because it "depended upon" the product claim. We assume the PTO would not make a determination in each case whether the patentability of the process claims depended upon the patentability of the product claims, since such determination would require a claim-by-claim examination. In the case where the underlying product claim was invalid, a patent would exist containing process claims that would be entitled to no presumption of validity, contrary to 35 U.S.C. 282. How could such unexamined claims satisfy the requirement of Section 282 that "[e]ach claim of a patent...shall be presumed valid independently of the validity of other claims"?

IPO and its members are also concerned by the amendments made to S. 654 in the Senate which would allow separate product and process patents to be issued with an express preservation of the presumption of validity of the totally dependent process claims. If the process claims are not to be independently examined for patentability apart from their dependence on the product or composition claims, there is absolutely no basis for an independent presumption of validity of the process claims. It will encourage expensive and time-consuming litigation to pretend that there should be a continuing presumption of validity after the product or composition claims are found to be invalid. This, will have an inhibiting effect on U.S. research and industry.

In testimony last year with respect to H.R. 5664, the Patent and Trademark Office cited reduction of cost of patent examination resulting from having to examine fewer claims as a reason for supporting the bill. Reduction of the cost of patent examination is a terrible excuse for eliminating effective examination of process claims. Improperly examined and issued claims cast a chilling shadow on U.S. research and industry. The huge expense and the judicial, technical and management time required to litigate questionable claims under the U.S. judicial

- 6 -

system would make such claims effective barriers to research and production by others in the field. If the process claims were never examined by the PTO for novelty and non-obviousness, expensive litigation would be necessary to determine the validity of the process claims. Moreover, even if the process claims were determined to be valid, uncertainty might still exist over the allowable scope and construction of the process claims coverage in the absence of prosecution history developed during examination. The doctrines of equivalents and prosecution history estoppel could not be applied to unexamined claims in the same way those doctrines are applied to examined claims.

Process claims that would be obvious or of doubtful validity apart from the product claims would proliferate with enactment of H.R. 1417. We believe attorneys advising clients should be concerned about the difficulty that would be encountered in answering questions about validity and infringement of a profusion of unexamined claims. Either as owners of patents or as companies affected by patents owned by others, we do not need a return to the "register and sue" climate that existed prior to the enactment of the highly regarded and emulated United States system of examination in the 19th century.

We agree with the letter to the Subcommittee dated November 6, 1991, from three former U.S. Commissioners of Patents and Trademarks. Their letter points out that the Patent Act of 1793, which permitted claims to issue without examination, was totally unacceptable to inventors and the public alike.

Another concern about H.R. 1417 is that its *per se* rule of nonobviousness could result in allowed process claims encompassing large numbers of manipulative steps covering more subject matter than the concept originated by the inventor. By requiring process claims to be

- 7 -

granted without novelty or nonobviousness examination by the PTO, which is likely to result in reduced examination or no examination under 35 U.S.C. 112 as well, H.R. 1417 could well encourage "overclaiming" in process claims. The result could be a proliferation of claims and confusion as to the scope and boundaries of infringement. This could lead to uncertainty and unnecessary litigation over the statutory requirement of 35 U.S.C. 112 to "particularly point out and distinctly claim" the invention. The existence of unexamined claims can only have a serious negative effect on research and commercialization within the United States and can only harm United States competitiveness in the world-wide community.

Amending Section 103 To Eliminate Nonobviousness Examination - A Premature Move

Proponents of H.R. 1417 advocate a statutory modification to Section 103 of Title 35 of the U.S. patent laws, the requirement that inventions be examined and found nonobvious in order to merit patent protection. Section 103 is the time-tested centerpiece of America's patent law. It defines a subjective, and yet the most pivotal, condition for patentability -- "nonobviousness".

Despite the subjective nature of Section 103, it has served America remarkably well for nearly 40 years. Because the legal standard for nonobviousness gives rise to interpretation and debate when applied to fact situations, the case law on this topic is rich and well developed. Patent practitioners and judicial bodies depend upon the rich case law precedent for deciding issues of nonobviousness -- issues which very often are dispositive of patent validity itself. Any action by Congress to alter the time-tested language of Section 103 to eliminate substantive examination of *any* claims would most certainly disturb the equilibrium which the courts have so diligently imparted to Section 103 through decades of interpretation.

- 8 -

Any legislative amendment to Section 103 must, therefore, be undertaken with profound caution. Other alternatives should be fully exhausted. IPO contends that a legislative attempt to clarify perceived problems caused by *In re Durden* should be considered only as a last resort. A much better solution is to allow the law in this area to mature through administrative and court decisions based on thoroughly presented factual situations.

Recent guidance on the application of *Durden* been provided by the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit in the case of *In re Dillon*, supra, and *In re Pleuddemann*, 910 F.2d 823, 15 USPQ2d 1732 (1990). While pending *ex parte* appeals within the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office are not public, perhaps the Subcommittee would be able to obtain information from the PTO as to whether pending cases exist that will clearly establish the patentability of process claims without the need for legislative action. Also, the Subcommittee should ask the Patent and Trademark Office to issue an administrative directive to its examiners on the application of *Durden*, to insure against rote application of *Durden*.

No Consensus Exists in the Patent Bar for Amendment of Section 103

The legal issues addressed by H.R. 1417 are obscure and difficult to appreciate. The bill focuses on nuances of chemical patent practice -- a highly specialized field of law embracing an enormous body of controlling case law. *Durden, Pleuddemann, and Dillon* were all chemical cases. Chemical patent law is a field beset with specialized terminology and unique but well-established rules of practice. What is needed at this juncture is study and debate by chemical patent practitioners as well as by representatives from biotechnology and the other technologies.

-9-

ς

IPO has seen no evidence that the chemical patent bar has spoken in favor of amending the nonobviousness requirement of 35 U.S.C. 103 in order to clarify a perceived problem with *In re Durden*. Respected coalitions of U.S. patent lawyers such as those in the American Intellectual Property Law Association (AIPLA) and the Patent, Trademark and Copyright Section of the American Bar Association (ABA) have opposed the changes, citing particular problems engendered by the bill and its amendments. Many lawyers who already have taken a public position are opposed to precipitously amending Section 103.

Any changes to the law will have profound and costly impacts. The patent bar should not be dismissed as "only the lawyers." They are experts in the field who represent not only a broad range of patentees but also a broad range of U.S. research and industry. They are aware of the particular problems that can occur and the costs those problems may impose on patent owners and the public. IPO, a long-standing proponent of strong patent and intellectual property protection, respectfully urges this Subcommittee to suspend further consideration of H.R. 1417 unless a compelling and widespread need for remedial legislation is demonstrated by the bill's proponents. We believe this showing is lacking.

Summary of Reasons Why H.R. 1417 is Undesirable

• H.R. 1417 adopts an unprecedented *per se* rule of patentability for certain process claims, thereby disrupting the 40-year legal history of Section 103 of Title 35.

- 10 -

- This per se rule is contrary to the emphasis by Judge Giles Rich in Durden on the desirability of case-by-case decision-making on questions of obviousness under Section 103.
- Adoption of H.R. 1417 also flies in the face of *Dillon* and *Pleuddemann*, cases that have
 great relevance to the issues being addressed by this legislation. The court in *Dillon* and *Pleuddemann* rejected the notion of either per se nonobviousness or per se obviousness,
 following instead the doctrine of case-by-case decision-making.
- A per se rule of nonobviousness would lead to uncertainty in litigation if the underlying
 product claims were found invalid, by prior art or otherwise. Likewise, the "nonexamination" of the process claims would cause uncertainty as to the application of the
 doctrines of equivalents and prosecution history estoppel to process claims.
- Adoption of H.R. 1417 should not be determined by issues of economy or speed within the Patent and Trademark Office. Economy or speed within the Office, or considerations of opportunities for collecting additional fees, should not be the tail that wags the dog.
 A profusion of claims of unexamined scope and patentability under traditional standards will inhibit healthy research and development and commercial activity in the United States. As patent owners, we can usually wait for a quality examination under current rules. As researchers and entrepreneurs, we cannot afford the issuance of poorly

- 11 -

examined or doubtful patent claims, because of the extreme costs and potential damages imposed on research and development which are unique to our system.

- A per se rule of nonobviousness could result in allowed process claims encompassing large numbers of manipulative steps covering more subject matter than the inventive concept originated by the inventor. Thus, by requiring process claims to be granted automatically by the USPTO without examination, H.R. 1417 could well encourage overclaiming in process claims.
- Amendments such as those made to S. 654, which preserve the presumption of validity under 35 U.S.C. 282 for process claims after the underlying product or composition claims have been invalidated, would be ill-advised.
- The Subcommittee should seek information from the Patent and Trademark Office on any pending cases that may clarify the application of *Durden* to biotechnology and other technology cases, and should ask the Patent and Trademark Office to issue an administrative directive to its examiners on the application of *Durden*.

* * * * *

Again, we compliment Representative Boucher and the many cosponsors of this legislation for their interest in strengthening intellectual property protection. We look forward to working with

- 12 -

the Subcommittee to help ensure that U.S. patent law works as effectively as possible to protect American research and development efforts. However, we are unable to support enactment of H.R. 1417. We believe the objectives of H.R. 1417 are being realized through emerging court decisions, and we are opposed to a legislative solution of such magnitude as H.R. 1417 at this time. If the Patent and Trademark Office's examiners are continuing to have difficulty applying the clear mandate of the *Dillon* and *Pleuddemann* holdings to allow process claims, after examination, then an administrative directive within the PTO would appear to be the most appropriate solution. Mr. BOUCHER. Mr. Chisum.

STATEMENT OF DONALD S. CHISUM, MEMBER OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS, AMERICAN INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY LAW ASSOCIATION, AND PROFESSOR OF LAW, UNIVERSITY OF WASHINGTON

Mr. CHISUM. Thank you. My name is Donald Chisum. I am a member of the board of directors of the American Intellectual Property Law Association, and I would like to thank the chairman and the members of the subcommittee for the opportunity to appear here today and present the views of the association.

The AIPLA believes in a strong, effective, efficient patent system, and it applauds the U.S. biotechnology industry's accomplishments as a great contribution to worldwide human health and welfare and a success story of the patent system. However, the bill under consideration would impact all fields of technology and would benefit many foreign research-based corporations at the expense of American enterprises and consumers. In fact, as we have pointed out in our statement, since foreign corporations are granted appropriately as many utility patents as American corporations, oftentimes the benefits bestowed by this legislation would go, in fact, to foreign corporations, not to U.S. enterprises.

We oppose the enactment of H.R. 1417 for five reasons. Fortunately, the chairman, I believe, has already referred to or, indeed, read all five reasons, so I will not repeat them. But I would like to comment on each of them, particularly in light of some of the testimony I have heard here today.

Our first point is that there is no demonstrated need for this legislation, it is truly a solution in search of a problem, and that there is no cited instance of commercial harm to a U.S. company. We have heard the example of Amgen. But, of course, Amgen is, again, one of the success stories of the American patent system. Their success in enforcing their patents has made front-page news over the last 2 years. It is pointed out that in one instance they did not obtain certain method-of-use claims in a patent they obtained. But, in fact, Amgen has filed further what are called continuation applications and has had method-of-use-type claims allowed. Those claims have not yet issued because they have been involved in further Patent and Trademark Office proceedings.

Our second point is that this bill really is directed to one single court of appeals decision, *In re Durden*, and purports to codify a previous decision in *In re Mancy*. And, if we have an instance here of Patent and Trademark Office examiners overzealously applying the *Durden* case, the remedy lies in the agency. They have the ability to direct their examiners to correctly apply the law.

Now, if, in fact, the *Durden* case is in some way inconsistent, for example, with prior decisions such as *In re Mancy*, the Patent and Trademark Office can well recognize that and indicate that it will follow the *Mancy* decision. The Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit has indicated that should a conflict arise among their decisions the earlier, not the later, one is controlling.

The Patent and Trademark Office within the last 2 years has announced that, in another area, a particular court of appeals decision was inconsistent with prior decisions and created an administrative problem for them, and it declared that they will not follow it. So, we see no reason why they could not do that here also.

Our third reason for opposing this legislation is that the bill would set an unfortunate precedent. On the face of the statute, it indicates that a certain class of patent claims, certain method claims are subject to a different standard and are not examined, and we believe that that will in some at least intangible way undermine the public confidence in the patent system and in the presumption of validity of issued patents.

Fourth, we believe that indeed the bill does increase the number of persons in the United States who are potentially liable for patent infringements. It does not solely impact on enterprises. Now, I think the example in our statement of the sawmill has been somewhat maligned, but, in fact, we believe it would be quite a realistic scenario.

For example, assume you had a sawmill in my home State, the State of Washington, that sawed up a great deal of lumber and shipped it off to a building supply dealer in Florida, using a patented sawmill. Assume further that the enterprise in the State of Washington goes bankrupt. Any theoretical remedy the patent owner has against the sawmill in Washington is just that, a theoretical remedy.

If this bill were to pass, and if the patent owner were to obtain methods of using saws to, in a very conventional way, make lumber, they would have a remedy against the sellers and users of that lumber in other States, people who ordinarily would not become embroiled in these kinds of patent controversies.

Finally, we believe that this would add to our patent statutes a provision that does not exist as such in the European patent convention, Japanese patent statutes or, to our knowledge, in the patent laws of any other country. Now, we have heard that the patent offices in Japan and Europe do in fact issue patents relating to biotechnological processes, to methods of using and methods of making patentable subject matter, but so does the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. It does not do so on a per se basis, or it should not do sc on a per se basis, but those types of claims, indeed, are issued in this issue and we believe it will continue to be so even if this legislation is not enacted.

We thank you very much, and we would welcome any questions. Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Professor Chisum.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Chisum follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DONALD S. CHISUM, MEMBER OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS, AMERICAN INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY LAW ASSOCIATION, AND PROFESSOR OF LAW, UNIVERSITY OF WASHINGTON

The American Intellectual Property Law Association (AJPLA) is a national bar association of 7,000 lawyers engaged in the practice of patent. trademark. copyright. licensing. and related fields of law affecting intellectual property rights. AJPLA membership includes lawyers in private, corporate, and government practice: lawyers association with universities, small business, and large business; and lawyers active in both the domestic and international transfer of technology.

•

The inquiry of overriding importance presented by H.R. 1417 is determining its effect on the public interest and the public support of the U.S. patent system. Without question, the enactment of this bill would expand the ability to obtain patent rights beyond what the current law allows. The proponents of the bill have the burden of justifying the need for expanded rights. If the need is established, and we believe it is not, the Subcommittee must then go beyond that issue and judge whether the enactment of H.R. 1417 represents sound public policy.

The congressional sponsors of H.R. 1417 have expressed a desire to provide expanded patent rights to that segment of the American pharmaceutical industry engaged in biotechnology research and development. The AIPLA believes in a strong, effective, efficient patent system, and applauds the United States biotechnology industry's accomplishments as a great contribution to worldwide human health and welfare and a success story of the patent system. However, this bill would impact all fields of technology and would benefit many foreign research-based corporations at the expense of American enterprises and consumers. In fact, since foreign corporations are granted more utility patents than American corporations, the benefit bestowed to foreign, corporations is likely to outweigh the benefit to U.S. interests.

However, the imperative that the interests of the American public must be protected and maintained in the operation of our patent system transcends whether patents are owned by Americans or foreigners. The Supreme Court has pointed out that "the U.S. patent system embodies a carefully crafted bargain to encourage the creation and disclosure of new and nonobvious technology in return for the seventeen year period of exclusionary rights." <u>Bonito Boats, Inc. v. Thunder Craft Boats, Inc.</u>, 489 U.S. 141. 150-51, 9 U.S.P.Q. 2d 1847. 1852 (1989). The Supreme Court emphasized that "the novelty and nonobviousness requirements of patentability reflect the understanding that free exploitation of ideas will be the rule . to which the protection of a federal patent is the exception." 489 U.S. at 151. 9 U.S.P.Q. 2d at 1852. As a matter of important public policy, the "exception" must remain absolutely justified.

The American patent system can only enjoy public support so long as it is understood that patents reward inventors for contributions which may enure to the public welfare. The ultimate test of patentability is found in Section 103 of Title 35, which H.R. 1417 would amend. That provision requires that to merit patent protection, an invention, in addition to being new and useful, must be unobvious to a person skilled in that art. Section 103 ensures that a patented invention not only contributes to the public, but also that the substance of the disclosure reaches a level of achievement that it enlightens other skilled persons and thereby promotes progress in the useful arts as the patent clause of the U.S. Constitution requires.

For two centuries, Congress and the Federal Judiciary have attempted to preserve the "carefully crafted bargain" or balance of competing interests referred to by the Supreme Court. We urge extreme caution and circumspection before any action is taken to tip this balance away from the public. The current state of patent system is not beyond improvement. However, we believe that the basic principles of our patent law, including the important principle in Section 103, are fair and well reasoned.

• •

The AIPLA opposes the enactment of H.R. 1417 for the following reasons.

- The bill proposes an amendment to 35 U.S. Section 103 that is not needed. Its primary purpose is to "protect" the United States biotechnology industry from "unfair" competition, but its proponents cite no case of commercial harm to a U.S. company that this bill would have prevented, and we do not believe that a threat of such harm exists.
- 2. The bill would implicitly repudiate one possible interpretation of a single appeals court decision. In re Durden, by "codifying" an earlier decision. In re Mancy. If Patent and Trademark Office examiners are currently applying Durden overzealously, such erroneous applications can be promptly corrected by appropriate appellate procedures and should be immediately corrected by the PTO as a matter of administrative policy.
- 3. The bill would set an unfortunate precedent and damage the patent system's credibility by implying that certain classes of patent claims escape full PTO examination and are subject to a different, weaker, patentability standard.

- 4. The bill would possibly jeopardize existing patent rights and increase the number of persons potentially liable as patent infringers.
- 5. The bill would add a provision to our patent statutes that does not exist in the European Patent Convention, the Japanese patent statutes, nor to our knowledge, in the patent laws of any other country. This precedent might encourage other countries to adopt similar expansive aberrational patent law doctrines. American inventors' interest lies in harmonizing U.S. patent law with foreign patent laws. Enacting unique and unprecedented provisions in U.S. law, specially designed to "protect" a particular U.S. industry from foreign competition, works against that American interest.

A discussion of these points follows. However, it may be useful to first consider the commercial implications of patenting process inventions to better focus on the effects and context of H.R. 1417.

There are different legal and commercial considerations which attach to processes of making something and processes for using something to make something else. Generally speaking, patent claims to well understood or conventional processes of making a <u>patentable</u> product have no commercial significance. That is because the patent on the product includes the right to exclude others from making that product by any and every means. Likewise, a patent claim on the process of using a patentable product to make another patented product have no significance given the rights in the products themselves. Therefore, the significance of H.R. 1417 lies in its effect on the patentability of process

1
claims in cases either where a patented composition of matter is conventionally processed to make an unpatentable product or where a machine is used to make an unpatentable product.

Under current patent law conventional processes may or may not be patentable depending on a consideration of the invention <u>as a whole</u>. Section 103. Indeed, the patent statute expressly recognizes that new uses of old processes may be patentable. Sections 100, 101. However, what makes this a particularly sensitive area of patent protection is in the potential effect on commerce and trade in clearly unpatentable goods and materials, an arena where free competition is very often unaffected by patent rights. In biotechnology, a patentable "host cell" is used by conventional methods to make naturally occurring protein. The high degree of invention in the current state of this art and the special and regulated uses of the resulting purified proteins makes this an exceptional case in considering commerce in unpatentable products. But, H.R. 1417 must be evaluated in its potential commercial effect on such things as lumber cut from a patented saw, purified water made by a patented desalinization machine, or bottles made by a patented machine. During the course of trade in common articles such as lumber, water, or products in bottles, buyers, sellers and users rarely know how those products are manufactured.

Potential patent infringement liability in broad classes of persons engaged in buying, selling or using commonplace articles made by patented processes was first established in the United States by the "Process Patent Act of 1988." P.L. 100-408. Congressional proceedings which led to the enactment of this new law were highly controversial because of these concerns, even though this law corresponds to the patent law in foreign countries.

H.R. 1417 is a direct expansion of P.L. 100-418 which established potential liability for process patent infringement beyond the user of the patented process. H.R. 1417 would insure that method of use claims will be included in <u>every patent</u> for a machine. manufacture, or composition of matter if such is used to produce a product of any kind. The restraining effect on domestic and international commerce will, thereby, be expanded.

The Development of Section 103

The basic principles of patent law are straightforward: an invention which falls into one of the categories listed in Section 101. and which is new and useful as required by Sections 101 and 102. is patentable unless, as stated in Section 103,

> The differences between the subject matter sought to be patented and the prior art are such that the subject matter as a whole would have been obvious at the time the invention was made to a person having ordinary skill in the art to which said subject matter pertains.

The establishment in 1952 of this nonobviousness test for patentability came after more than 100 years of struggle in the courts to determine on a patent by patent basis, whether the patentee had made an invention or not.

The patent statute of 1790 required that inventions must be new and useful to merit patent protection. But because the original statute did not provide for the examination or verification of these conditions, patents were issued on request. The determination of whether the patented subject matter met these tests, and was therefore valid, was left to the courts. Congress found this system unfair to the public (burdened with numerous invalid patents) and to inventors (forced to sort out patent rights in court) and abandoned it in the Patent Act of 1836. The Patent Office was then created to examine applications for novelty and usefulness before patents were issued.

In 1850 the Supreme Court in <u>Hotchkiss</u> v. <u>Greenwood</u>, 52 U.S. (11 How.) 248 (1850) established that <u>in addition to novelty and usefulness</u>, that which was sought to be patented must constitute an "invention."

The Court said:

"unless more ingenuity and skill... were required...than were possessed by an ordinary mechanic acquainted with the business, there was an absence of that degree of skill and ingenuity which constitute essential elements of every invention. In other words, the improvement is the work of the skilled mechanic, not that of the inventor."

In 1941, the Supreme Court in <u>The Cuno Engineering Corp.</u> v. <u>The Automatic Devices</u> <u>Corp.</u>, 314 U.S. 84 (1941) in finding the patent in suit invalid said. "the new device, however useful it may be, must reveal the flash of creative genius." The enunciation of the unrealistic "flash of creative genius" standard led to the enactment of Section 103.

The Interpretation and Application of Section 103 by the Courts

Thus, Section 103 exists to deny patent protection to claimed subject matter, which although novel, has contours that are so traced by the existing technology that the improvement is the work of a skillful mechanic and not that of the inventor." (See Bonito Boats 489 U.S. at 133-134). With respect to novel subject matter, "the goal of Section 103 is to effect the underlying policy of the patent system that, as Jefferson put it, the things which are worth to the public the embarrassment of an exclusive patent' outweigh the restrictive effect of the monopoly." Graham v. John Deere Co. 383 U.S. 1, 10-11, 15 L ed

2d 545, 552 (1966).

The germinal interpretation of S. 103 is <u>Graham v. John Deere Co.</u>, 383 U.S. 1, 17-18 (1966):

Under Section 103, the scope and content of the prior art are to be determined; differences between the prior art and the claims at issue are to be ascertained; and the level of ordinary skill in the pertinent art resolved. Against this background, the obviousness or nonobviousness of the subject matter is determined. Such secondary considerations as commercial success, long felt but unsolved needs. failure of others. etc.. might be utilized to give light to the circumstances surrounding the origin of the subject matter sought to be patented.

As stated in <u>In re O'Farrell</u>, 853 F. 2d 894, 902, 7 U.S.P.Q. 1673, 1680 (Fed. Cir. 1988), a case involving a biotechnology invention, "considering <u>all</u> of the evidence. this court must determine the correctness of the board's legal determination that the claimed invention <u>as a whole</u> would have been obvious to a person having ordinary skill in the art at the time the invention was made."

Thus Graham and its progeny have affirmed the intent of Congress to establish an objective standard for evaluating the issue of nonobviousness under Section 103. An objective standard, under which all evidence is considered, weighed and evaluated, does not afford absolute of certainty whether any particular invention will be nonobvious but does provide a high standard for patentable inventions so that only those who go beyond the contribution of the skilled mechanic will be rewarded with the 17 year exclusionary patent right.

The Effects of H.R. 1417 on Section 103

The proponents of the bill argue that the Federal Circuit decision in <u>In re Durden</u>, 763 F.2d 1406, 226 U.S.P.Q. 359 (1985) created a "loophole" in the law, and further, that "codifying" the decision of the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals in <u>In re Mancy</u>, 499 F.2d 1289, 182 U.S.P.Q. 303 (1974) by enacting H.R. 1417 will close the "loophole".

H.R. 1417 would not "codify" the *Mancy* decision, nor did the *Durden* decision create a "loophole" in the law. This bill would eliminate the application of Section 103 to process claims in certain circumstances, and thereby, change the basic premise of Section 103. The *Mancy* and *Durden* cases were decided by applying Section 103. as it now exists, to the facts presented. In *Mancy*, the process claim was found to be unobvious and patentable. In *Durden*, the process claim was found to be obvious and unpatentable. H.R. 1417 would amend Section 103 so that the <u>result</u> in *Mancy* would <u>always occur</u>, while the <u>result</u> in *Durden*. could never occur so long as the product made or used by the process is patentable.

Applying the patent law to both applications for patents and patents themselves involves a degree of uncertainty. The nonobvious standard allows for differing opinions depending on the nature and extent of the claimed invention and the teachings of the prior art. Each year, tens of thousands of patent applications are rejected by the PTO for various reasons to the dismay of applicants and their attorneys who believe these inventions should be patentable. Often these decisions are appealed to the Federal Circuit where sometimes the applicant prevails and sometimes does not. Often, issued patents are found by courts to be invalid. Therefore, there is superficial appeal in H.R. 1417 in that it would establish a per se rule of unobvious to process claims and remove uncertainty.

9 [.]

However, the desire of patent applicants and their attorneys for more certainty is not the issue. The central issue is whether, in determining unobviousness, a flexible standard. based on applying the law after an analysis of all of the relevant facts, should be replaced by an inflexible standard where the relevant facts are by law ignored. The patent system would be badly served by establishing this legal fiction, especially because the existing statute in Section 103, and the cases interpreting it, provide a fair opportunity to obtain process patent rights.

There is no question that patent examiners currently rely on *Durden* as a basis of rejecting applied for process claims. We believe that reliance is often misplaced and is often in error, particularly in the field of biotechnology related inventions. However, that problem lies within the PTO, and, as we will discuss later, should be remedied by the PTO. The problem is not in Section 103 or the Federal Circuit.

The case of *In re Durden* involves a commonly occurring fact pattern but a highly unusual approach by the patentee in appealing the PTO rejection of the process claim. The appellant had obtained a patent on a carbamate compound and a second patent on a oxime compound made by processing the patented carbamate compound. In the case at bar, the appellant was seeking a third patent claiming the process of making the patented carbamate compound by using the patented oxime compound in a conventional manner.

Before the Federal Circuit, the appellant conceded that the claimed invention was obvious:

To simplify the issues in this appeal, appellants concede that the claimed process, apart from the fact of employing a novel and unobvious starting material and apart from the fact of producing a new and unobvious product, is obvious.

Appellants do not argue that differences in the chemical structure of either the starting oxime compound or the product produced would be expected to affect the reaction in any way which might render the claimed process unobvious.

The appellants' "Summary of Argument" states:

A chemical process which (a) employs a novel and unobvious starting material \underline{or} (b) is for the production of a novel and unobvious product compound \underline{or} (c) which employs a novel and unobvious starting material and also is for the production of a novel and unobvious product compound, is patentable, regardless of the extent of other similarities to prior art processes. [Emphasis ours.]

In other words, the appellant was arguing to the court that Section 103 must be interpreted.

at least as to chemistry, that "regardless" of the teachings prior art. processes in these

circumstances are per se unobvious as H.R. 1417 would have it.

The court first stated the issue:

"The issue to be decided is whether a chemical process. otherwise obvious, is patentable <u>because</u> either or both the specific starting material employed and the produc: obtained, are novel and unobvious." [Emphasis ours.]

The court then stated the answer must be "not necessarily", and ultimately upheld the PTO

rejection of the claim as obvious and unpatentable saving:

We are sure that there are those who would like to have us state some clear general rule by which all cases of this nature could be decided. Some judges might be tempted to try it. <u>But</u> the question of obviousness under §103 arises in such an unpredictable variety of ways and in such different forms that it would be an indiscreet thing to do. <u>Todav's rule would likely</u> be regretted in tomorrow's case. [Emphasis ours.]

This is hardly a case to stand for any certain approach to interpreting Section 103 regarding

process inventions. In fact, the Federal Circuit has stated that Durden only stands for the

11

principle that each case must be decided on the basis of its own fact situation, <u>Loctite</u> <u>Corporation v. Ultraseal Ltd.</u>, 781 F2d 861, 228 U.S.P.Q. 90 (Fed. Cir. 1985), and that *Durden* is <u>not</u> authority to reject as obvious every method claim reading on an old type of process. <u>In re Dillon</u>, 919 F2d 688, at 695, 16 U.S.P.Q. 2d 1897 at 1903 (Fed. Cir. 1990) (plurality opinion).

On the other hand, there is ample precedent in which courts have refused to apply a "necessarily nonobvious rule". as in *Durden*, but then found patent claims unobvious for convention processes of using a patentable starting material. <u>In re Kuehl</u>. 475 F2d 658. 177 U.S.P.Q. 250 (CCPA 1973), <u>In re Pleuddemann</u>, 910 F2d 823. 15 U.S.P.Q. 2d 1738 (Fed. Cir. 1990).

The rejected claims in *Kuchl* dealt with a method of using a patentable zeolite. "ZK-22", as a catalyst in hydrocarbon cracking. The PTO argued that the claimed method of use was the obvious method for using a zeolite catalyst. The appellant argued that the patentable nature of ZK-22 <u>necessarily</u> rendered the method of use claim patentable. The court rejected the appellant's argument and applied the statutory standard of Section 103 to the facts of the case. The court then specifically found that ZK-22 was not so similar to the zeolites of the prior art as to render its use to crack hydrocarbons obvious to one skilled in that art.

The invention in *Pleuddemann* related to a method for bonding a polymerizable material having aliphatic unsaturation and a mineral filler having hydroxyl functionality, and a method for priming a surface having hydroxyl functionality to improve its bonding to organic resins containing aliphatic unsaturation. Each method used the same specifically

defined organosilane compound. The organosilane compounds were themselves the subject of an issued patent. The products made using the organosilane had been conditionally allowed, subject only to being rewritten in independent form. It was, however, known in the art that organosilanes could be used as coupling agents.

The PTO rejected the method of use claims citing *Durden*. The court rejected the *Durden* argument, pointing out that *Durden* involved different facts and that the controlling law is found in Section 103. (It is illuminating to note that the author of the decisions in *In re Durden* and *In re Plueddemann* was Judge Giles S. Rich, one of the most distinguished patent law jurists in the world). The court, after dismissing *Durden* as non-controlling precedent, found the process claims unobvious stating:

It is the properties of appellant's compounds as bonding/priming agents for certain polymers and fillers or support surfaces that give them their utility. As stated above, the compounds and their use are but different aspects of, or ways of looking at, the same invention and consequently that intention is capable of being claimed both as new compounds or as a new method or process of bonding/priming. On the other hand, a process or method of making the compounds is a quite different thing; they may have been made by a process which was new or old, obvious or nonobvious. In this respect, therefore, there is a real difference between a process of making and a process of using and the cases dealing with one involve different problems from the cases dealing with the other. [Emphasis ours].

One year after the decision in *Kuehl*, the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals decided <u>In re Mancy</u>, 499 F2d 1289, 182 U.S.P.Q. 303 (CCPA 1974). *Mancy* isolated a naturally occurring microorganism found in the earth and applied for a patent on a conventional method of "brewing" that material to produce daunorubicin, a known antibiotic. The PTO rejected the patent application on the grounds that the method of using or

brewing a microorganism was conventional and obvious. The court reversed the PTO rejection, found the process unobvious and patentable and stated:

[A]ppellants allege that the proper test for determining the obviousness of a process invention, where the difference between the claimed invention and the prior art resides in the material used in the process, was enunciated by the court in In reKuehl, 475 F.2d 658[, 177 USPQ 255 (CCPA 1973),] wherein we held that a hydrocarbon cracking process was not even prima facie obvious where the particular zeolite catalyst used in the process was not known to the prior art, the obvious parallel being that the particular strain of microorganism used here was not known to the prior art.

The Mancy decision did nothing more than cite Kuehl as affirming the principle stated in Section 103 that in addressing claims to conventional processes, the invention as a whole must be considered in determining non-obviousness. The Mancy case did apply the principle to the field of biotechnology inventions.

In sum, the decisions in *Kuehl, Mancy, Dillon, Plueddemann* and other cases demonstrate that the current law provides a fair and equitable framework within process inventions are evaluated for nonobvious. There is no dispute that numerous patents, including numerous patents in the field of biotechnology, include claims for processes of using and processes of making patentable machines, manufactures and compositions of matter.

The Potential of H.R. 1417 to Prejudice Others

The negative effects of H.R. 1417, if enacted into law, are difficult to fully predict. Following are two examples of the potential for unjustifiable prejudice or harm to others when heretofore unpatentable claims for methods of use become patentable.

<u>Example A</u>. ACME Fertilizer Co. is granted a patent on compound A. Compound A is a truly superior fertilizer and successful sales begin immediately. Compound A also becomes the subject of research throughout the chemical industry.

Subsequently, the Jones Fertilizer Co. discovers that compound B, an adjacent homolog to compound A, is extremely useful in curing rubber. Compound B is structurally very closely related to compound A, and has the same superior properties as a fertilizer as does compound A. However, compound A is not useful to cure rubber. Discovering new uses of existing or closely related chemical compounds is commonplace.

Under current law, Jones would be able to patent compound B for use in curing rubber. A prima facie case of obviousness of compound B in view of compound A would be rebutted by showing the actual difference in properties. However, Jones would be unable to successfully claim compound B for use as a fertilizer because such a method of use would be obvious in view of compound A.

If H.R. 1417 were the law, the result would be quite different. Jones could successfully patent compound B as a method of curing rubber and for use as a fertilizer. The obviousness of compound B in view of compound A as a fertilizer could not be considered. Thereafter, a patent with that scope issued to Jones.

A third company. Smith Fertilizer, discovers that a previously known compound C, which is structurally similar to both A and B, unexpectedly is useful as a fertilizer but not as a rubber cure. In this circumstance, ACME may have a colorable claim for infringement of its fertilizer method-of-use claim against Smith under what is called "the doctrine of equivalents." The bill, by giving Jones an automatic right to a similar fertilizer method-of-use

15

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L. No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 114 1995 claim, even though fertilizer use of compound B was otherwise obvious, would enable Jones to assert a similar infringement claim, thereby complicating and prejudicing ACME's right to license or enforce its patent and extending the period of time during which the public may not have free access to compounds similar to B for fertilizer purposes. Without the fertilizer method-of-use claim, Jones is much less likely to convince a court of infringement by equivalency because Jones' claims to compound B <u>per se</u> was based solely on its unexpected rubber cure property, which Smith's compound C does not possess. Also, granting Jones a fertilizer method-of-use claim may inappropriately make it more difficult for later inventors to obtain patent claims to other compounds discovered to be useful as fertilizers.

Example B. The Smith Company is in the business of harvesting trees, cutting the trees into lumber, and selling the lumber. As part of that business, Smith manufactures high speed saws. Over many years, Smith has improved its saws and has obtained patents on each of the improved machines. However, there is no difference from the first to the last patented saw in applying the cutting blade to the tree nor in the resulting lumber.

It may be that the patent on the first Smith saw could contain a claim for a method of using the saw to cut wood. But over the years, Smith's own saw patents and the patents of Smith's competitors are added to the prior art. Soon the claim for a method of using this type of saw to cut wood becomes obvious over the prior art, even though patents may issue on the improved saws themselves.

If H.R. 1417 were enacted, every patentable saw including Smiths will contain a method of using it to cut wood no matter how obvious it may be to use a saw to cut wood.

If one of Smith's competitors begins to manufacture and use a patented Smith saw, under current law, Smith could bring an action for patent infringement against that competitor. But now that Smith's patent on that saw includes a method of use claim, which would not have been granted but for H.R. 1417, those liable for patent infringement now will include every person who buys, sells, or uses lumber cut by the saws which infringe Smith's patented saw.

Also, an infringing Smith saw could be used outside of the U.S. by a foreign competitor of Smith to cut trees and import the resulting lumber into the United States. Again, Smith could take action against the direct infringer of the patent, in this case, by bringing an action in the International Trade Commission to prevent the importation of the lumber. But if damages and preventing domestic trade in that tumber is what Smith seeks. Smith will now have a cause of action for patent infringement against every person who buys, sells, or uses the lumber.

The General Counsel of the Department of Commerce in a letter of June 10, 1991 to Senator DeConcini regarding S.654, which is identical to H.R. 1417, said:

...S. 654 would not grant a patentee any greater π_2 hts <u>vis-a-vis</u> purely domestic infringers, because under section 154 of title 35 the holder of a patent to an invention, such as a host cell, may already exclude others from making or using that cell in the United States.

The General Counsel in a letter of July 5, 1990 to Chairman Kastenmeier on H.R. 3957, a predecessor bill to H.R. 1417, said:

[H.R. 3957] would not grant a patentee any rights greater than those already assertable against someone who infringes the patent in the United States.

The clear import of these assertions is that the enactment of this bill will have no negative effect on persons in the United States i.e. the patentee would be granted no "greater rights" than are already provided by current law. The examples above demonstrate that is not correct.

In example A, the prejudice to the inventor/patentee ACME and to the consuming public from giving later inventor Jones an automatic right to method-of-use or method-ofmaking claims cannot be justified. To underline the injustice, imagine that Jones is a foreign corporation. Then the injury to ACME's business and employees and to United States consumers becomes an injury to a part of the U.S. economy and a windfall to foreign interests. While example B discusses saws, H.R. 1417 would effect every patentable machine, manufacture and composition of matter which is capable to producing a product where a method of use claim would be obvious in view of the prior art. Example B demonstrates that the enactment of the bill will allow patentees to enforce their rights against a multitude of persons who would have no legal exposure under current law. There is also no justification for this result.

The Need for H.R. 1417 Has Not Been Demonstrated

The primary stated purpose for the enactment of H.R. 1417 is that it is needed to protect the U.S. biotechnology industry from "unfair" foreign competition. The proponents further assert that H.R. 1417 is "consistent with the patent granting process now practiced in the European and Japanese Patent Offices," and therefore its enactment will provide for U.S. patent owners what is already provided to owners of foreign patents. We will discuss

these points in order.

The biotechnology industry in the U.S. has made extensive use of the U.S. patent system. The U.S. Patent and Trademark Office has issued hundreds of biotechnology patents, many affording broad protection for basic scientific discoveries. Virtually none of the major first-generation products to emerge from this industry has lacked effective patent protection, including human growth hormone, Factor VIII, erythropoietin, the interferons. human insulin, colony stimulating factors, interleukins, plasminogen activators, and a host of other entities. Many of these patents include process claims.

Although the industry is still in its infancy, its patent activities have spawned a plethora of lawsuits, many in foreign countries. Virtually none of the first-generation biotechnology products has escaped multi-million dollar litigation over enforcement of patent rights. In many cases dominating patents have been granted among various competitors. The interested parties have elected -- and sometimes been forced -- to pursue cross-licensing agreements in order to avoid the long, costly, and uncertain process of legal enforcement.

Against this backdrop of patent grants and patent litigation, the industry maintains it needs to expand its ability to obtain patent process rights to protect itself from unfair foreign competition. Yet the industry has not cited a single case of commercial harm to any company which has resulted from unfair foreign competition sanctioned so to speak, by the current state of the law.

The only case cited to demonstrate the need for H.R. 1417 does not do so. Amgen Corporation (Amgen). Genetics Institute (GI) and others in the biotechnology field engaged in extensive research relating to the protein erythropoietin (EPO). Amgen and GI were

both granted patents covering the purified protein as well as the gene cloning and expression of EPO. GI licensed its U.S. patent rights to Chugai Corporation (Chugai), a Japanese pharmaceutical company.

A multiforum legal contest between Amgen and GI/Chugai over the patent rights to EPO ensued. Amgen petitioned the International Trade Commission to prevent Chugai from importing purified EPO in the U.S.. The petition was dismissed on the grounds that the imported product did not infringe Amgen's patent, nor was the product made by a process protected by Amgen's patent. Later, in a patent infringement action brought by Amgen against GI/Chugai, the court found, inter alia, that Amgen had no legal right to market the very product Chugai was importing. Still later, the Federal Circuit reversed, inter alia, the district court holding that the GI patent was valid and enforceable. A patent interference, declared by the PTO, between the Amgen and GI patents has not been finally resolved to our knowledge, but does cover the very process claims which H.R. 1417 addresses. Under PTO procedures the winner of the interferences will be granted these process claims.

Several points are relevant to H.R. 1417. Amgen's failure at the International Trade Commission was not the result of any defect in Section 103. or in Section 337 of the Trade Act. Amgen's original patent application included claims for using the genetically engineered host cell it invented to produce EPO. During prosecution, Amgen voluntarily elected to drop its method of use claims from the application before the patent issued. The patent without those method of use claims was asserted at the ITC. Later, the PTO allowed Amgen's method of use claims, but instituted the interference proceedings referred to above.

Had these claims been in the patent asserted at the ITC, a decision on the merits of the case would have occurred.

Secondly, once the interferences are concluded Amgen is likely to be successful in ultimately securing the method of use claim it originally sought. While it is regrettable that this patent claim was not granted in the originally issued patent, the fact is that it will be granted under current law. This case may demonstrate an unfortunate choice by Amgen in cancelling its method of use claims. It does not demonstrate the need for enactment of H.R. 1417.

Finally, given the circumstances, it is inappropriate to characterize Chugai's importation of EPO as an "unfair" trading practice. Even if we assume that Chugai used the genetically engineered starting materials patented in the U.S. by Amgen to make EPO, that use violates neither U.S. nor Japanese law. In the course of this debate, it has been said that it is "unfair" for a foreign corporation to do something abroad, which, had it done the same in the U.S. would constitute patent infringement. While it might be viewed as unfair in some moral sense, the fact is that patent laws have no effect outside of a countries' borders. If Amgen wanted to prevent Chugai from using in Japan the product it invented. Amgen must secure a patent in Japan for the product. In a country to country trade law context, it may amount to an unfair trade practice for a country to deny to a U.S. inventor the legal ability to protect an invention within its territory. But even in that collateral sense, the notion of unfairness does not apply here because Japanese patent law is sufficient to afford protection to Amgen's invention.

The "level playing" field argument that H.R. 1417 would grant rights to patentees in the U.S which are currently granted in Europe and Japan prompts two comments. First, the playing field is inevitably already level in the sense that whatever patent rights exist in the U.S, those rights are available to U.S. and foreign inventors alike. The same is true in Europe and Japan for U.S. inventors. As mentioned earlier, foreign corporations are granted more U.S. patents than are U.S. corporations. Therefore, lowering the standard of patentability in the U.S. benefits U.S. and foreign patent applicants alike.

Currently, U.S. trade policy embraces the goal of ensuring that foreign countries have intellectual property laws which fairly and adequately allow for the protection and enforcement of U.S. inventions and other forms of intellectual property. For example, if a country did not allow patent protection for chemical inventions. in a trade context, we would consider that unfair. This trade related "level playing field" issue exists with lesser developed countries, but not with Europe and Japan for patent protection.

Second, neither the European Patent Convention, the Japanese patent statute, or, to our knowledge, the patent laws of any other country with an examination based patent system contain a provision which corresponds to H.R. 1417. In the European Patent Office (EPO) and the Japanese Patent Office (JPO) all claims for methods of using a patentable product are examined for nonobviousness. Because there is no per se unobvious patent provision, process claims may be rejected by patent examiners in both the EPO and JPO, and process patents may be found obvious and therefore invalid by European and Japanese courts. Therefore, the enactment of H.R. 1417 will not harmonize U.S. law with foreign law, and in fact the opposite is true. As this Subcommittee well knows, there is currently an

22

effort to harmonize the patent laws of all countries. In our opinion, this is an inopportune time for the U.S. to enact unique and unprecedented patent laws for the avowed purpose of "protecting" U.S. industry from foreign competition which has not been shown to be "unfair".

Administration of the Law by the PTO

We have explained earlier why the current law, both Section 103 and the cases interpreting it, provides a fair and workable legal framework within which process claims can be examined for unobviousness. We have also indicated that because patent applications present different facts, there will always be a measure of uncertainty as to the patentability of claimed inventions. That is an inevitable feature of the patent granting process. Each year many applications, which inventors and their attorneys believe present patentable inventions, are rejected by the PTO, and many more are amended before being allowed to issue as patents.

The fundamental responsibility of the PTO is to properly administer and interpret the law. The proponents of H.R. 1417 claim that the PTO is improperly relying on the *Durden* case to reject method of use claims in biotechnology applications. We have no evidence to believe this practice is widespread and believe that the PTO has not adopted this approach as a matter of policy. Without question, claims for broad recombinant processes for the production of proteins have been allowed i.e. Amgen for G-CSF, Genentech for TPA and Genetics Institute for Factor VII and M-CSF. And as explained earlier, such a process claim will almost certainly be issued to Amgen for EPO.

However, the assertion that patent examiners fail to understand and therefore sometimes misapply the law to process claims was given credence in testimony before this Subcommittee by the Solicitor of the PTO. Mr. McKelvy, on September 25, 1990 at a hearing on a predecessor bill to H.R. 1417 (The entire testimony of Mr. McKelvy is attached). In a response to a question by Mr. Boucher on the PTO opinion of the effect of *Plueddemann* on *Durden*, the Solicitor said,

> ... The Durden decision and the Pleuddemann decision are most difficult. in my judgment, to reconcile. And that being the case, maybe most patent examiners have more judgment than I do, but I think they are going to have a very difficult time in looking at any particular set of facts and determining whether Pleuddemann or Durden controls. In short, it is going to be on a case-by-case basis.

> ...I think it is because if you look at the two cases, which one are you to be persuaded by if you are a disinterested observer having two cases before you that are binding precedent?"

Later the following colloquy occurred:

Mr. BOUCHER. And would it clarify the law if H.R. 5664 were to be enacted, effectively overruling *In re Durden* and returning to the prior law, which was the *In re Mancy* rule? Mr. McKELVEY. The bill which you mention is the latest

Mr. McKELVEY. The bill which you mention is the latest introduced bill?

Mr. BOUCHER. Yes.

Mr. McKELVEY. Yes, it would, in my opinion.

Mr. BOUCHER. All right, and that would help patent examiners and facilitate the process of resolving process claims?

Mr. McKELVEY. It would, Mr. Chairman, I think in addition to that, it would also provide patent applicants and their attorneys with some measure of certainty in terms of giving advice on what you would patent and not patent.

Several comments are in order. *Durden* is not "binding" precedent for anything, save the clear statement by Judge Rich that given the facts of the case, the process claim, was not <u>necessarily</u> patentable. Judge Rich also said:

> We reiterate another principle followed in obviousness issue cases, which is to decide each case on the basis of its own particular fact situation. What we or our predecessors may have said in discussing different fact situations is not to be taken as having universal application.

Footnote 2, 763 F.2d at 1410, 226 USPQ at 361.

Second, Durden does not and cannot overrule Mancy (or Kuehl). It is well settled that decisions of the CCPA are the law of the Federal Circuit until overruled by the Federal Circuit in banc. South Corp. v. United States, 690 F.2d 1368, 215 USPQ 657 (Fed. Cir. 1982) (in banc). Therefore, the reasoning of the court in Mancy in applying Section 103 to a method of use claim is already "binding" precedent without the enactment of H.R. 1417. When the PTO cited Durden as justification for rejecting the method of use claims in *Plueddemann*. Judge Rich stated that Durden is not precedent for the rejection and ultimately found the claims patentable. If patent examiners were educated on this point, which was also stated in Dillon, then the examiners would not be faced with attempting to "reconcile" *Plueddemann* and Durden. They could then proceed to apply Mancy as illuminated by *Plueddemann*.

Finally, the Solicitor's testimony leaves one with the impression that the patent examiners operate as free agents to read and interpret the law for themselves. That is certainly not, or should not be, the case since the great majority of examiners are not lawyers. Clearly examiners need and frequently receive guidance from their supervisors on

the proper interpretation of the law. The Solicitor's testimony implies that in the law at issue here, they are not receiving that guidance.

As a matter of policy, the PTO clearly supports the principle that in chemical or biotechnology applications, when a patentable composition of matter is used to make another product, patentable or not, a method of use claim should be unobvious in a great majority of cases. We know this because the PTO supports H.R. 1417 which would go far beyond this principle. The *Kuehl, Mancy. Dillon*, and *Plueddemann* cases, and others, provide ample support for this principle.

Certainly it cannot be necessary for Congress to enact a bill for the purpose of forcing the PTO to apply the reasoning of the court in *Mancy* or *Plueddemann* for biotechnology inventions. We believe it would be more appropriate for the Commissioner to issue a directive to the examiners clarifying the law, particularly the non-precedential nature of *Durden*, to assist examiners properly apply Section 103. If there is an uncertainty in the examining corps regarding the difference between processes of making and methods of using patentable products, that should also be clearly explained.

This concludes our statement. Again, we appreciate the opportunity to participate in this proceeding.

/Excerpts from Sept. 25, 1990, hearing/

Mr. BOUCHER. And then the ITC would have authority to bar the importation of the product coming from somewhere else utilizing that same patented host cell and the patented process?

Mr. MANBECK. Yes, sir, that is my opinion.

Mr. BOUCHER. So your view is that solves the problem entirely, and therefore we don't need to amend the ITC's statutory authority, is that correct? Land out out See Second

Mr. MANBECK. Yes, sir, that is correct.

Mr. BOUCHER. I think that is very clear. Let me ask you this. Let us suppose that we are not successful in our effort to overrule In re Durden and the current law continues. How would the Patent and Trademark Office interpret process claims in light of the Pleuddemann decision? What effect would the Pleuddemann decision have on your current interpretation of In re Durden?

Mr. MANBECK. This is a very difficult question. Our solicitor, Mr. McKelvey, is here with us. I could ask him to comment if you would like. a station a

Mr. BOUCHER. Sure. We would be happy to hear from him.

Sir, please state your name and your position for the record.

Mr. MCKELVEY. Mr. Chairman, I am Fred McKelvey, Solicitor of the Patent and Trademark Office.

Following up on Commissioner Manbeck's statement, the Durden decision and the *Pleuddemann* decision are most difficult, in my judgment, to reconcile. 1.0

Mr. BOUCHER. Could you pull the microphone a little bit closer?

Mr. MCKELVEY. And that being the case, maybe most patent examiners have more judgment than I do, but I think they are going to have a very difficult time in looking at any particular set of facts and determining whether *Pleuddemann* or *Durden* controls. In short, it is going to be on a case-by-case basis.

We have numerous patent examiners, all with the best of intentions, that are going to reach different results, as may our Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences, depending on who the panel is. If these two cases continue to exist side-by-side—and I might say it is not only Durden and Pleuddemann, but numerous other decisions as well-we are going to have, in my judgment, inconsistent application of the law, albeit with good intentions.

Mr. BOUCHER. Well, I hear you saying that the Pleuddemann decision doesn't do anything to clear up the confusion that exists in the law currently.

Mr. McKelvey. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BOUCHER. In fact, it may have even added to that confusion. Is that a fair statement? a final antipation and

Mr. MCKELVEY. In my judgment, that is a fair statement because both Durden and Pleuddemann start with a patentable materialapply a method to make a patentable final material. How you can say one is a method of using vis-a-vis the other a method of making is in the eye of the beholder. It depends on where you start.

Mr. BOUCHER. The latter being a method of manufacture?

Mr. MCKELVEY. Yes. Mr. BOUCHER. The distinction was between using on the one hand and making on the other. You are saying that is a very difficult distinction for the PTO to apply?

Mr. McKELVEY. Well, I think it is because if you look at the two cases, which one are you to be persuaded by if you are a disinterested observer having two cases before you that are binding precedent?

Mr. BOUCHER. And would it clarify the law if H.R. 5664 were to be enacted, effectively overruling *In re Durden* and returning to the prior law, which was the *In re Mancy* rule?

Mr. McKELVEY. The bill which you mention is the latest introduced bill?

Mr. BOUCHER. Yes.

Mr. McKelvey. Yes, it would, in my opinion.

Mr. BOUCHER. All right, and that would help patent examiners and facilitate the process of resolving process claims?

Mr. MCKELVEY. It would, Mr. Chairman. I think in addition to that, it would also provide patent applicants and their attorneys with some measure of certainty in terms of giving advice on what you could patent and not patent.

Mr. BOUCHER. Well, thank you. sir. You are an excellent witness. [Laughter.]

Mr. BOUCHER. That concludes my questions. The gentleman from California.

Mr. MOORHRAD. Thank you. It is always good when you get a witness that testifies right.

The Intellectual Property Owners Association will testify later today in opposition to these bills. They believe that section 1 may legitimize the patenting of process claims that would be rejected today under the overclaiming doctrine. Would this be possible?

Mr. MANBECK. Is that question directed to me. Mr. Moorhead? ... Mr. MOORHEAD. Yes.

Mr. MANBECE. It would be helpful to understand a little bit more of what is meant by the "overclaiming doctrine." At least I and my associates here have thought perhaps what is meant here by that term in this context, is the so-called exhausted combination, under which, for many years under the *Lincoln Engineering* case, the Patent and Trademark Office rejected claims as directed to "exhausted combinations,"

There have been at least two cases treating the issue, and these cases—one a CCPA case and the other a Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit case—hold that if claims are to be rejected in the Patent and Trademark Office or overturned in the courts on the basis of exhausted combination, one really must look at section 112 of the statute, and that this is what controls. Has the patentee disclosed and claimed with particularity and distinctness his invention? If he has done that, we understand he has met the intent of the patent laws and the patent would be granted.

Mr. MOORHEAD. In the testimony that will be offered, it says the Supreme Court of the United States in the Lincoln Engineering case struck down a patent based on what has been variously called the overclaiming, old combination or exhausted combination doctrine. That doctrine holds that an inventor is not permitted to hide the invention by inserting into patent claims large numbers of unnecessary elements or steps so that the claims fail to particularly point out the invention. Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Virginia.

Mr. BOUCHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Well, what I am hearing from this panel is very curious. I mean it sounds like, notwithstanding the testimony we have previously received from the Patent and Trademark Office, that there is a serious amount of confusion and a major problem with the law, and from universities that have need for certainty in this field and ability to get patent rights issued quickly and expeditiously, and from the biotechnology industry itself that there are major problems and uncertainties in the law, you seem to be saying that there is no problem. Is that a fair interpretation of your testimony? Mr. Marsh.

Mr. MARSH. Mr. Boucher, it is. I am amazed that we do not read the *Pleuddemann*, the *Dillon*, the *Durden* cases very carefully and actually look at the language and reasoning applied by the eminent jurists in those cases and then apply it as those cases have indicated they should be applied. The *Durden* case is very, very unique on its facts. It was requested to be taken up to the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit by the PTO. Concessions were made in order to frame an issue there. That case rejected the arguments of the patent applicant that, merely because they had a patentable starting material or a patentable product, they were automatically entitled to process claims. That is the holding of the court. It rejected that "merely because" argument.

Mr. BOUCHER. Mr. Marsh, without getting too much into the capillaries of that decision, the effect of it is very clear. And that is, that the Patent and Trademark Office is not issuing process patent claims under the state of facts presented by the biotechnology industry, the universities and others this morning.

Now, we have had at least one very clear example that we are all familiar with, it is notorious, where real harm was done, and that is in the case of EPO, the Amgen product, the importation into the United States of which was allowed, even though it was made with a process that itself was known utilizing a patented host cell. That was allowed.

Mr. MARSH. May I respond to that?

Mr. BOUCHER. Yes. I would like to ask you specifically why you believe that we don't have a problem in our law when that was specifically allowed.

Mr. MARSH. I believe in many circumstances the Patent Office is issuing process patent claims in the biotechnology industry as well as in other industries and other technologies. It is my information and belief, and I could stand corrected—I believe Mr. Allegretti could probably provide this information to this committee today, as to whether Amgen currently has pending process claims in the Patent and Trademark Office. My belief, or my information—I may be wrong on this, but I believe he could correct this very quickly—is that those process claims may be tied up in interference proceedings with the question of is someone else the proper inventor of those claims. I am not sure of that.

But I do know that in other areas the Patent Office, when looking at particular claims does, in fact, consider them nonobvious in many cases. I think if they read the *Pleuddemann* decision and the *Dillon* decision and apply that along with the *Mancy* decision we have a very workable system in the present state of the law that says that if you have a new material and you use that material, or even make that material by a process, that the Patent Office should not be applying *In re Durden* in a rote manner, but should be looking at the process in light of the starting or ending material and deciding whether the process as a whole is inventive.

Mr. BOUCHER. Well, you heard this morning Commissioner Manbeck indicate that he feels that he has no alternative but to apply the law as announced in the *Durden* case. He also said that the *Pleuddemann* case, and this is on advice of his counsel, does nothing to clarify the situation; that, in fact, it perhaps makes it worse; and that there is such uncertainty at the present time that the biotechnology industry cannot have the confidence that its process patent claims in these circumstances are going to go forward. That much is very clear.

And I find it difficult in the face of all of that, practical obstacle though it may be, that you can sit here this morning and tell us that there is no problem to which we should respond. I would just respectfully differ with you. I think that perhaps you misperceive the role of the Congress. At a time when an administrative agency says that there is an enormous amount of legal uncertainty and Congress very readily can correct that uncertainty and create a smooth flowing process for people who need this patent protection, I, for one, think we have an obligation to do it.

You are certainly entitled to your opinion to the contrary. But I think if we adopt your course of action it could be years of expensive litigation with no guarantee that at the end of that we are going to arrive at the proper result. We know we can arrive at the proper result if we simply pass this bill.

Let me just mention one or two other items, and I will try not to prolong this, Mr. Chairman. You had indicated that, perhaps— I guess it was Mr. Chisum indicated that if there is some overzealous application of the *Durden* decision that the Patent and Trademark Office can take care of that on its own. But I would suggest to you that if the lawyers at the Patent and Trademark Office say that they have to follow that decision their application of it is not overzealous. That is simply what the law requires. And, obviously, they again this morning have told us that they have no choice. This is something they simply have to do. So, I wouldn't characterize it as overzealous. It is an application they feel is required by the law as announced by the court of appeals in the *Durden* decision.

Second, you had indicated that there might be some problem in creating a precedent if we passed this bill, and that in doing that we might undermine the confidence in existing patents. I fail to see how that could happen. Because there is nothing in this legislation that would take away a right that a current patentholder enjoys. We are adding rights through this measure. We are in no sense taking them away. So I fail to see how we could be undermining the confidence in existing patents by passing this measure.

By the way, if you want to respond to any of this you are welcome to do it.

Now, let me see if I can take a shot at responding to your example with the saw. As I understand your hypothetical, the use of that saw to cut down trees, if our bill were to pass, would then give someone—I guess the patentholder on the saw—the opportunity to exercise an infringement action against a seller of the trees or maybe even somebody who bought the trees.

I would suggest to you, and I would like your response to this, that if you fear that under the passage of this bill, that same thing could probably happen today, and the reason is that under the *Pleuddemann* case anytime the subject of the patent is a use, as opposed to a manufacture, and in the case of the saw it clearly would be a use, then a patent infringement action could lie. And, so if you are afraid that that would happen under the terms of H.R. 1417, why are you not fearful that that would happen under the current law as announced in the *Pleuddemann* decision? Clearly a use of the product being contemplated in your example.

I will stop with those questions, and if you care to respond, I would be happy to hear your response.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Chisum.

Mr. CHISUM. Certainly. I think your first point had to do with the PTO, if they say their lawyers tell them that they are bound by the *Durden* decision and there is only one interpretation of the *Durden* decision. I have spent many years teaching law and I know that how to interpret cases is not always crystal clear and cases do not always dictate their own interpretation.

Second, in terms of the PTO I really would cite a specific instance. A few years ago a case came up called *In re Bond*. It dealt with a technical matter like the interpretation of so-called means plus function limitations. The Patent Office viewed that decision as creating a serious administrative problem for them and took the very convenient position, frankly, that that was inconsistent with prior cases and they were not going to follow it, or they were not going to follow a certain interpretation. So the Patent Office knows how to interpret cases properly and to reconcile conflicts among cases when they want to. And I cannot but speculate as to what reasons they don't want to in this instance.

The third has to do with your point about faith in the patent system. Patents are very fragile things. Under our system of justice, many times ultimately a patent is only worth something if a jury in a case is willing to say that is a valid patent and it is infringed—the right to trial by jury. And so the public very much directly participates in the patent system, and it indirectly participates by paying higher prices in some areas because patents are issued on products. And they do so because they believe, I think, that it is not only just, but that it furthers the development of the useful arts and technology.

But I think if it is perceived that any special interest group or industry is able to obtain exceptions or special provisions in the patent law that will start a process of undermining public confidence in our patent system.

I think your fourth hypothetical has some merit to it; that is, I believe in some circumstances indeed that could happen today. But the point is that under this new legislation there would, I think, clearly be a proliferation of use claims. Every patent attorney worth his salt will always add on a whole series of method of use and method of making claims even though the invention may be quite clearly just a new machine or a product, and that proliferation of claims will make patents more difficult to interpret and easier to assert in a wider variety of circumstances. So I see that that would be a problem today. I just feel that it would be worse if we automatically and without examination validated into the patents method-of-use and making claims.

Mr. BOUCHER. Well, I would only offer this insight or thought, and that is, that I think we both agree that under the *Pleuddemann* decision your hypothetical probably would be actionable today. I think the reason it is not is that it is absurd. It is such an outlandish hypothetical that no one would attempt to assert a right in that sense because clearly that is not what the patent law is designed to address.

I would take the position that it would not be made worse under H.R. 1417 because clearly that remedy, if it could be enjoyed, could be enjoyed even at the present time.

I think what it really comes down to is this. You tend to point, the three of you, to absence of cases of demonstrable harm. I would argue that EPO is a case of demonstrable harm, and there are probably others. It is hard to find full evidence of all of the cases where people simply have not sought a patent because they realize it is going to be denied in light of *In re Durden*. It is virtually impossible to collect that kind of evidence.

But I think the real harm isn't measured by that test. The real harm is measured by the chilling effect that this uncertainty in the law has on the willingness of biotech companies to make major research and development investments. It is a research and development intensive industry. Enormous sums of money have to be spent at the outset in order to produce commercially acceptable products. And, given this uncertainty in the law, the real harm is the chilling effect that it has had on the willingness of companies to make that level of investment.

That is why, Mr. Chairman, I think this subcommittee should act to address the problem as it exists and view favorably the provisions of H.R. 1417.

My thanks, Mr. Chairman, to these witnesses for their testimony today.

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you. Let me take you back, if I might, to your statement, Professor Chisum, that the Patent and Trademark Office could resolve this easily internally, either administratively or otherwise, by their interpretations, and your suggestion that actually by way of precedent the PTO should be looking at the earlier decision in the event of a conflict, not the later decision. That would suggest that they should be looking to *Mancy*, not to *Durden*. Is that basically what you are saying?

Mr. CHISUM. That is correct.

Mr. HUGHES. OK.

Mr. CHISUM. If they perceive a conflict, the court of appeals has been very clear, they should follow the

Mr. HUGHES. I know you indicated that you could only speculate as to why they haven't done that. Why don't you speculate for me?

Mr. CHISUM. I shouldn't have said that. I should have said I can't even speculate.

Mr. HUGHES. I would be interested in knowing, you know, why you think if they have this ability, and I have to believe that they have the best of legal advice available to them, if they have an out by just a matter of interpretation and by using precedent, which they have used in the past, as you have indicated, when they find it convenient, why they haven't done so.

Mr. CHISUM. Well, first of all, Mr. Chairman, I can't speak officially on behalf of the AIPLA in that kind of speculation.

Mr. HUGHES. We agree with that.

Mr. CHISUM. But certainly if this were enacted, there is an easing of some administrative burdens upon the Patent and Trademark Office. Certain types of claims would simply now not even have to be thought about. They would simply be rubber stamped. And so for a certain category of claims they would be relieved of the administrative burden and the expense.

We are very sympathetic with the Patent and Trademark Office. We believe in a strong patent system. We believe in an effective examination system and high quality patents, and we think there are other solutions to the problem. But one possible speculation may be that this is administratively easy to deal with, to administer.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Marsh, what do you have to say about that?

Mr. MARSH. Again, I am speculating. I am speculating on my personal behalf at this point. But I agree with Professor Chisum on this point. That it appears to the Patent and Trademark Office to be a very efficient way of handling these process claims without further examination. They can look at the starting material, decide that is patentable, and then any claims that just assert that as an element, whether they are in the same patent or in a divisional case, can get passed on through, in essence, leaving it for the courts.

I think there is a great deal of momentum behind this bill, and its very broad ranging aspect is something that creates the momentum and encourages the administration, I think.

Mr. HUGHES. H.R. 1417 waives the nonobvious requirement for processes of making or using patentable products. The undesirable result flowing from the bill, as cited in your testimony, seems to arise from the "using" branch of the bill.

Suppose the bill were limited to making processes, would that address the concern? Anybody?

Mr. MARSH. I will respond to that. I don't believe that I see a major difference between the concepts of making or using. I think the issue relates to the patentability of the process in light of either the starting or the ending material, and I think they should be addressed somewhat similarly. My concern would be, if we perceive *Durden* in its very, very narrow holding to be a problem, that we need to somehow merely excise the reliance on *Durden* in that narrow holding and applying it in cases where it doesn't apply. I think that is what we need, rather than an extremely broad ranging bill such as H.R. 1417.

And I do not advocate doing this merely for the biotech or any other particular industry. But I believe what we need to do is use a scalpel in dealing with this problem, rather than using a sledgehammer where we don't know what the results will be.

Mr. HUGHES. How would we fix it? I mean, you have got to concede there is a problem. There is a problem. I mean, your remedy is a little different than is proposed in the bill. Your remedy is they can fix it, you know, within the agency. All they have to do is administratively decide to fix it.

Work under the assumption that they are not prepared to do that. How would we fix it? How can we do that, then, surgically, as opposed to using a sledgehammer, as you suggest?

Mr. MARSH. We have explored in IPO and other groups methods of doing this. Unfortunately, as we come up with a process or a way of doing it, we raise other problems, downstream problems that we say we need to back away from at this particular point in time.

One suggestion has been the 271(g) route to address the particular problem that is coming up here. I have some problems with that myself, because what we are doing is extending protection beyond a gap of defined examined process claims if we follow that suggestion. I would prefer, personally, to see if there are going to be amendments, and if Congress feels the need to direct action by the agency now, that they direct it not to rely on *Durden*. That they remove that particular holding, rather than taking a very, very broad, new approach to the problem.

Mr. HUGHES. I am going to have to interrupt you because I have got about 4 minutes to catch that vote. I do have some other questions and I would rather, I think, come back.

We will stand in recess for about 10 minutes.

[Recess.]

Mr. HUGHES. The subcommittee will come to order.

Let me take you back, if I might, to your suggestion and testimony that PTO could internally resolve any problems. I think we left off by my asking what are the alternatives. Suppose PTO, which is their right, decides they don't want to do that for one reason or another, regardless of what you might speculate is the reason. We have a responsibility to ensure that we have a balanced system and that the creators of property of all kinds, whether biotechnology or whatever, are assured that their property rights are protected for a limited term. What is Congress to do? When does Congress step in?

Mr. MARSH. Mr. Hughes, right before the break you had asked me how I would surgically address this problem, and then we took the break. I feel that if the PTO is not going to properly address the situation I think it is the role of Congress then to specifically direct them to handle it in a balanced manner.

There were suggestions about amending 271(g) to take care of the importation problems.

Mr. HUGHES. Which you don't like.

Mr. MARSH. I don't like that. This is not an IPO position that I am going to suggest. This is a personal position, but I think it was picked up in someone else's statement, that it was suggested. And that is that section 103, in fact, be amended to overrule the *Durden* decision by incorporating essentially the language out of the *Dillon* decision that said *Durden* was not applicable. I would suggest that if this or similar—it-has to be fine tuned. We have to be very careful about what we do. But I would prefer to amend 103 to say a process or method claim wherein an essential element is a composition of matter otherwise patentable to the applicant shall not be deemed to be unpatentable merely because the claim reads "on a known process or combination of steps but shall be examined as a whole," giving consideration to the specific nature of the process or method and the fact that new or otherwise patentable materials are used or result from the process or method.

I think that clearly would overturn the *Durden* decision, and I think it codifies the basic premise of our patent laws which is that we reward patent claims that are carefully examined and determined to be patentable and to be clear and unambiguous and definable after we have determined that there is an invention that they relate to. I think that this type of an amendment, and again, it is imprecise, and I don't think it has seen the type of careful consideration by industry, by the bar, or by others, but I think it is one approach that could be taken that directly attacks the misapplication of *Durden* by the Patent and Trademark Office without changing drastically the law. And I would prefer to do it that way, myself.

Mr. HÚCHES. Mr. Weilacher, I know that this is going to be unfair because you probably haven't examined this. But what is your initial reaction to this?

Mr. WEILACHER. Well, Mr. Chairman, I can't speak for ABA Patent Section because we only have limited blanket authority.

Mr. HUCHES. I understand. No, I want your personal reaction to it.

Mr. WEILACHER. I think that from what I have heard it does sound like an interesting approach to take because of the problems that we see with granting unexamined process claims just automatically. I think this focuses the examiner back on his role, which is to examine in accordance with the court decisions. And I think that this language or language which would give him some guidelines to examine his patent applications consistent with what the courts have said, it would be helpful for the examiner.

Mr. HUGHES. Professor Chisum.

Mr. CHISUM. Well, first, to start with, Mr. Chairman, I, with all due respect, do not believe there is a serious problem here in need of a solution. I am also a strong believer in not having legislation if it is not shown to be needed, particularly in the patent field.

Mr. HUGHES. Professor, we do that all the time.

[Laughter.]

Mr. CHISUM. I can just state my view, Mr. Chairman.

But, in the patent system there may be peculiar problems. There is a great deal at stake. The commercial interests are great. And every time there is a new patent statute or new legislation or even new administrative rules, there is a ripple effect through the private sector. Legal opinions are given. I wish I had 10 cents on the dollar for every legal expense that was occurred as a result of something like the Process Patent Act. So there is always an expense from legislation, even if it is viewed as a necessary cure to some slight problem.

For example, to use an analogy, if you have a slight fever that is bothering you a bit and will probably be over in 2 days, you don't take an antibiotic that will make your whole body ache for 3 weeks. The solution is way out of joint.

Mr. HUGHES. Let me rephrase the question. Let's work on the assumption that no fix is needed. Let me ask you if you will share with me and the committee the impact that the language advanced by Mr. Marsh would have upon patent law?

Take your time. I realize it is kind of lengthy.

Mr. CHISUM. Well, I am not sure it would have a great impact. Because I am not sure it is that far off of what the current law is. But it would certainly have an immediate impact for people who would have to read it and figure out what it meant. I realize that may sound like a slight point.

Mr. HUGHES. It might be the lawyers' full employment bill of 1991?

Mr. CHISUM. That is correct. That is correct. So, if it is really not needed and really does restate the law, and we don't have a serious problem, as I believe we do not, the *Durden* case has been blown out of proportion by proponents of this legislation, then why do we need a simple statement which on first reading seems close to reflecting what we believe to be the law.

Mr. HUGHES. All right. Any member of the panel, are you aware of any other industry other than biotechnology where products are imported from abroad that are made by a process which uses a material patented in this country?

Mr. Marsh.

Mr. MARSH. Yes, I am. In the instance of cases where it may not be a composition or a biotech composition. It may be equipment. It may be a catalyst, and so forth. That is one of the—I mean, my company is affected directly by that, and that is one of the prices we pay for our patent system and our decisions over what to patent in foreign countries.

Mr. HUGHES. Professor Chisum.

Mr. CHISUM. It is my understanding the proposal is to bar importation into the United States of unpatented products that are made by—what?—machines or compositions of matter abroad? That would be one more step, extending the philosophy of the process patent legislation. I think when one gets into the area of the international impact of patent legislation at some point you have to draw a line. I think in our statement we point out that at some point we have to look to reciprocity and look to persuading other countries to provide adequate patent protection within their borders. I think there is only so far you can go in tracing back in time patent rights and extending them indirectly abroad.

So my personal view would be that we should very carefully consider the international trade implications and other aspects of extending our patent systems that far.

Mr. HUGHES. Do you know offhand when the patent application was filed for Amgen whether they applied for a process patent?

Mr. CHISUM. Do I, personally?

Mr. HUGHES. Yes.

Mr. CHISUM. I believe they did. I believe, and this is just by memory. I had one occasion, and I don't remember what the occasion was, I was aware, and maybe it is described in the Amgen v. Chugai litigation, that indeed Amgen did have claims, method-ofuse-type claims using the host cells to produce EPO. They were I think initially rejected. I don't believe they were finally rejected and are subjected to even appeals. A patent was issued. But there are well-recognized procedures to continue to seek those claims, and it is our understanding that indeed claims to methods of using host cells have been allowed to Amgen. They have not issued because of a pending interference over who was the first inventor. But the method of use claims were sought and they have been allowed by the Patent Office.

Mr. HUGHES. What, in your judgment, Mr. Weilacher—or Mr. Marsh—is the holding of *Pleuddemann*?

Mr. WEILACHER. I think it says that method of using a novel composition are patentable. I was glad to hear the Commissioner say that he wants to follow decisions of the court of appeals because I think that some of the examiners at least are not following that decision, and I think if they would follow that decision at least some of these problems could be overcome. And I think if they were looking at the *Durden* decision and reading the *Durden* decision carefully they would see that it was a very, very narrow holding. I think a part of the problem is that the Patent Office is using *Durden* broadly and ignoring *Pleuddemann*.

Mr. HUGHES. All right. Well, thank you very much.

I have some additional questions, but, unfortunately, I need to go to the floor. I would like to, if I might, direct some additional written questions to you, reserve that right, and the record will remain open for purposes of securing responses. Would 2 weeks be sufficient time?

[A chorus of yes.]

[The information appears in the appendixes.]

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much.

The panel has been very helpful. We thank you. And that concludes the hearing for today and the subcommittee stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 1:50 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to reconvene subject to the call of the Chair.]

APPENDIXES

Appendix 1.—Series of Letters (1–24) From Numerous Universities Endorsing H.R. 1417, Submitted by the Hon. Rick Boucher

THE STATE LINIVERSITY OF NEW JEPSEN

Letter 1

President

New Brunswick - New Jersey 08903

908/932-7454

June 6, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressmen Boucher and Moorhead:

Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey welcomes this opportunity to comment on HR 1417 and S 654, which would amend Title 35 of the U.S. code with respect to patents on certain processes.

Rutgers is of the opinion that this legislation would correct current law which enables foreign manufacturers to export to the U.S. without license products of biotechnology that are fabricated using parts or processes patented in the U.S. If those same products were produced in the U.S. rather than elsewhere, the American manufacturer would have to be licensed or be charged with infringement. The proposed bill will grant jurisdiction to the International Trade Commission to exclude foreign products made using parts or processes patented in the U.S., closing the loophole through which foreign competitors are able to market in the U.S. products that infringe American biotechnology patents.

Moreover, by overruling In re Durden, which is cited frequently for denial of process patents, and by permitting product-by-process claims for items made using novel recombinant materials, HR 1417 and S 654 will encourage innovation in biotechnology by diminishing concern of inventors and investors about patent protection. HR 1417 and S 654 will stimulate conversion of discoveries to process patents by universities, and it will provide the U.S. biotechnology industry opportunity to compete as an equal with its Japanese and European competitors. Moreover, as presently constituted, the benefits of HR 1417 and S 654 would not be limited to innovation in biotechnology but would accrue to all process-related inventions.

(137)

The proposed legislation addresses questions of special interest to Rutgers, which has a record of support of legislation protective of intellectual property in general, and of university/industry interactions in particular. HR 1417 and S 654 will help perpetuate U.S. preeminence in biotechnology and related fields that offer promise for solution of many of the world's problems, including pollution, disease, energy, and hunger.

Sincerely,

Fran Par-

Francis L. Lawrence



The President

Letter 2

June 14, 1991

Congressman Rick Boucher 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, DC 20515-4609

Dear Congressman Boucher:

Thank you for providing an opportunity to comment on your Bill, H.R. 1417, the "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991". We are pleased to support your efforts to bring the U.S. Patent laws into alignment with the patent laws of other nations and to provide an environment conducive to the most effective development of new technology. Not only will this benefit existing industry but it will also promote the development of new, start-up businesses in the United States.

Brown University believes strongly in its responsibility to bring the scientific discoveries of its faculty and researchers into the broadest possible use for the benefit of the general public. We recognize that an essential component of the commercialization process is a strong patent position which will allow companies licensed by Brown, and other universities, to make the substantial investments needed to bring a new product to market. In the emerging business of biotechnology and the medical applications of biotechnology these concerns are particularly important. We believe that your Bill will enhance the transfer of technology into the market place, contribute to the growth of U.S. industry, and, in general, improve the economy.

Your leadership on this issue is to be congratulated.

Sincerely,

Vartan Gregorian
Vice President for Research Death of the Graduate School Telephone (313) 577-5600

.

Letter 3



Wayne State University Detroit. Michigan 48202

June 18, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher U.S. House of Representatives 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Boucher:

Thank you for affording me the opportunity to share my views regarding H.R. 3957, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act. Wayne State University is a supporter of this measure. From a national perspective, the bill is important as Biotechnology is one of only a handful of key, emerging industries in which the U.S. holds a clear, competitive advantage.

140

From a more parochial perspective, it is very important for institutions such as WSU to have strong patent protection. A significant percentage of the invention disclosures from University research are based on the new biological technologies. Stronger patent protection would increase the potential value of University assets.

Based on the above-mentioned reasons, I would like to again reiterate my support for your legislation. If ever I can be of assistance, please don't hesitate to call.

Sincerely, 14/jular

Garrett T. Heberlein, Ph.D. Vice President for Research and Dean of the Graduate School

The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston

Letter 4

Thomas F. Burks, Ph.D. Executive Vice President Office of Research and Academic Affairs P.O. Box 20036 Houston, Texas 77225 (713) 792 - 4875

May 21, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher Chairman Subcommittee on Science Committee on Science, Space and Technology 400 Cannon House Office Building U.S. House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515

RE: H.R. 3957, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990

Dear Chairman Boucher:

The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston is engaged in research activities that encompass the field of biotechnology as well as other diverse fields in the medical sciences. One of the goals of the Health Science Center is to transfer the inventions generated from our research to the public as quickly and as economically as possible.

In furtherance of this goal the Health Science Center supports strong intellectual property law protection for innovations in all areas of science including biotechnology. H.R. 3957 would close a loophole in the trade law that currently permits unfair importation of biotechnology-derived products. We support extending the International Trade Commission's jurisdiction to protect a patent owner's rights against importation of an identical drug that is produced in a foreign country. It is a disincentive to American companies to allow foreign competitors legally to export to the U.S. biotechnology products utilizing components patented in the U.S., when those products, if produced in the U.S., would constitute patent infringement.

University-based inventions are licensed to U.S. corporations, who in turn expend large sums of capital bringing the invention to the marketplace. If these corporations do not have adequate patent protection in the biotechnology field they will not be willing to invest the capital and time required to bring the biotechnology products to the marketplace. Thus the American public will not benefit from these university-based inventions.

Donas banca + Donas el Comonony Education + Economis Economis - Economis

The Honorable Rick Boucher

May 21, 1991

It is our belief that this legislation is in the best interest of university-based science, the biotechnology industry, and the public at large. The University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston supports the passage of H.R. 3975, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990.

Sincerelv б F. Burks, Ph.D. Thomas Executive Vice President

Executive Vice President Research and Academic Affairs

JS/sf

xc: M. David Low, M.D., Ph.D.



A LAND-GRANT UNIVERSITY

Blacksburg, Virginia 24061-0131

VIRGINIA POLYTECHNIC INSTITUTE AND STATE UNIVERSITY

OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

May 22, 1991

MAT 3 1 BET

(703) 231-6231

Congressman Rick Boucher Congressman Carlos J. Moorhead Members of Congress Congress of the United States House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressmen Boucher & Moorhead:

Thank you for informing me of your continuing efforts to strengthen our capabilities to develop and support new technologies. Your bill to modernize patent laws to support such development is welcomed by Virginia Tech. Currently we receive nearly 100 intellectual properties disclosures yearly and pursue patent protection on a large number of these properties.

A number of small companies have developed near the university and several of these involve biotechnology processes. We also license some of our inventions to larger U.S. firms.

It is obviously to the university's advantage to have a legal atmosphere that protects our industry partners from unfair or inappropriate competition on the international market - both at home and elsewhere. Your bill addresses several of the key elements in this area and we support your continued strong leadership.

Thank you both for your efforts and recognition of our needs.

Sincerely,

mes D. Mcc resident

JDM/gsw



Office of the Chancellor

105 Jesse Hall Columbia: Missouri 65211 Telephone (314) 882-3387

May 15, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead The United States House of Representatives 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, DC 20515

Dear Representatives Boucher and Moorhead:

I am happy to comment on H.R. 1417, the "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991," which you and your colleagues have recently introduced. Although brief, this proposed amendment focuses on an important issue of current patent policy and, if enacted, would promote further development of U.S. biotechnology. We are pleased to give it our strong support.

In our view, the proposed legislation would protect more effectively the entire inventive effort, from starting material to final product, and would create additional incentive for investigators and industry to exploit biotechnological breakthroughs for the benefit of society.

In supporting this legislation, we join our colleagues in the American Associate of Universities, the American Council on Education, and the National Association of State-Universities and Land-grant Colleges.

Sincerely,

Haskell Monroe Chanceilor

HM:ek



Office of the Chancellor 704/547-2201

May 14, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher House of Representatives 405 Cannon Office Building Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Congressman Boucher:

Thank you for your letter of April 29, inviting The University of North Carolina at Charlotte to comment on H.R. 3957, the "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990." I write in strong support of that bill.

The University endorses the specific points made by Sheldon E. Steinbach, Vice President and General Counsel of the American Council on Education, in his April 4, 1990, letter to Chairman Kastenmeier and enclosed in your letter of April 29. Our experience at The University of North Carolina at Charlotte is a clear demonstration of the soundness and accuracy of Mr. Steinbach's arguments.

The University of North Carolina at Charlotte is a public comprehensive University with approximately 14,000 students. The University has strong undergraduate and graduate programs in engineering and the sciences. For the last decade our annual research budget has been doubling, generally, every three to four years and our current research budget is well over \$6 million. During the present fiscal year, thanks to a very active faculty in engineering and the sciences, the University secured its first three United States patents, and is actively pursuing interest in the private sector in finding commercial applications for those patents and a number of other inventions not yet patented. Thus in a relatively short time compared to other universities, we have gained a great deal of experience in marketing and licensing University inventions. That experience tells us that without strong patent protection for university inventions, it is extremely difficult, if not impossible, to interest private entities having appropriate manufacturing, production and marketing capabilities in commercializing our inventions. The Honorable Rick Boucher May 14, 1991 Page 2

Obviously, current law eliminates the incentive of such commercial entities to develop certain biotechnology products. We believe that strengthened patent protection for inventions in the biotechnology field will greatly assist this University and all other universities in obtaining commercial interest in university inventions, and will thus help the public to benefit from the results of University research. Based on our experience, we support H.R. 3957.

Sincerely,

J. H. Woodward Chancellor

JHW/be

cc: Mr. Sheldon E. Steinbach American Council on Education

AUBURN UNIVERSITY AT MONTGOMERY Office of the Chancellor

May 13, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher U. S. House of Representatives 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, DC 20515

The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead U. S. House of Representatives 2346 Rayburn House Office Building Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressmen Boucher and Moorhead:

Your letter of April 29, 1991, concerning H.R. 3957, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990, was appreciated. After reviewing a synopsis of the bill, the letter from Sheldon E. Steinbach of the American Council on Education, and realizing that the bill is supported by three other important education associations, I am in favor of passage of this bill. It is apparently in the best long-range interest of higher education for such legislation to be enacted.

If I can provide further information regarding this matter, feel free to contact me.

---- Sincerely, amon C. William

James O. Williams Chancellor

JOW:sc

cc: Dr. James T. Kenny

7300 University Drive Montgomery, Alabama 36117-3596 (205) 244-3602 ATTNet 240-3602 FAX (205) 244-3762

147

TK	UNIVERS	ITY UCKY
	Letter	9

Office of the Presiden

104 Administration Buildin University of Kentuck Lexington, Kentucky 40506-003 606-257-1701: FAX 606-257-17c

May 23, 1991

The Honorable Eick Boucher. Chairman Subcommittee on Science Committee on Science. Space and Technology House of Representatives 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

Re: Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990

Dear Chairman Boucher:

I am writing in support of the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act. As president of a university with biotechnology related research programs. I feel that the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act will benefit both the University of Kentucky, the broader research university community and society.

As was pointed out in the American Council on Education's statement relating to H.E. 3957, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990, universities are not organized to manufacture, produce or market patentable inventions. However, adequate patent protection assists universities in attracting industrial sponsors willing to invest substantial resources in bringing early stage biotechnology from the university setting to the market, where those biotechnology products can benefit the public. Conversely, without adequate patent protection companies are less likely to invest capital in bringing university inventions to market and society is denied the benefits of those products.

'I appreciate this opportunity to support the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act.

Very truly yours. 1 Uth Charles T. Wethington, Jr. President

CTW/bpi 00020528

An Equal Opportunity Universit

149

Letter 10 Oklahoma State University

STILLWATER, OKLAHOMA 74078-0001 107 WHITEHURST HALL 405-744-6384 405-744-6285 (FAX)

OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

May 23, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher U. S. House of Representatives 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D. C. 20515

Re: H. R. 3957, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990

Dear Representative Boucher:

Please be assured that Oklahoma State University is committed to excellence in the classroom and in the laboratory. The quality of life we enjoy and seek to leave as a legacy is based on the creativity and ingenuity of this nation's scientists, and on the ability of business and industry to successfully market and commercialize new inventions. If our nation is to remain a business and economic leader, it is imperative that we maximize the use of all available resources — both human and industrial.

I strongly support the H.R. 3957 legislation introduced by you, Representative Moorhead, and Senators DeConcini and Hatch, which will change the patent law to minimize unfair foreign competition and to broaden protection for patented production processes. This legislation will serve as an incentive for scientists associated with the academe, as well as greatly benefit the short- and long-term interest of business and industry.

Thank you for sponsoring this important legislation.

John Cupler

John R. Campbell President

cc: Dr. Tom Collins Dr. Norman Durham



150

TEXAS A&M UNIVERSITY COLLEGE STATION, TEXAS 77843-1248 (409) 845-4016

Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs E. Dean Gage

24 May 1991

The Honorable Rich Boucher House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Boucher:

We appreciate your April 29, 1991 letter to William H. Mobley, President, Texas A&M University, soliciting our views on H.R. 3957, "A Bill to Amend Title 35, U.S. Code, with Respect to Patents on Certain Processes."

We note the endorsement of the Legislation provided by the American Council on Education and we concur with Sheldon Steinbach's comments in his letter to Committee Chairman Kastenmeier. In addition, however, our more immediate interests in the success of the Bill are stimulated by the fact that Texas A&M has a number of intellectual properties covered by both product and process biotechnology patents, which the bill would protect from unfair foreign competition by Japanese and European drug companies.

We strongly support H.R. 3957 and urge you to secure enactment of the bill.

Sincere

E. Dean Gage Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs

×-----

-

TEXAS TECH UNIVERSITY

TEXAS TECH UNIVERSITY HEALTH SCIENCES CENTER

Office of the President

Lubbock, TX 79409-2013 (806) 742-2121 FAX (806) 742-2138

Letter 12

May 30, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher Chairman Subcommittee on Science Committee on Science, Space and Technology 400 Cannon House Office Building U. S. House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515

RE: H.R. 3957, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990

Dear Chairman Boucher:

Texas Tech University is engaged in research that encompasses biotechnology as well as other diverse fields in the sciences and engineering. One of the goals of the University is to transfer the technology generated from our research to the public sector as quickly and as economically as possible.

In furtherance of this goal, Texas Tech University supports strong intellectual property law protection for inventions in all areas of science including biotechnology. H.R. 3957 would close a loophole in the trade law that currently permits unfair importation of certain biotechnology-derived products. We support extending the International Trade Commission's jurisdiction so it can protect a patent owner's rights against importation of an identical product that is produced in a foreign country. It is a disincentive to American companies to allow foreign competitors to legally export to this country biotechnology products which utilize components patented in the U.S., when those same products, if produced in the U.S., would constitute patent infringement.

Affirmative Action Institutions

The Honorable Rick Boucher May 30, 1991 Page 2

University-based inventions are licensed to U.S. corporations, who in turn expend large sums of capital bringing the invention to the marketplace. If these corporations do not have adequate patent protection in the biotechnology field they will not be willing to invest the capital and time required to bring the biotechnology products to the marketplace. Thus, neither the University nor the American public will benefit from these university-based inventions.

It is our belief that this legislation is in the best interest of universitybased science, the biotechnology industry, and the public at large. For this reason, Texas Tech University supports the passage of H.R. 3975, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1990.

Sincerely,

Robert W. Lawless President



UNIVERSITY OF FLORIDA

JOHN V. LOMBARDI PRESIDENT

May 31, 1991

The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead Member of Congress The Honorable Rick Boucher Member of Congress United States House of Representatives 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Moorhead and Mr. Boucher:

As a major research university with a strong interest in technology transfer, the University of Florida is supportive of all measures to strengthen the United States patent system. The Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991 will close a loophole in the trade law that currently permits unfair importation of biotechnology-derived products. Currently, if a company cannot produce a drug in the United States because someone else holds a patent on the technology, the company can move the production offshore and then legally import it. The legislation's benefits would primarily assist biotechnology patents, but the benefits would accrue to all process-related inventions. Therefore, the University of Florida supports the proposed legislation.

We are also concerned about the rising cost to file and prosecute documents within the United States Patent and Trademark Office. Recently, all fees increased over 50%. Although such increases may be affordable to large industry, increases dramatically affect single inventors, small businesses, and universities. We understand there is continued discussion to increase these fees again. As you know, encouraging universities to patent and license the inventions resulting from federally-sponsored research is a positive federal policy. Raising the patent fees of not-forprofit institutions, such as universities, would work against this policy.

We appreciate the opportunity to comment on proposed legislation affecting universities and technology transfer.

Sincerely yours,

cc: Dr. Donald R. Price

226 TIGERT HALL, GAINESVILLE, FLORIDA, 32611 904-392-1311 Equal Environment Orygenterity / Appenditive Action Environment



THE UNIVERSITY OF WYOMING LARAMIE, WYOMING 82071

OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT (307) 766-4121

May 31, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher U.S. House of Representatives 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, DC 20515

Dear Representative Boucher:

Thank you very much for your letter of April 29 with Representative Moorhead concerning you recently introduced "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991", H.R. 1417. Thank you also for providing me with a copy of the Bill as introduced on March 13, 1991 by you and Representative Moorhead.

The University of Wyoming is strongly supportive of H.R. 1417. We believe that your Bill will serve to protect the vital interests of the biochemical, molecular biological, and biotechnology segments of American universities as well as the legitimate interests of American corporations and American consumers.

I will shortly draft a letter to Representative Craig Thomas (R-Wy) urging his support for H.R. 1417.

Sincerely rry P. Roark President

CASE WESTERN RESERVE UNIVERSITY · CLEVELAND. OHIO 4410v

Letter 15



May 30, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead Members of Congress House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Messrs. Boucher and Moorhead:

I appreciated very much your keeping us informed of your significant efforts in the patent field. It is helpful to us to be aware of congressional deliberations on this subject. Case Western Reserve University is a research intensive institution, actively engaged in seeking patents and commercializing research. In particular, we are active in blomedical research, being a member both of Ohio's Edison Biotechnology Center (with several hospitals) in Cleveland, and the Animal Biotechnology Center in Athens, Ohio.

Your general focus of strengthening patent law is helpful to our efforts of bringing the benefits of university technology to industry and the public. We support that focus. Clearly, you are addressing the priority issues in this field.

' Please call on us if we can ever provide detailed testimony or background information.

Sincerely,

Aquar Pytte Pytte

President

AP:gt

Office of the President Adelbert Hall. Room 23 2040 Adelbert Road (216) 368-4344

Subservice Companies Reviewants-The Union of the series of subservation both of the series of subservation the Union of the series of the series De Union of the Series of an American De Union of the Series of the American De Union of the Series of the American Company of the Series of the American De University of Tech the Series of Tech Company of the De University of Tech the Series of Tech Company of the De University of Tech the Series of Tech Company of the De University of Tech the Series of Tech Company of the De University of Tech the Series of the Series of the Series of the De University of Tech the Series of the Series of the De University of Tech the Series of the Series of the De University of Tech the Series of the Series of the De University of Tech the Series of the Series of the De University of Tech the Series of the Series of the De University of Tech the Series of the Series of the De University of Tech the Series of the Series of the De University of Tech the Series of the Series of the Series of the De University of Tech the Series of the S



(a) Comparison of Device Southwestern Medical Conserve California for Dimension of Device Medical Room to a Cualifornia to Dimension of Device Medical Room to Cualifornia to Dimension of Data Sociality on works of cualifornia and Antonian to Dimension of Data Sociality Antonia Cualifornia to Dimension of Device MDA Antoniana and Cualifornia to Dimension of Device MDA Antoniana and Cualifornia to Dimension of Device MDA Antoniana and Cualifornia and Device Sociality of Device and Device and Device Device Device MDA Device and Device and Device and Device Sociality of Device and Device and Device and Device Device Device Device MDA Device and Device and Device Device Device Device Device Device and Device and Device Device Device Device Device Device Device and Device Device Device Device Device Device Device Device Device and Device De

THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS SYSTEM 601 COLORADO STREET AUSTIN, TEXAS 78701

Letter 16

June 7, 1991

Office of the Chancellor (512) 499-4200

The Honorable Rick Boucher U.S. House of Representatives 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Boucher:

I am sorry for the delay in responding to your April 29, 1991, letter soliciting views on legislation you have introduced to improve the Nation's patent system. Your letter was not received in my office until May 14, 1991. I immediately asked the General Counsel of The University of Texas System to review your bill. His recommendation, which I endorse, is to support HR 1417 (and S 654).

.We agree that the bill will modernize the patent laws in a manner that will facilitate the development of the biotechnology industry. However, we also believe that the bill will provide a fundamental and necessary change to insure that protection is available for both products and processes in appropriate circumstances.

The University of Texas System is composed of eight general academic institutions and six health related components. Research and protection of the fruits thereof obviously are of major importance to all of our component institutions, and HR 1417 is directly relevant to our protection efforts. Not only do we encourage passage of this bill, we also solicit your support in assuring that university research is provided an exemption from patent infringement in the event that legislation is enacted similar to the Patent Remedy Clarification Act (seeking to eliminate states' sovereign immunity from patent infringement) which was introduced in the last Congressional session but was not passed. We believe that such an exemption is crucial in precluding potentially harassing patent litigation that would stymic research in the university community.

With best wishes,

Sincerely, aus Mark

Hans Mark Chancellor

HM:bb

156



OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT NEWARK, DELAWARE 19716 (302) 451-2111

May 30, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, DC 20515

Dear Representatives Boucher and Moorhead:

Thank you for the information on ER 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991. We have examined this bill in light of the University of Delaware's patent activity and conclude that its enactment would substantially improve the United States patent system. Certain University cases would certainly directly benefit from this amendment to Saction 103. Title 35. In view of the changing world market of the 1990s, we also see a great advantage to bringing our patent law into conformance with that of Europe and Japan.

This legislation is clearly a positive step in improving our capability to compete in technological innovation, and we are happy to offer our endorsement of this bill.

Rick, I hope that you are well. I am pleased that you remain interested in higher education, as I remember in the most positive terms your assistance and counsel during my tanure at Virginia Tech.

Sincerely, elle ۲G David P. Boselle President

- AN EQUAL OPPORTUNITY UNIVERSITY -

HARVARD UNIVERSITY OFFICE FOR TECHNOLOGY AND TRADEMARK LICENSING



June 11, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead Members of Congress House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressmen Boucher and Moorhead:

I am writing in reply to your request for comments on the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991 (HR 1417).

Harvard University has made a strong commitment to transferring technology created as part of its research activities to industry so that products can be developed which, hopefully, will have a positive impact on the public welfare. In order to accomplish this objective, Havard files a number of patent applications each year in the biotechnology field.

As you can imagine, the patent applications we file are generally on fairly basic innovations rather than fully developed products. In order for companies to make the investment necessary to develop these early-stage inventions into products, considerable risk of money and effort is involved. For that risk to be worthwhile, the company must be assured that the patents being licensed to them will provide adequate protection against unlicensed competition.

The Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991 will strengthen the protection of inventions involving biotechnology processing from infringement by foreign manufacturers -- something much to be desired. The Bill would also bring U.S. patent law closer to the European and Japanese law in this area. By reducing the uncertainty of the enforceability of of biotechnology process patents in light of the <u>In re</u> <u>Durden, 763 F,2d 1406</u>, decision, the Act should increase the willingness of U.S. companies to invest in the development of products based on biotechnology processes.

University Place • Fourth Floor South • 124 Mr. Auburn Streer • Cambridge, MA 02138-5701 Telephone (617) 495-3067 • Facsimile (617) 495-9568

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L. No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 158 1995 Congressmen Boucher and Moorhead June 11, 1991 Page two

With the understanding that the Council on Governmental Relations is working with the drafters to improve the clarity of the Act, Harvard is pleased to add its voice to support the objectives of the Biotechnology Protection Act of 1991.

Brinton

Director

cc: Robert Scott John Shattuck Daniel Steiner, Esq.

Julus R Krevans, MD Chancelor San Francisco, CA 94143-040 415/476-2401 University of California, San Francisco . A Health Sciences Camp

ences Campus School of Dentistry

School of Medicine School of Nursing School of Pharmacy The Graduate Division The Medical Center The Research Institutes

June 10, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher U.S. House of Representatives 405 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515-0442

Dear Congressman Boucher:

I write on behalf of the University of California, San Francisco, to express strong support for H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991. The United States, by virtue of the strengths of university- and government-based programs, leads the world in basic research underlying the rapidly developing biotechnology industry. Our nation's young biotechnology industry is also the world's leader in the development and manufacture of biotechnology products. However, while poised to become a new, major force in both the national and global economies, our biotechnology industry struggles with serious disadvantages that threaten its growth and its competitiveness. In particular, we believe that current U.S. patent and trade laws do not provide strong enough protection to inventors who develop novel applications of biotechnology for health care, agriculture, and environmental management.

As you know, piracy of intellectual property is an easy, virtually risk-free way for foreign competitors to achieve competitive positions in the biotechnology marketplace. Unfortunately, weaknesses in U.S. patent law permit this to occur, erecting a significant barrier to investment in the industry's intellectual, operational, and capital needs. Closing existing loopholes in U.S. patent law will be an important step toward strengthening our biotechnology industry. In particular, the law must protect U.S. patent holders from importation of products that circumvent their patents. In addition, broadening coverage to include protection for patented production *processes*, as H.R. 1417 would do, would add much-needed, new protection. Without the protection of H.R. 1417, U.S. industry will have to continue to struggle with serious disincentives to investment. Congressman Rick Boucher June 10, 1991 Page 2

Our nation's universities will continue to provide the basic scientific discoveries that enable the biotechnology industry to forge ahead with its development of new processes, techniques and products for health care, agriculture, and environmental management. However, this young industry can only fulfill its promise if it receives the support it needs from Congress to ensure that it can compete internationally on a level playing field. H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, is a major step in that direction, and we enthusiastically endorse it.

Sincerely,

Julius R. Krevans, M.D.

cc: Senior Vice Chancellor David J. Ramsay Dean Joseph Martin Dean Jere Goyan Senator Dennis DeConcini Senator Orrin Hatch

Letter 20 UNIVERSITY OF VIRGINIA

CHARLOTTESVILLE

OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

May 29, 1991

The Honorable Frederick C. Boucher United States House of Representatives Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Rick:

Thank you for soliciting our views on the proposed amendment to the patent system. After having researchers, faculty, University patent office administrators, and others consider H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991, I can assure you of our support for this proposal. The contemplated change may cut the cost of patent applications from the University, as well as prevent unfair competition from entities outside the United States.

We need strong intellectual property protection for innovations in the biotechnology area, and we support H.R. 1417 as important to establishing a positive, uniform, government-wide patent procedure.

Sincere Casteen, III President

JTC:rg

MADISON HALL P.O. BOX 9011 22906-9011 TELEPHONH (804) 934-3337

University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign Office of the Chancellor

601 East John Street

Champaign, IL 61820

217 333-6290 Swanlund Administration Building 217 244-4121 fax

Letter 21

July 2, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead Congress of the United States House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Representatives Boucher and Moorhead:

On behalf of the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, I am writing to endorse H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991. This bill will provide for consistent and fair availability of patent protection for certain specific types of process inventions which have heretofore been denied patent status under the law. It will also bring U.S. law covering the patentability of such processes more in line with the laws of other countries so that U.S. inventors of such processes and their corporate developers are not placed at a competitive disadvantage.

The process inventions involved are commonly found in biotechnology. Conventional biotechnology methods are often applied to newly discovered starting materials to produce existing drugs in greater quantities or in purer form than had heretofore been possible by classical isolation and purification techniques. Also, conventional starting materials and conventional methods may produce novel and patentable products. In our view, these specific types of "conventional" processes should automatically be protected by U.S. patent, so long as their novel counterpart products (either starting materials or end products) are also determined to be patentable.

Such processes are already patentable under Japanese and European law. Failure to be able to patent them in the U.S. undermines the value of these innovations to universities and to U.S. industry, upon which universities are so dependent for commercialization. If universities cannot obtain adequate patent protection for these processes, how can we license them to industry? How can U.S. companies make the substantial investments of resources needed to commercialize our academic inventions when the U.S. patent law places U.S. companies at such a competitive disadvantage? Foreign companies can legally avoid infringement of a U.S. patent on a novel starting material by taking it outside the U.S., making the desired end product and exporting the end product back into the U.S.

The situation seemingly poses a very serious threat to the U.S. biotechnology industry and will stifle research and development of new methods to make existing products more economical. However, we do not have first-hand experience as to how often the Patent Office is actually refusing to issue patents on such processes, or how difficult such a refusal is to overcome. To my knowledge, the

The Honorable Rich Boucher The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead July 2, 1991 Page Two

University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign has not yet attempted to patent these specific types of biotechnology processes and has therefore, not yet been refused a patent. Nevertheless, we believe that these specific types of processes should always be considered patentable. That is not currently happening. Passage of this legislation will once and for all remove the confusion and inconsistency which now surrounds this patentability issue.

It has been said that a legislative remedy is not necessary because the patentability of such processes ultimately will be upheld by the courts. However, in the meantime, waiting until the proper cases are brought forward will only continue the problem. We also do not believe universities or U.S. companies should have to foot the expensive legal bills needed to demonstrate that such processes are patentable. No one benefits from an uncertain patent law.

We have also heard concern that the requirement that the process and its counterpart novel product be in the same patent is too restrictive. Upon review of the situation, we believe this restriction is the simplest approach to prevent an applicant from unfairly extending the life of his patented product by filing and prosecuting a separate application on the process of making it. Nevertheless, there are other approaches to avoid such abuses, and we would support alternative language to "having a single patent issue on the application" should others deem that to be more appropriate. We have heard that the American Intellectual Property Law Association is considering making suggestions to this bill in this area.

In summary, on behalf of the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, I endorse this legislation to clarify our patent law. In our view, it is in the best interest of U.S. industry, universities and the general public.

sincerely, phin then

Morton W. Weir Chancellor

MWW:tlf

c: S. O. Ikenberry



THE UNIVERSITY OF NEW MEXICO ALBIJUT ERQUE NEW MEXICO #7131-0001 -5051-277-2625

May 22, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher The Honorable Carlos J. Moorhead Members of Congress House of Representatives Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Congressmen Boucher and Moorhead:

In response to your letter of April 29, 1991, I am pleased on behalf of the University of New Mexico to support passage of your bill, H.R. 1417 (S.634), primarily to prevent transportation of U. S. patented biological cells offshore where they can be used to formulate end products made by processes currently ineligible for protection by U. S. patent.

The opportunity to comment on this legislation is appreciated.

Sincerely,

Richard Beck

Richard E. Peck President

REP:dj

Letter 23 UNIVERSITY of PENNSYLVANIA

Office of the President 100 College Hall Philadelphia, PA 19104-6380 215-898-7221

June 27, 1991

The Honorable Rick Boucher U.S. House of Representatives 428 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515-4609

Dear Congressmen Boucher:

Thank you very much for your letter concerning HR 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act.

The University of Pernsylvania has an active and rapidly growing technology transfer program that processes over 50 invention disclosures in the field of biotechnology each year. Our professional staff, working closely with our faculty and several patent finms with specialists in biotechnology patent law, have been concerned over the past several years with the pace and nature of Patent Office responses to our patent applications.

The Patent Office, under current U.S. Law, almost universally invokes the obviousness provision of Section 103 Title 35, United States Code, in the examination of our patents. This often results in costly, protracted prosecution of patents and ultimately forces us to narrow our patent claims to a point at which they are difficult to enforce. The guidelines provided in ER 1417 would stimulate hiotechnology innovation and protect those who develop new products and processes.

America has invested heavily, though the NIH, the NSF, and with precious risk capital in creating an envious competitive advantage in biotechnology. Current patent law, however, appears to be compromising the ability of young companies and universities to contribute to the building of a national patent estate and patent blockade that will offer our nation the sustainable business advantage it has diligently earned and so desperately needs.

Please let us know how we at Penn might be able to support you further, and many thanks for your advocacy of this legislation.

Sincerely.

Talka Hackener Sheldon Hackney

Sheldon Hackne President



167

MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY 28 Carlston Street, Resen E33-300 Carlsbridge, Mass. 621 43-1324

May 30, 1991

TECHNOLOGY LICENSING OFFICE

The Honorable Rick Boucher Member of Congress House of Representatives Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Boucher:

M.I.T. supports your bill (HR 1417 -- the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991) currently before Congress. We believe that this bill will strengthen the position of U.S. biotechnology and will reduce the uncertainty of obtaining biotechnology patents.

M.I.T. files several dozen patents per year in the biotechnology field arising out of research in our Biology, Chemistry and Chemical Engineering Departments (including the Cancer Center and the Bioprocess Engineering Center). Our objective in acquiring such patents is to provide intellectual property protection for companies willing to commit to investing in the development of this technology to provide products for the public good.

Since university inventions arise primarily from basic research, they are typically very early in the product development cycle. Development of such inventions into products therefore usually involves substantial risk of time and money. It is therefore critical that we be able to offer patent protection through licensing to those companies willing to undertake such risky development, in order to induce them to make the required investments. Strong, clear patent laws are critical to our endeavors in this area.

The Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991 will strengthen our ability to protect inventions in biotechnology processing from infringement by foreign manufacturers and will bring the U.S. to parity with European and Japanese patent law in this very important area. By reducing the uncertainty of the issuance of biotechnology process patents in light of the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office's interpretations of <u>In re Durden</u>. 763 F.2d 1406, the Act will reduce the cost of obtaining patent protection and will increase the incentives to invest in technology still in the patent pending stage.

We understand that the Council on Governmental Relations is working with drafters of the bill to clarify some potential ambiguities and we support this effort as we support the overall efforts of the Biotechnology Protection Act of 1991.

Sincerely. John T. Preston

John T. Preston Associate Director

LLN/meh Boucher.ltr530 cc: Dr. Charles Vest Prof. David Litster

ELEPHONE (617) 253-006 FACSIMLE (617) 258-6790 TELEX 921473 MIT CAM APPENDIX 2.-LETTER FROM CHAIRMAN WILLIAM J. HUGHES, ENCLOSING A LETTER FROM JOHN J. KELLY, VICE PRESIDENT, SECRETARY AND GENERAL COUNSEL, ELECTRONIC INDUSTRIES ASSOCIATION, DECEMBER 3, 1991, TO HARRY F. MANBECK, JR., ASSISTANT SECRETARY AND COMMISSIONER, PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE. U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE, DECEMBER 23, 1991

ONE HUNDRED SECOND CONGRESS Conaress of the United States Tionse of Representatives COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY 2138 Savauna House Conce Bunan

WARRENTON, DC 20618-6216

December 23, 1991

The Honorable Harry F. Manbeck, Jr. Commissioner U.S. Patent & Trademark Office U.S. Department of Commerce 2121 Crystal Drive, S Washington, DC 20231 Suite 906

Dear Commissioner Manbeck:

Thank you for your testimony before the Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration on H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991. The hearing served as a useful introduction to the difficult issue of how best to protect biotechnology inventions. There ware a number of questions that I did not have the opportunity to ask you at the November 21st hearing, and I would be very grateful if you could respond to these questions in writing. These questions are as follows:

1. Has the Federal Circuit Court of Appeals decided any cases involving the specific guestion of the patentability of the process of using a host cell to make a recombinant product?

Is there an urgent need to stop the importation of recombinant 2. products?

3. What impact would the proposed legislation have on inventions other than biotechnology? In particular, what effect would this change in law have on the patenting of computer software, and on otherwise unpatentable processes in the chemical, engineering, and mechanical Arts?

4. What is the policy of the Patent and Trademark Office with regard to the patentability of recombinant proteins -- as distinct from the discovery and purification of naturally occurring proteins?

The Honorable Harry F. Manbeck, Jr. December 23, 1991 Page Two

5. William F. Marsh, testifying at the November 21st Subcommittee hearing on behalf of Intellectual Property Owners, Inc., suggested that if a legislative remedy is necessary, instead of the approach taken in H.R. 1417, Congress should consider an alternative approach. He suggested that Congress amend section 103, to state that:

A process or method claim wherein an essential element is a composition of matter otherwise patentable to the applicant shall not be deemed to be unpatentable merely because the claim reads "on a known process or combination of steps which shall be examined as a whole," giving consideration to the specific nature of the process or method and the fact that new or otherwise patentable materials are used or result from the process or method.

What are your views on this proposal?

6. Enclosed is a letter from the Electronic Industries Association (EIA) presenting its views in opposition to H.R. 1417. In particular, the letter discusses the effect H.R. 1417 could have on the cost of doing business, the value of existing patents, information in the public domain, and the bill's potential conflicts with existing patent law, Supreme Court decisions and the U.S. Constitution. What are your responses to the arguments EIA raises in opposition to H.R. 1417?

I would appreciate a reply at your earliest convenience. Again, thank you for your testimony and for your continued assistance to the Subcommittee.

Sincerely,

hus Hugh

William J, Hughen Chairman Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration

Enclosure

RECEIVED

ELECTRONIC INDUSTRIES ASSOCIATION

DEC 5 1991



Sub on Courts

December 3, 1991

The Honorable William J. Hughes Chairman House Judiciary Committee Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration 207 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Hughes:

The Electronic Industries Association ("EIA") appreciates the opportunity to present its views on the Boucher Bill, H.R. 1417, entitled "Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991".

With more than 1,000 participating companies, EIA is the full-service national trade organization representing the spectrum of United States companies manufacturing electronic products. U.S. electronic sales during 1990 were estimated to be \$266 billion.

At the outset, we should note that the title of the bill refers to biotechnology patent protection, but the bill is not limited to biotechnology. Rather, the substance of the legislation applies to all industries. We recommend that the text of the bill be amended to limit its application to the field of biotechnology. However, if the intent of the legislation is to change patent law applicable to all industries, then EIA recommends that H.R. 1417 be retitled to more accurately reflect its intended scope.

EIA opposes H.R. 1417 because it adds many uncertainties to present law that may take additional litigation to resolve. This, we believe, is not in the public interest and may significantly increase the cost of doing business. For example, members of the public will be required to consider an additional element in making business decisions which is unnecessary under present law. That additional element is determining the best course of action with respect to unsearched, unchallengeable process claims permitted under the bill.

We also believe the substance of the bill may conflict with present law. For example, it may conflict with the statute it proposes to amend, it may conflict with decisions of the Supreme The Honorable William J. Hughes December 3, 1991 Page 2 of 6

Court, and it may conflict with the underlying principles of the patent system as reflected in the U.S. Constitution. The following discussion explains in more detail the issues identified above.

COST OF DOING BUSINESS MAY INCREASE

The bill, if enacted into law, could severely impact member companies of EIA because the cost of doing business may be significantly increased. Specifically, the bill expands patent rights to unexamined processes which conceivably could encompass prior art. In this regard, the bill provides that if a patent applicant has a patentable claim to a new machine (host cell), the applicant will automatically be granted claims for all processes using that machine for making an unpatentable product. What this means is that such process claims would be automatically granted by the Patent and Trademark Office without any search of the prior art for nonobviousness -- which process claims may potentially be unpatentable as written because of uncited prior art. Any time spent by members of EIA in trying to address these unsearched claims results in added expense.

Now when an EIA member develops a new product, it normally performs what is called a clearance search of unexpired patents to determine if patented claims exist that might block the member's freedom of action to manufacture and market the product. The intent is to avoid litigation upon marketing the new product. If an adverse patent is uncovered during the clearance search, the member company performs a validity search of the patent. The search particularly focuses on prior art that was not cited by the Patent and Trademark Office which may render the adverse patent claims to be obvious. It is not uncommon to find prior art which renders the claims invalid for obviousness. If the bill is enacted into law, a member company would have to decide how to evaluate the unsearched process claims. The member company would have to decide whether to redesign the product around the unsearched process claims so as to become noninfringing or to seek a license from the patent owner under a patent which the member may believe to be invalid as obvious, or decide not to take a license and risk litigation of the unsearched process claims.

Whatever course of action is taken, it will result in greater cost to do business. If a license is sought to avoid litigation, the payment of royalties results in an increase in the cost to do business over that required under the present system. If an attempt is made to redesign the member company's process around the unsearched process claims, the redesign will result in added cost of doing business. Also, if the course of action is to do nothing and risk litigation, there will be an increased cost of doing business if litigation is the result. Even where the machine The Honorable William J. Hughes December 3, 1991 Page 3 of 6

patent claims are found obvious and ultimately deemed invalid, the unsearched process claims will have to be addressed, creating an added cost over the present system.

If this legislation is passed, every patent attorney "worth his salt" will insert process claims as broad as the new law will allow. Under the bill, attorneys would be entitled to claim "all processes for using the machine of claim 1 for making the product X". And such claims will be unexamined for obviousness. In the present litigious environment, such broad claims are likely to produce a significant increase in patent litigation.

In this connection, in 1793, Congress discontinued examination of patent applications. However, due to excessive and protracted litigation, in 1836 Congress reinstituted examination. Thus there is basis to conclude that the cost of such added litigation over the present system may slow down the progress of the useful arts and create an impediment to anyone seeking to enter the market.

On a slightly different point, no one can deny that under the present system the public has the right to make an obvious implementation of art that is prior to the process claims in the patent. If process claims are automatically granted without search, there is bound to be prior art related to those claims which the public would ordinarily have the right to use. If the bill is enacted into law, the public may no longer have the right to rely on prior art in making its business decisions.

EXISTING PATENTS MAY BE ERODED

If H.R. 1417 is enacted into law, there are likely to be unexpired patents belonging to others that are related to the unsearched process claims. The automatic granting of unsearched process claims may erode the value of those earlier prior patents. Licensees may be required to pay double tribute to practice the The invention of the prior art patent as well as the unsearched process claims. The Supreme Court has addressed this problem.

In the case of <u>McClurg v. Kingsland</u>, 42 U.S. 202 (1843), the Court recognized the authority of Congress to legislate in the patent area so long as the rights they create by legislation do not take away the rights of property in existing patents. H.R. 1417 may erode the rights of prior art patent owners by diminishing the value of their existing patents. The Honorable William J. Hughes December 3, 1991 Page 4 of 6

THE BILL MAY CONPLICT WITH THE STATUTE IT PROPOSES TO AMEND

If H.R. 1417 is enacted into law, it may conflict with the statute it amends. For example, under the bill, if machine claims are found valid, it is not clear that process claims are subject to challenge by the public. Yet 35 U.S.C. § 103 requires that the differences between the subject matter sought to be patented and the prior art are such that the subject matter as a whole must not be obvious. However, one may argue that the bill automatically makes all obvious process claims patentable, and that such claims therefore are not subject to challenge by members of the public.

Similarly, if machine (host cell) claims are not asserted in court but only the unsearched process claims, the bill would again suggest that the automatically allowed process claims may not be subject to challenge. We urge that the bill be amended to provide for the ability of the public to challenge the nonobviousness of those unsearched process claims.

Then, under 35 U.S.C. § 282, a patent is presumed valid, and the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit has held that the one asserting invalidity must overcome the presumption by clear and convincing evidence. The presumption exists because of the search and examination conducted by an examiner of the Patent and Trademark Office. Under the bill, if the machine claims are found valid, the process claims may not be subject to challenge even though no search has been conducted. If the machine claims are found invalid, the remaining process claims may, under the present statute, be presumed valid. Therefore, a conflict may exist because claims unexamined for obviousness, under all logic, should not be accorded a presumption of validity. The presumption should apply only when an examination for obviousness has been completed (not when no examination had been made). It is therefore suggested that § 282 be amended to provide that no presumption shall apply to unsearched patent claims. For example, the statute may be changed to read: "A patent is presumed valid only with respect to patent claims examined for obviousness."

THE BILL MAY CONFLICT WITH SUPREME COURT DECISIONS

If H.R. 1417 is enacted into law, it may be in conflict with Supreme Court decisions because it, in effect, may enable control of the sale of unpatented products. In essence, what is sought to be protected under the bill is control of the sale of the unpatentable end product (<u>e.g.</u>, a product which already exists in nature) made by an unpatented process carried out by a patented machine. The bill appears to legitimize use of a process which may otherwise be unpatentable under present law for controlling an The Honorable William J. Hughes December 3, 1991 Page 5 of 6

unpatented product. This may condone a practice which the Supreme Court has condemned as improper. For example, in <u>Morton Salt Co.</u> y. G.S. Suppiger Co., 314 US 488 (1942), the Supreme Court found it to be an improper extension of the patent grant for the patent owner to control (i.e., tying) the sale of unpatented salt tablets when used in the patented machine, because the practice extended beyond the scope of the claims. The bill may expand patent rights beyond the invention contained in the patented machine claims so as to cover control of the sale of staple "salt tablets" through use of a process that may be otherwise unpatentable under present law. Such a doctrine becomes more important when one considers there are many businesses that sell unpatented staple articles of commerce. Under the bill, the sale of those unpatented staple articles of commerce may become an infringement of the process claims even if the unsearched process claims are obvious. This is particularly troublesome if the seller of the products does not know how they were made.

THE BILL MAY CONFLICT WITH THE CONSTITUTION

If enacted into law, H.R. 1417 may conflict with the underlying principles of the patent system as reflected in Article I, Section 8, clause 8 of the U.S. Constitution. That clause provides for granting exclusive rights for limited times to inventors provided the discovery promotes "the progress of ... the useful arts".

The Supreme Court in <u>Graham v. John Deere Co.</u>, 383 U.S. 1 (1966) and <u>Bonito Boats v. Thunder Craft. Inc.</u>, 109 S.Ct. 971 (1989), has made several observations regarding limitations on Congressional authority in legislating patents rights.

- Article I, Section 8, clause 8 of the Constitution is both a grant of power to legislate and a limitation.
- Congress in the exercise of that power may not overreach the restraints imposed by the Constitution.
- 3. Congress may not authorize the grant of patents when the effect is to remove existent knowledge from the public domain or to restrict free access to material already available.
- Congress does not have unlimited discretion to decide that patents should be easily or freely given.

The Honorable William J. Hughes December 3, 1991 Page 6 of 6

The type of process claims granted under the bill may not meet these tests.

Further, in <u>Deller's Walker on Patents</u> (Second Edition), Volume 1, page 84, reference is made to a 1930 Report of the U.S. Senate relating to Plant Patents. That report emphasized the intent of the constitutional use of the term "inventor". The term was intended to identify someone who is the creator of something "new". Unsearched process claims may not be "new".

In view of the above, the bill may be in conflict with the U.S. Constitution because of the granting of patent rights to unexamined process claims which may be obvious (<u>i.e.</u>, not "new").

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, if H.R. 1417 is enacted into law, it may cause such an expansion of the present patent right that it may significantly add to the cost of doing business. Additionally, the legislation would appear to conflict with the present law in several major respects. On the other hand, if the process claims are properly searched for unobviousness, the presumption of validity might apply to the process claims, and patent owners may be able to control use of their patented process claims against others even though the products produced are in the public domain. The present statute, 35 U.S.C. § 103 has provided a reasonable and workable solution to protect process inventions that as a whole advance the state of the art.

EIA sees no need for Congress to expand the patent right so as to potentially include obvious advances in the art. We believe all claims sought to be patented should be treated alike by undergoing the same examination for nonobviousness by the Patent and Trademark Office.

Respectfully yours, John J Kelly Vice President, Secretary and General Counsei

Maurice H. Klitzman Of Counsel
Appendix 3.—Letter From Harry F. Manbeck, Jr., to Chairman William J. Hughes, February 13, 1992



UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE Patent and Trademark Office ASSISTANT SECRETARY AND COMMISSIONER OF PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS

FEB ' 3 '992

Honorable William J. Hughes Chairman Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration Committee on the Judiciary House of Representatives Washington, D.C. 20515-6216

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Thank you for your letter containing supplemental questions regarding H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991. I am pleased to enclose our answers to those questions and hope that they may be of help in your assessment of this legislative proposal.

Sincerely,

Harry F, Manbeck, Jr. Assistant Secretary and Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks

Enclosures

<u>Question</u>. Has the Federal Circuit Court of Appeals decided any cases involving the specific question of the patentability of the process of using a host cell to make a recombinant product?

Answer. To date, the Federal Circuit Court of Appeals has not decided a case involving the specific question of the patentability of a process of using a host cell to make a recombinant product. In a recent case, however, the Federal Circuit held that claims in a patent directed to a host cell per se that was used to produce recombinant erythropoietin do not cover a process within the meaning of 19 U.S.C. 1337(a)(1)(B)(ii). Amgen Inc. v. <u>International Trade Commission</u>, 902 F.2d 1532, 14 USPQ2d 1734 (Fed. Cir. 1990). That section of the Tariff Act of 1930, as amended, like section 271(g) of the patent law, prohibits the importation of articles that are produced by using a process covered by a U.S. patent. Thus, the host cell patent could not be used under either the patent law or the Tariff Act of 1930 to prevent the importation of recombinant erythropoietin produced using the patented host cell.

<u>Question</u>. Is there an urgent need to stop the importation of recombinant products?

<u>Answer</u>. At this time, we are aware of only one situation in which someone has imported recombinant products that were produced abroad by using a host cell patented by another. However, as more and more biotechnologically engineered products are approved by the FDA, it may reasonably be expected that the number of unauthorized imports will increase if patent protection cannot be obtained in the United States for processes that use patentable host cells but that are otherwise conventional. Accordingly, it would be desirable to enact legislation along the lines of H.R. 1417 before there is a dramatic increase in the importation of products made abroad with the unauthorized use of technology patented in this country.

Question. What impact would the proposed legislation have on inventions other than biotechnology? In particular, what effect would this change in law have on the patenting of computer software, and on otherwise unpatentable processes in the chemical, engineering, and mechanical arts?

Answer. The provisions of the proposed legislation do not relate to any particular technology. Thus, the legislation would have the same effect on the resolution of the issue of obviousness of any invention in any field of technology that is claimed in the form of a process claim. However, the determination that a process is nonobvious would only be made if that process either uses or makes a product that itself is both novel and nonobvious. Because the proposed legislation applies only to one criterion of patentability, i.e., nonobviousness under 35 U.S.C. 103, it does not necessarily ensure the patentability of a process claim even if such process uses or makes a patentable product. That process could well be unpatentable because it does not meet the requirement of utility under 35 U.S.C. 101, or because it is not sufficiently described to enable someone skilled in the art to use the process, thus failing the requirements of 35 U.S.C. 112. In sum, to be considered patentable, a process must meet all other statutory requirements in addition to the criterion of nonobviousness.

Accordingly, the proposed legislation is not likely to have any impact on the patentability of inventions related to computer software. One of the threshold and controversial issues of patentability that arises with respect to such an invention is whether it falls within the scope of statutory subject matter that is eligible for patent protection under 35 U.S.C. 101. We have published a legal analysis of this issue in the <u>Official</u> <u>Gazette on September 5, 1989, as guidance for examiners and</u> <u>information to the public. A copy is enclosed for your convenience. Since the proposed legislation addresses only section 103, it does not appear to affect resolution of issues that arise under section 101 with respect to inventions related to computer software.</u>

Question. What is the policy of the Patent and Trademark Office with regard to the patentability of recombinant proteins -- as distinct from the discovery and purification of naturally occurring proteins?

Answer. A naturally occurring product may be patentable if it has been changed or substantially altered as a result of purification. For example, patents have been granted for purified prostaglandin, for a biologically pure microorganism culture, or for the purified, naturally occurring chemical compound that lends strawberries their distinctive flavor. Accordingly, purified, naturally occurring proteins are eligible for patent protection.

The patentability of purified, naturally occurring products and recombinant proteins is subject to the same criteria of novelty, nonobviousness and utility as any other invention. Generally, the fact that a known product is made by a new process does not render the product itself patentable, even though the process may be patentable in its own right. Thus, if a recombinant product is the same as a naturally occurring product that has previously been purified, or if the recombinant product cannot be distinguished from the purified, naturally occurring product, it would not be patentable. However, if it can be demonstrated that the

٤.

recombinant protein possesses unexpected properties relative to the purified, naturally occurring protein, it may well be patentable.

3

Question. William F. Marsh, testifying at the November 21st Subcommittee hearing on behalf of Intellectual Property Owners, Inc., suggested that if a legislative remedy is necessary, instead of the approach taken in H.R. 1417, Congress should consider an alternative approach. He suggested that Congress amend section 103, to state that:

A process or method claim wherein an essential element is a composition of matter otherwise patentable to the applicant shall not be deemed to be unpatentable merely because the claim reads "on a known process or combination of steps which shall be examined as a whole," giving consideration to the specific nature of the process or method and the fact that new or otherwise patentable materials are used or result from the process or method.

What are your views on this proposal?

Answer. In our view, this proposal would not add the degree of certainty that is needed to provide a mechanism for patent applicants to avoid a conclusion, along the lines of <u>In re</u> <u>Durden</u>, that a claim directed to a process of making or using a patentable product was obvious under section 103. First, the reference to a process claim "wherein an essential element is a composition of matter" raises several questions. This reference seems to address only processes in which a patentable product is used. A process for making a patentable element does not appear to be encompassed, leaving unclear the treatment such a process is to be accorded. Further, the limitation "essential" máy cause uncertainty. A particular patentable material may not necessarily be indispensable to the operation of the process, although it represents a commercially significant improvement over the prior art. Also, the term "composition of matter" may open disputes as to whether a particular element used in the process is that or is an article of manufacture.

The phrase "known process or combination of steps which shall be examined as a whole" is also unclear because the terminology in the context of the proposal is confusing. Further, we do not understand how the phrase starting with the words "giving consideration" is intended to modify the initial mandatory requirement that a process "shall not be deemed to be unpatentable." This is especially so in light of the indication that consideration be given "to the specific nature of the process or method," which appears to raise additional questions of interpretation. Also, the phrase referring to "new or otherwise patentable materials" raises the possibility that new materials would qualify for consideration even though they are not patentable. Another uncertainty arises from the use of the term "materials" that has no antecedent in the proposal.

Question. Enclosed is a letter from the Electronic Industries Association (EIA) presenting its views in opposition to H.R. 1417. In particular, the letter discusses the effect H.R. 1417 could have on the cost of doing business, the value of existing patents, information in the public domain, and the bill's potential conflicts with existing patent law, Supreme Court decisions and the U.S. Constitution. What are your responses to the arguments EIA raises in opposition to H.R. 1417?

Answer. Increasing cost of doing business. In his argument that enactment of H.R. 1417 would increase the cost of doing business, Mr. Kelly makes several statements that need to be clarified and corrected. First, the bill would not expand patent rights to "unexamined" processes. The criteria of utility under 35 U.S.C. 101 and enablement under 35 U.S.C. 112 would continue to be evaluated. The bill would only address the requirement of nonobviousness under 35 U.S.C. 103. As a consequence, an applicant would not "automatically be granted claims for all processes" using a patentable material. Those claims would only be granted if they met the other criteria of patentability. Further, these processes would not "encompass" prior art, because the patentable product made or used is not part of the prior art.

Mr. Kelly further notes that, after developing a new product, EIA member companies perform clearance searches of unexpired patents and validity searches of those patents that might block the manufacture and marketing of the product. Potential blocking patents issued in accordance with the concept expressed in H.R. 1417 could take two forms. One form would simply be a single patent containing claims to a process and claims to a product made by or used in such process. Alternatively, claims to a product might appear in one patent and claims for using or making that product would appear in another patent endorsed with a terminal disclaimer setting its expiration date to be the same as product patent. Neither situation should present an unusually different or financially excessive problem to the company. Given such a patent or patents as a potential block to the company's plans, the company would conduct the usual validity search to attempt invalidation of the patented product upon which the nonobviousness determination of the process claim in that patent or another patent was based. Should this search be successful, the company could then show, on the basis of a prior art search, that the process without the benefit of the patented product was conventional.

There may, however, be more processes patented along the lines of H.R. 1417 than would have been without enactment of the bill. Accordingly, there may be some added cost in sorting out the patentability of these process claims if the claim to the product made or used by the process proves to be invalid. To minimize this problem, we proposed that H.R. 1417 be amended to ensure that claims issued in accordance with the bill's provisions not be entitled to the benefit of a determination of nonobviousness if the product was determined to lack novelty or nonobviousness. However, if the product claims successfully withstand a validity search, the company would not be authorized to make or use that product by any process during the patent term, regardless of whether the process was patented or was conventional and known.

The right to use art in the public domain. Mr. Kelly further argues that the public may no longer have the right to use art in the public domain. We do not understand that argument in light of the fact that if the product made or used by a process is patented in its own right, the public may be prevented from making or using that product in the United States during the life of the patent. The question whether processes similar to the patented ones are conventional and disclosed in prior art is not material, because the public may not use or make the patented product without authorization regardless of the patentability or conventionality of the process in question. On the other hand, the public may use any process in the public domain as long as no patented material is used by or results from such process.

Erosion of existing patents. Another argument made by Mr. Kelly is that existing patents may be eroded. In our view, the granting of patent protection to a process making or using a particular patentable product does not impinge on the rights derived from unexpired patents relating to such processes generally. If a process patented by another is used in combination with a new and patentable product, the earlier process patent may in fact be the dominating one. In such case, the earlier process patentee may prevent the patent owner of the new product and process from using the earlier process together with the new product, or with any other product for that matter. The product patent owner, in turn, can prevent the earlier process patentee from using his specific product in connection with the process patented earlier. As a matter of fact, the product patent owner may exclude all others from using the patented product in the United States regardless of whether his patent also includes a process claim using such product. In other words, existing process patent rights are not affected by the later patenting of a process claim that uses a specific patentable product. Under our present system, as well as under the system proposed by H.R. 1417, a third party who wanted to practice the general process patented by one party, together with a product patented by another party, would have to obtain a license from both patentees.

The bill's conflict with 35 U.S.C. 103. The fourth argument against H.R. 1417 is that it may conflict with the statute it proposes to amend. In support of that allegation, Mr. Kelly notes that if the bill were enacted and if thereafter machine (product) claims of a particular patent were found to be valid, it would not be clear whether process claims (presumably present in that patent and directed to using or making that product) would be subject to public challenge. This argument is not clear to us because under our present system, as well as that proposed by H.R. 1417, a product patentee can prevent others from making or using the patented product (machine) in the United States regardless of whether there are additional process claims in the patent. The only further protection afforded by such process claims is the ability of the patentee to proceed against products imported into the United States that were made abroad with the unauthorized use of the patentee's machine. We do not believe it is Mr. Kelly's intention to support the continuation of unauthorized imports of products made abroad with the use of technology patented in this country. Such practice is not in the interest of American patentees in general and EIA member companies in particular.

It is further argued that under 35 U.S.C. 282, patent validity is presumed and that even if product claims are later found invalid, the process claims, whose nonobviousness depends upon the patentability of the product, would continue to be presumed valid. While this is true under the wording of H.R. 1417 as introduced, we made a specific proposal at the hearing on this bill before your Subcommittee on November 21, 1991, to remove the benefit of presumed nonobviousness of process claims in accordance with the provisions of this bill, if the product made or used by the process was found to lack patentability. Adoption of this proposal would alleviate Mr. Kelly's concern on this point.

The bill's conflict with Supreme Court decisions. Mr. Kelly's fifth argument is that enactment of H.R. 1417 may be in conflict with decisions of the Supreme Court because it could enable control of the sale of unpatented products. In essence, he states that enactment of the bill would permit "control of the sale of the unpatentable end product... made by an unpatented process..." First, it should be noted that the process in question would in fact be patented. Second, Mr. Kelly's difficulty with a process patentee's control over unpatented products made by the process is not caused by enactment of H.R. 1417. It is already embodied in our present law, specifically in 35 U.S.C. 271(g), which provides that "[w]hoever without authority imports into the United States or sells or uses within the United States a product which is made by a process patented in the United States shall be liable as an infringer." This provision is aimed at protecting products that were made by a patented process, regardless of their patentability.

The Supreme Court decision in <u>Morton Salt</u>, cited to support the argument of an improper tying <u>practice</u>, is inapplicable in this case. In <u>Morton Salt</u>, the forced purchase of an unpatented product to be used in a patented machine was found to be beyond the scope of patent protection for the machine. By contrast, enactment of H.R. 1417 would provide for a patented product. Another possibility would be a patented process that produces a patented product. Neither instance appears to open an opportunity to tie patented with unpatented subject matter. Considering further that third parties could not use the patented material or make the patented product in the United States without authorization, regardless of the existence of additional process claims, we are at a loss regarding the applicability of Mr. Kelly's argument and the <u>Morton Salt</u> decision to the concept proposed by H.R. 1417.

The bill's conflict with the Constitution. Mr. Kelly's last argument against enactment of H.R. 1417 is that the bill may conflict with the Constitution. We do not perceive any inconsistency between the bill's intent, the relevant clauses of the Constitution or the observations made by the Supreme Court regarding limitations on Congressional authority in legislating patent rights. Further, Mr. Kelly states that "[u]nsearched process claims may not be 'new'" and, therefore, contravene the intent of the constitutional use of the term "inventor." First, as we have already noted, the process claims in question are not unsearched. They are in fact examined to determine whether they meet the requirements of patentability. Only nonobviousness is presumed because of their direct reference to a patentable material or product. Second, a process that uses a new and nonobvious material is itself new by definition. In other words, the criterion of novelty regarding such a process is never in question and H.R. 1417 does not address this requirement of patentability. The bill only addresses the criterion of nonobviousness. Accordingly, Mr. Kelly's argument appears to be misdirected.

SEPTEMBER 5 1989

Solu yor

4.431.531. Re. S. N. 288.287. Filed Dec. 21, 1988. Cl. 358/ 93. METHOD AND APPARATUS MICROPHOTOMETER-ING MICROSCOPE SPECIMENS. K. S. Carrison, Owner of Record; Saratro AB. Stockholm. Sweden. Attorney or Agent: Rodney A. Daniel, Ex. Gp.: 262

4,637,810, Re. S. N. 300.320, Filed Jan. 23, 1989, Cl. 474/ 253, ADJUSTABLE ENDLESS BELT, Paul Beck, Owner of Record: Inventor, Attorney or Agent: Richard E. Lyon, Jr., Ex. Gp.: 356

4.638.805. Re. S. N. 303.384. Filed Jan. 27, 1989. Cl. 128/ 344. SELF-VENTING BALLOON DILATION CATHETER METHOD. Philip E. Powell, Owner of Record: Canon Kahushin Kaisha. Tokyo, Japan. Attorney or Agent: Edward J. Lynch. Ex. Op. 336

4,649,479, Re. S. N. 321,439, Filed Mar. 9, 1989, Cl. 364/ 300, DEVICE DRIVER AND ADAPTER BINDING TECH-NIQUE, Hira Advan. et al., Owner of Record: International Business Machine Corp., Armond. N. Y., Automey or Agentic Kenneth C. Hall. Ex. Gp.: 232

4.662.355. Re. S. N. 384.773. Filed July 25. 1989. C1. 294/ 82.120. SELF EQUALIZING DEVICE. John P. C. Hogg, Owner of Record: Honda Giken Kogyo. Tokyo. Japan, Attorney or Agent: Fred C. Philipti, Ex. Gp.: 312

4.688.646, Rc. S. N. 383.316. Filed July 20, 1989, Cl. 29/ 23.35. METHOD FOR PREPOLARZING AND CENTERING A PIEZOCERAMIC POWER SWITCHING DEVICE. John D. Hamden, et al., Owner of Record: *Insensor* 11, Attorney or Agent: Fammek, G. Burns, E., Gp.: 256

4.681.064. Re. S. N. 382.739. Filed July 19, 1989. Cl. 119/ 021. MOBILE FAN FOR POULTRY FARMING, William E. Lillison, Sr., et al., Owner of Record: William E. Lillison, *T., Saltabur, Md.*, Attorney or Agent: Edward B. Hunter, Ea. Gp.: 333

4.682.308, Re. S. N. 383,831. Filed July 21, 1989, Cl. 367/ 71, ROD-TYPE MULTIPOLE SOURCE FOR ACOUSTIC WELL LOGGING, Jing Yau Chung, Owner of Record: Eccon Production Research Co. Houston, Tex., Attorney or Agent: Herbern E. O'Neil, Ex. Gpr: 222

4,705,205, Re. S. N. 362,895, Filed June 6, 1989, Cl. 228/ 180 2, CHIP CARRIER MOUNTING DEVICE, Lesite J. Alten, et al., Owner of Record: Raychem Corp., Menio Park, Calif, Automey or Agent: Simon J. Belcher, Ex. Gp.: 325

4,728,065, Re. S. N. 346,928, Filed May 3, 1989, Cl. 248/ 129, FOLDABLE MACHINIST'S TOOL TRAY, David J. Coote, Owner of Record: *Inventor*, Attorney or Agent: R. H. Fox, Ex. Gp. 355

4,805,164, Re. S. N. 382,525, Filed July 19, 1989, Cl. 369/ 58, DISC INCLINATION DETECTING APPARATUS, Hiroshua Yamaguchi, et al., Owner of Record: Teac Corp., Tokvo. Japan. Anomey or Agent: Michael N. Meller, Ex. Gp.: 235

REQUESTS FOR REEXAMINATION FILED

Notice under 37 CFR 1.11(c). The requests for reexamination listed low are open to inspection by the general public in the indicated summing Groups. Copies of the requests and related papers may obtained by paying the fee therefor established in the Rules (37 be obtained CFR 1.19(a)).

CPR (1/14a). In the event correspondence to the patent owner is not received, this souce will be considered to be constructive notice to the patent owner and recrumination will proceed (37 CPR 1.248(a)(5) and 1.525(b).

3.911.138. Retram. No. 90/001.811. Requested July 21. 1989. Cl. 424/352. ARTIFICIAL BLOOD AND METHOD FOR SUPPORTING OXYGEN TRANSPORT IN ANIMALS.

Letand C. Clark, Owner of Record: Children's Hustman Medical Center, Cincinnan, Oko, Attorney or Agent: Wood, Heron & Evans, Ex. Op.: 120, Requester: Sughrue, Mion, Zinn, Macpeak & Seas, 2100 Pa. Ave., Washington, D. C.

4 374 626 Reevam No. 90/001 812 Requested July 4.374.320, Reekam, No. 90401.812, Requested July 24, 1989, CI. 128/155, SYSTEM AND METHOD FOR BANDAG ING A PATIENT, Frederic Grossman, Owner of Record. Baster International Inc., Deerfield, III, Attorney or Agent: Unknown, Ex. Gp.: 330. Requester: Owner

4.575.826, Reexam. No. 90001.810, Requested July 17, 1989, CI. 365/222, REFRESH GENERATOR SYSTEM, Mark E. Dean, Owner of Record IBM Machunes Corp. Armonk, N. Y. Anomey or Agent: Unknown, Ex. Gp.: 233, Requester:

4,789,277, Reexam. No. 90001.813, Requested July 26, 1989. CL 501/103. METHOD OF CLITTING USING SILICON CARBIDE WHISKER REINPORCED CERAMIC CUTTING TOOLS, James F. Rhodes, et al., Owner of Record: Advanced Composite Materiali Corp., Greer, S. C., Antomey or Agent: Banner, Birch, McKie, et al., En. Gp.: 110. Requester: Precision Materials Group, Danvers, Mass.

Patentable Subject Matter

Mathematical Algorithms and Computer Programs

The following represents a recent legal analysis done by Associate Solicitor Lee E. Barrett, an altorney in the Office of the Solicitor of the Patent and Trademark Office, on the subject of the patentability of mathematical algorithms and computer pro-grams. The analysis is published for the benefit of the public.

August 9, 1989 FRED E. MCKELVEY

Table of Contents

L STATUTORY SUBJECT MATTER - 35 U S.C. § 101 IL MATHEMATICAL ALGORITHMS

- . Mathematical algorithms per se are not a statutory
- A. interpendence all agorithms per seare not a statuti "process" under § 101
 B. Evolution of the two-part test for mathematical algorithm-statutory subject matter
 C. Application of the two-part test
- - 1. Step 1 presence of a mathematical algorithm
 - a. Mathematical algorithm
 - b. "Process" versus "apparatus" claims c. Form of the mathematical algorithm

2. Step 2 - is the mathematical algorithm "applied in any manner to physical elements or process steps."

- a. Post-solution activity b. Field of use limitations c. Data-gathering steps d. Transformation of something physical
- e. Structural limitations in process claims
- D. Examples

- 1. Diamond v. Diehr 2. Parker v. Flook 3. In re Abele
- III. COMPUTER PROGRAMS
 - A. "Computer programs" versus "computer processes" B. Statutory nature of computer processes
 - 1. The Supreme Court has not ruled on the patentability of computer programs

1106-007-6

2. The CCPA has held that computer processes are statutory unless they fall within a judicially determined exception

Discussio 1. Statutory Subject Matter - 35 U.S.C. \$ 101

Inventions may be patented only if they fall within one of the four statutory classes of subject matter of 35 U.S.C. § 101: "process, machine, manufacture, or composition of matter." See Revence Oil Co. v. Bicron Corp., 416 U.S. 470, 433, 181 USP 675, 579 (1974):

[N]o patent is available for a discovery, however useful, novel, and nonobvious, unless it falls within one of the express categories of patentable subject matter of 35 U.S.C. § 101.

or 35 U.S.C. § 101. Subject matter that does not fall within one of the statutory classes of 35 U.S.C. § 101 is said to be "norstatutory" or to be "unpatentable subject matter." The broad language of § 101 is intended to dilineate a "general industrial boundary" of patentable invention. In re Bergy, 596 F.2d 952, 974 n.11, 201 USPQ 332, 272 n.11 (CCPA 1979). vacated, 444 U.S. 1028, off d sub nom... Diamond v. Chakrabarro, 447 U.S. 303, 206 USPQ 193 (1990). The first statutory class, process, is defined in 35 U.S.C. § 100(b) and refers to actr. while the last three classes, machine, manufacture and composition of matter, refer to physical things; therefore, the general field of patentable invention constitus of new acts and new things. Id. The classes relevant to this discussion are "process" in suad interchangeably with "appartus". In re Proret, 415 F.2d at 963, 201 USPQ at 364. The term "machine" is used interchangeably with "appartus". In reformer, 415 G.2d 1935, 1395 n.11, 162 USPQ 541, 543 n.11 (CCPA 1969).

USPQ 541, 543 n.11 (CCPA 1969). The question of whether a claimed invention satisfies the other conditions for patentability is "wholly apart from whether the invention falls into a category of statutory subject matter" (emphasis detected). Diamond v. Diekr. A50 U.S. 175, 190, 209 USPQ 1.9 (1981) (citing Bergy, 596 F.2d at 961, 201 USPQ at 361). As stated in Parter v. Flook. 437 U.S. 584, 593, 198 USPQ 193, 198-99 (1978):

The obligation to determine what type of discovery is sought to be patented must precede the determination of whether that discovery is, in fact, new (i.e., novel under $\frac{1}{2}$ 102] or obvious [$\frac{1}{2}$ 103].

See also In re Sarkar, 588 F.2d 1330, 1333 n.10, 200 USPQ 132, 137 n.10 (CCPA 1978) ("If the subject matter as claimed is subject to patenting, i.e., if it falls within § 101, it must them be examined for compliance with §§ 102 and 103"). Legislative history indicates that Congress contemplated that is subject matter provisions be given a broad construction and were intended to "include anything under the sun that is made by main." Diamond V. Chabraberry, 447 US, as 309, 206 USPQ at 197. Any process, machine, manufacture, or composition of matter constitutes stantory subject matter sules: it falls wuthin a judicially determined exception to § 101. *In re Pardo*, 648 F.2d 912, 916, 214 USPG 673, 677 (CCPA and cases cited therein. This analysis addresses whether mathematical algorithms and computer programs are statutory subject matter. subject matter.

Mathematical Algorithms
 A. Mathematical algorithms per se are not a statutory "process" under § 101

A mathematical algorithm is defined as a "procedure for solving a given type of mathematical problem." Gottschalk v. Benson. 409 U.S. 63, 65, 175 USPQ 673, 674 (1972); Flook. 437 U.S. at 856 n.l., 198 USPQ at 195 n.l.: Diehr. 430 U.S. at 186, 209 USPQ at 8. Mathematical algorithms are non-statatory because they have been determined not to fall within the § 101 statutory class of a "process." Benzon. "(A)n algorithm, or mathematical formula, is like a law of nature.

which cannot be the subject of a patent." Diehr. 450 U.S. at 186, 209 USPQ at 8. The exception applies only to mathe-matical algorithms since any process is an "algorithm" in the sense that it is a targ-by-step procedure to arrive at a given result. In *re Walter*, 618 F.24 758, 764 n.4, 205 USPQ 397, 405 n.4, (CCPA 1980); Pardo, 684 F.2d at 915, 214 USPQ 6.72. at 676.

Although mathematical algorithms per se are nonstatutory, as stated in Diehr, 450 U.S. at 187-88, 209 USPO at 8-9;

[A] claim drawn to subject matter otherwise statutory (A) Claim drawn to subject matter otherwise statutory does not become nonstatutory simply because it uses a mathematical formula. computer program, or digital computer. ... (II) Parker v. Flook we stated that "a process is not unpatentable simply because it contains a law of nature or a mathematical algorithm." 437 U.S. at 590. It is now commonplace that an application of a law of nature or commonplace that an application of a law of nature or commonplace that an application of a law of nature or commonplace that an application of a law of nature or mathematical formula on a known of a law of nature or mathema ical formula to a known structure or process may well be deserving of patent protection. As Justice Stone explained four decades 820:

"While a scientific truth, or the mathematical "While a scientific truth, or the mathematical expression of it, is not a patentable invention, a novel and useful structure created with the aid of knowledge of scientific truth may be." Mackay Novel and used should be the should be and of knowledge of scientific truth may be." Mackay Radio & Telegraph Co. v. Radio Corp. of America. 306 U.S. 86, 94 (1939). [Citations omitted.]

The Supreme Court thus recognizes that mathematical al-gorithms are "the basic tools of scientific and technological work." *Benson*, 409 U.S. at 67, 175 USPQ at 675, and should not be the subject of exclusive rights, whereas technological not be the subject of exclusive rights, whereas technological application of scientific principles and mathematical algorithms furthers the constitutional purpose of promoting "the Progress of ... Useful arta." U.S. Const. art. 1, § 8. It is also recognized that mathematical algorithms may be the most precise way to describe the invention. Where claims involve mathematical algorithms, as stated in *In re Abele*. 684 F.2d 902, 907, 214 USPQ 682, 687 (CCPA 1962).

1982):

The goal is to answer the question "What did applicants invent?" If the claimed invention is a mathematical algorithm, it is improper subject matter for patent protection, whereas if the claimed invention is an application of the algorithm, § 101 will not bar the error of a natent grant of a patent.

The tests for determining whether claims containing mathe-matical algorithms are statutory have gradually evolved in the courts since the Supreme Court's decision in *Benson* in 1972.

B. Evolution of the two-part test for mathematical algorithm-statutory subject matter

The proper legal analysis of mathematical algorithm-statutory The proper legal analysis of mathematical algorithm-statutory subject matter cases is the two-part test of *In re Freeman*, 573 F.2d 1237, 197 USPQ 464 (CCPA 1978), as modified by Walter and Abele. See In *re Meyer*. 688 F.2d 789, 796, 215 USPQ 193, 198 (CCPA 1982) ("A more comprehensive test for cases involving mathematical algorithms is set forth in *In re Abele*"). A review of the evolution of the etaal, In Benon, the Supreme Court concluded that claims directed

In Berson, the Supreme Court concluded that claims directed to a particular algorithm for converting binary coded decimal numbers to binary numbers was not statutory subject matter. The Supreme Court further concluded that any pattern issued on those claims "would wholly pre-empt the mathematical formula and in practical effect would be aparent on the algorithm isself." 400 U.S. at 72, 173 USPQ at 67. These two conclusions formed the basis for the two-part analysis of the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals (CCPA) in Freeman. 573 F.2d at 1245, 197 USPQ at 471:

First, it must be determined whether the claim directly or indirectly rocites an "algorithm" in the Benson sense of that term, for a claim which fails even to recite an algorithm clearly cannot wholly preempt an algo-

SEPTEMBER 5. 1989

nthm. Second, the claim must be further analyzed to ascertain whether in its entirety it wholly preempts that algorithm.

In 1978, the Supreme Court held in Flood that a claim need "not...cover every conceivable application of the formula" to be nonstatutory. 437 U.S. at 586, 198 USPQ at 196. This decision left undefined what construites statutory subject matter. In Wulker, the CCPA modified the second step of Freeman to require a more positive approach to determining what is claimed. o18 F.2d at 167. 235 USPQ at 407:

> If it appears that the mathematical algorithm is implemented in a specific manner to define structural relationships between the physical elements of the claim on apparatus claims, or to refine or limit claim steps in process claims, the claim being otherwise statutory, the claim passes muster under § 101. If, however, the mathematical algorithm is merely presented and solved by the claimed invention, as was the case in *Benson* and *Flook*, and is not applied in any manner to physical elements or process steps, no amount of post-solution activity will render the claim statutory; nor is it saved by a preamble merely recting the field of use of the mathematical algorithm.

The CCPA noted that while the second step of *Freeman* was "*rotated* in terms of preemption" it had consistently been applied "in the spirit of the foregoing principles." 618 F.2d at 767. 205 USPQ at 407.

as 107, 303 USPU at 407. In Abele, the CCPA further modified the second part of the test to provide a more comprehensive test, 684 F.2d at 406-7, 214 USPQ at 686:

> Appellants summarze the Walter test as setting forth two ends of a spectrum: what is now clearly nonstatutory, i.e., claims in which an algorithm is merely presented and solved by the claimed invention (preemption), and what is clearly statutory, i.e., claims in which an algorithm is timplemented in a specific manner to define structural relationships between the physical cleareness of the claim (in an appartitis claim) urge that the sustement of the test in Walter fulls to which an its stops (in a process). Appellants urge that the sustement for the test in Walter fulls to We agree that the board's understanding and application of the Walter analysis quoted above does not limit patemathe subject mater only to claims in which surcural relationships or process supp. Towided that its algorithm be "applied in any manner to physical elements or process supp." provided use that the sligorithm be "applied in any manner to physical elements or process supp." provided that its application is circumscribed by more than a field of use limitation or non-sensial post-solution activity. Thus, if the claim would be "otherwise statutory, id", albeit inoperative or less useful without the algorithm, the claim likewise presens statutory tubject mater when the algorithm is uncluded. This brook reading of Walter, 'south est is in accord with the Supreme Court decisions (holding "that a claim draw to subject matter otherwise statutory outs? Journond v. Orher, 450 USA at 187, 209 USA at 81.

The reason for the modification of the test was because as noted in Abele, 684 F.2d at 909, 214 USPQ at 688:

> The algorithm (in Abele) does not necessarily refine or limit the earlier steps of production and detection as would be required to achieve the stants of patentable subject matter by the board's narrow reading of Walter.

The second test of Abele suggests that the determination of whether the algorithm is "applied in any manner to physical element or process steps" may be made by viewing the claims without the algorithm and determining whether what remains is "otherwise statutory." This analysis focuses on incentifying the statutory process in the claim and is consistent with previous cases such as *Walter*. 618 F.2d at 769, 205 USPQ at 409 ("Examination of each claim demonstrates that each has no substance apart from the calculations involved"). The exchinque of vewing the claim without the mathematical algorithm is not inconsistent "in a whole" under § 101. The requirement that claims be considered "is a whole" areas whole "ander in the considered "is a whole" the now rescue "more by the now rescue "more that claims be considered "as a whole" the now rescue "more by the now rescue the "more by the now rescue "more by the now rescue the "more by the processing" and "more by the now rescue the "more by the processing the "more by the now rescue the "more by the now rescue the "more by the processing" as whole "more by the processing the state the "more by the now rescue the "more by the processing the state the state of "more by the now rescue the "more by the processing the state the state of the now rescue the "more by the processing the state of "more by the processing the state of "more by the state of "more by the state" as whole "more by the state of the processing the state of "more by the state of the processing the state of the state of "more by the state" as whole "more by the state of "more by the state of "more by the state" as whole "more by the state of "more by the state of

The requirement that claims be considered "iss a whole" arose out of the now rejected "point of novelty" approach to statutory subject matter. Under the "point of novelty" approach, it a claim considered without the nonsatutory subject matter was unpatentable over the proor an (i.e., if the algorithm was at the "point of novelty" of the claim, the claims were found to not recite statutory subject matter. This approach was consistently rejected by the CCPA. See In re Chaijfeld, 434 US, 875 (1977); In re Destach 533 F.2d 689, 103 USPQ 645 (CCPA 1977); In re Destach 533 F.2d 689, 103 USPQ 645 (CCPA 1977); In re Destach 534 F.2d 689, 103 USPQ 645 (CCPA 1977); In re Destach 534 F.2d 689, 103 USPQ 645 (CCPA 1977); In real Casteller, 520 F.2d 1236, 195 USPQ 439 (CCPA 1977); Freeman, Sarkar; Walter The point of novelty approach was finally put to rest in Diehr, 450 U.S. at 188-89, 209 USPQ at 9;

In determining the eligibility of respondents: claumed process for patent protection under § 101. their claims must be considered as a whole. It is in suppropriate to dissect the claims into old and new elements and then to ignore the presence of the old elements in the analysis. ... The "novelity" of any element or steps in a process, or even of the process itself, is of no relevance in determining whether the subject matter of a claim fails within the § 101 categories of possibly patentable subject matter.

Under the second test of *Abele*, the claims are considered without the algorithm to determine whether what remains is "otherwise statutory," nor to determine whether what remains is novel and nonobvious.

C. Application of the two-part test L. Step 1 - presence of a mathematical algorithm 2. Mathematical algorithm

A mathematical algorithm is a "procedure for solving a given type of mathematical problem." In this sense, a mathematical algorithm refers "to methods of calculation, mathematical formulas, and mathematical procedures generally." Watter: 618 F 24a 764-65 n, 205 USPQ at 405 n.4. "The type of mathematical computation involved does not determine whether a procedure is statusory or nonstatutory." *In re Genomatics*, 595 F.20 32, 41, 201 USPQ 136, 145 (CCPA 1979). A. "Claim for an improved method of calculation, even when toot or a specific end use, is unpatentable subject matter under § 101." *Floot*, 437 U.S. at 395 n.18. 198 USPQ at 199 n.18.

199 n.18. Mathematical algorithms may represent scientific principles. laws of nature, or ideas or mensal processes for solving complex problems. See Meyer, 688 F.2d at 794-95, 215 USPQ at 197:

> Scientific principles, such as the relationship between mass and energy $[E = mc^2]$, and laws of nature, such as the acceleration of gravity, namely a > 32 ft/sec². can be represented in mathematical format. However, some mathematical algorithms and formulae do not represent scientific principles or laws of nature: they represent deas or mental processes and are simply logical vehicles for communicating possible solutions to complex problems.

See also Safe Flight Instrument Corp. v. Sundstrand Duta Control, Inc., 706 F. Supp. 1146, 10 USPQ2d 1733 (D.Del. 1989) (mathematical algorithms representing a natural inhenomenon, windshear). No distinction is made between mathematical algorithms invested by man, and mathematical algorithms representing discoveries of scientific principles and laws of nature which reveal a reliationship that has always existed.

1196.00 *

1106 OG 8

OFFICIAL GAZETTE

b. "Process" versus "apparatus" claims

Since mathematical algorithms have been determined not to fall within the § 101 statutory class of a "process," attempts have been made to circumvent the nonstatutory subject matter rejection by drafting mathematical algorithms as "machine" clasms. The technique used is to draft the method steps in terms of "means for" language permitted by 35 U.S.C. § 112, sixth paragraph, While stock clasm stechnically a "machine" or "apparatus" claim, the courts have held that form of the claim does not control whether the subject matter is statutory. See In re Maucorps, 609 F.2d 481, 485, 203 USPQ 812, 813-16 (CCPA 1979):

> Labels are not determinative in § 101 inquiries. "Benson applies equally whether an invention is claimed as an apparents or process, because the form of the claim is often an exercise in drafting." In re Johnson, S89 F.24 1070, 1077, 200 USPQ 199, 206 (ICCPA) (FUnctional) terms (under 35 U.S.C. § 112, sisth paragraph) is said to be an apparents claim, the tubject matters as a whole of that claim may be indistinguistable from that of anethod claim drawn to the steps performed by the "mease". In re Freeman, 573 E.24 at 1247, 1970SPQ at 472. Moreover, that the claimed comparing system may be a "machine" within "the ordinary sense of the word," as appellant argues, is irrelevant. The holding in Bouton "foreciones a purely literal reading of § 101."

The test for determining whether "means for" apparatus claims should be treazed as method claims is stated in Walter. 618, F.2d at 768, 205 USPQ at 408;

If the functionally-defined disclosed means and their equivalents are so broad that they encompass any and every means for performing the recited functions, the substance since the claim is really to the method or series of functions inself... In such cases the burden must be placed on the applicant to demonstrate that the claims are truly drawn to specific apparatus distinct from other apparatus capable of performing the identical functions.

functions. If this burden has not been discharged, the apparatus claim will be treased as if it were drawn to the method or process which encompasses all of the claimed "means." See In re Macropys, 609 F.24 at 485, 203 USPQ at 815-816; In re Johnson, 589 F.24 at 817, 200 USPQ at 205; In re Foreman, 513 F.24 at 8147, 197 USPQ at 472. The stansnory nature of the claim under § 101 will then depend on whether the corresponding method is stansnory.

See also Meyer, 688 F.2d at 795 n.3. 215 USPQ at 198 n.3: Abete. 684 F.2d at 999. 214 USPQ at 683. Pordo. 684 F.2d at 916 n.6. 214 USPQ at 677 n.5; Arstel v. United Scatter, 621 F.2d 421. 427-28, 208 USPQ 397. 406 (CL. Cl. 1980). cerr. denied: 449 U.S. 1077 (1981), ren'g denied. 450 U.S. 1050 (1981). In Mancorps, the limitation of various "means" in claim 1 to include certain "electric circuits" did not prevent the claim from being treased as a method. A claim is not presumed to be statutory simply because it is in apparatus form.

c. Form of the mathematical algorithm

The first step of the analysis is to determine whether the claim directly or indirectly rotites a mathematical algorithm. A mathematical algorithm can appear in many forms. As stated in *Freeman.* 573 F.2d at 1246, 197 USPQ at 471:

> The manner in which a claim rocites a mathematical algorithm may vary considerably. In some claims, a formula or equation may be expressed in mathional mathematical symbols so as to be immediately rocomizable as a mathematical algorithm. See, e.g., In

re Richman. 563 F.2d 1026, 195 USPQ 340 (ICCPA) 1977); In re Flook. 539 F.2d 21, 195 USPQ 9 (ICCPA) 1977); cerr, granied sub nom., Parter v. Flook, 137 U.S. 5841(1978). Other claims may use prose to express a mathematical computation or to indirectly recite a mathematical computation or to indirectly recite a mathematical equation or formula by means of a prose equivalent therefor. See . e.g., In re de Casteler, suproiclaims 6 and 71; In re Waldbaum, 559 F.2d 611, 194 USPQ 455 (ICCPA) 1977). A claim which substitutes, for a mathematical formula in algebraic form, "words which mean the same thing." nonetheless recites an algorithm in the Berson sense. In re Richman, supro 505 F.2d at 1030. 195 USPQ at 344. Indeed, the claims at issue in Benson did not contain a formula or equation expressed in mathematical symbols.

Claims which include mathematucal formulas or calculations expressed in mathematucal significant structure of the structure expression in mathematucal algorithms in prose form may be expressed as literal translations of the mathematucal algorithm (e.g., substituting the expression "division" or "taking the trate" for a division sign) or may be expressed in words which indicate the mathematucal algorithm. See Safe Flight Instrument, 706 F. Supp. A 1148, 100 SPQ24 at 1734 (submatung); Abele, 664 F.2d at 908 n.8, 214 USPQ at 677 n.6 ("The signification calculating the difference, is defined in the specifications as a Gaussian weighting function". In *ne Tener*, 681 F.2d 817, 790, 214 USPQ 450 (STA, 681 (STA), 1976), 013 (STA), 1978) ("Computing" controls the execution of one or a sequence of mathematical operations"); In *re Waldhaum*, 539 F.2d (11, 94 USPQ 450 (CCPA 1977), 0166th od claim 1"to count" the number of bury lines "solves a mathematical optication of the submathematical optication of the statismatical operations". In *re Waldhaum*, 539 (240, 441, 94 USPQ 450 (CCPA 1977), 0166th od claim 1"to count" is mathematical operations. "In *re Bradity*, 500 F.2d 541, 134 (CCPA 1977), 010 and 174 (CCPA 1972) (1981).

It is not always possible to determine by inspection of the claim whether it indirectly recites a mathematical algorithm: in such instances the analysis "requires careful interpretation of each claim in the light of its supporting disclosure." Johnson, 399 F.2d at 1079, 200 USPQ at 208. See also da in 1078-79, 200 USPQ at 208 ("the flow diagrams which form part of the specification disclose explicit mathematical equations which are to be used in conjunction with each of these (claimed) steps [of determining] or 'correlating']'. Waldbam. 559 F.2d 611, 194 USPQ 455 ("series of steps for manpulating binary numbers within a procedure for calculating the number of binary 1" and 0's present." was considered a mathematical algorithm. Genowich. 595 F.2d at 39, 201 USPQ at 143): *In re Sherwood.* 613 F.2d 809, 818, 204 USPQ 537, 545 (CPA 1990), cerr. denied. 450 US. 994 (1981) ("claims must be said op include the indirect recitation of a mathematical equation"): Meyer, 688 F.2d at 795, 215 USPQ at 198 (claims a mental process that a neurologist should follow").

 Step 2- is the mathematical algorithm "applied in any manner to physical elements or process steps?"

The second test is to determine whether the mathematical algorithm is "topied in any manner to physical elements or process steps." The guideline for the analysis should be the CIPA's suggestion in Abele to view the claim without the ensthematical algorithm to determine whether what remains is "otherwise stantory"; if it is, it does not become nonstatutory imply bocause it uses a matematible 'process' and an uppatentable 'principle' is not always clear." Flood: A37 U.S. at S89, 198 USPQ at 197. There are no definitive "tests for determining whether a claim positively recites standory subject matematical whether a claim positively recites standory subject mater." Meyer, 688 F2d at 796 n.4. 215 USPQ at 198 n.4. Nevertheless, some useful guidelines may be symbosized out of the court decisions.

s. Post-solution activity

Computer 5, 1989

188

If the only limitation aside from the mathematical algorithm is insignificant or non-essential "post-tolution activity," the claimed subject matter is nonstatutory. Floot, 437 U.S. at 590, 198 U.S.PQ at 197:

> The notion that post-solution activity...can transform an unpatentable principle imo a patientable process exails form over substance. A competent draftuman could attach some form of post-solution activity to almost any mathematical formula: the Pythagorean theorem would not have been patientable, or partially patientable, because a patient application contained a final step indicating that the formula, when solved, could be usefully applied to existing surveying technistions.

representing us result of its cascianois... uses not catastorin the claim stude one for a process interest yang an algorithm "). The absence of post-solution activity or the fact that any post-solution activity may be rivial is only one factor to be considered. On one hand, as stated in Walter, 618 F.2d at 767-68, 205 USPQ at 407:

> if the end-product of a claimed invention is a *pure number*, as in *Benson* and *Flook*, the invention is nonstatutory regardless of any post-solution activity which makes it available for use by a person or machine for other purposes.

On the other hand, as stated in Abele, 684 F.2d at 908 n.9, 214 USPQ at 687 n.9;

"the fact that (the) equation is the final step is not determinative of the section 101 issue." In re Richman, 563 F.2d at 1030, 195 USPQ at 343. Accord. In re Taner, 681 F.2d 1757 (ICCPA) 19821, overrains (f re Christensen, 478 F.2d 1392, 178 USPQ 35 (ICCPA) 1973).

The particular order of the steps should not be determinative of the statistory subject matter inquiry.

b. Field of use limitations

A mathematical algorithm is not made statistory by "attempting to limit the use of the formula to a particular technological environment." *Dieler*, 450U.552, as 191, 200 USPQ at 10. Thus, "field of cae" or "end use" limitations in the claim preamble are insufficient to constitute a statutory process. This is consistent with the usual treatment of preambles as merely seeing forth the environment. See Flook (the preamble, while limiting the application of the claimed method to "a process comprung the catalytic chemical conversion of hydrocarbons" (ide not serve to render the method statutor) is Walter, 618 F.2d at 769, 205 USPQ at 409 ('Although the claim preambles relate the claimed furnering of argent to restinct of or apparatus for sensine prospecting, "L de claimet to exemic F.2d at 1244 no. 195 USPQ at 446 no. 'I'me potential for misconstruction of pramble language requires that competing reason exist before that language requires that competing of options of preambles referred to an method soft of option of preambles referred to an method soft of claims" are necessary for completeness of the claims and are proper limitations thereto" it.

c. Data-gathering steps

If the only limitations in the claims in addition to the mathematical algorithm are data-gathering steps which "imerely determine views for the variables used in the mathematical formulae used in making the calculations," such antecedent steps are instificient to change a nonstatuosy method of calculation into a statutory process. See In *e Richman*, 503 F2d at 1304, 139 ("If the steps of gathering and substituting values were alone sufficient, every mathematical use would be per subject to patering a forecess induct § 101"; "Genovace, 395 F2d at 41.7, 201 USPQ at 145 n.7, "claimed by a data-gathering step," Where the claim "presents data gathering steps not dictated by the algorithm but by other imitations used 647.

d. Transformation of something physical

In determining whether the claim recircs a statutory process or a nonstatutory mathematical algorithm, it is useful to analyze whether there is transformation of somethung physical into adifferent form. One distinction is made between transformation (physical "signals" from one physical state to a different physical state, a statutory process, in the electrical with and its and a statutory process. Converting the state is a different physical state, a statutory process in the electrical with and its and a statutory process. Converting the state is a different physical state, a statutory process from "a form representing the starth is regions" of the state is a different mathematical manpulation of "data" which by titelf, is not a statutory process. Converting the state is a different mapping the starth is regions would be the state in the state transmitted in application of the state of the state of the mapping the starth is regions would be stated as the state of mapping the starth is regions would be stated as the state of the mapping the starth is regions would be stated as the state of the mapping the starth of the state of state and the state of the state of the state of the state or down and the state of states the state of the states of the states of the states of the states of states the state of the states of the states of the states of the states of states by merely participate state of the states of

e. Structural limitations in process claims

Another issue is the effect of structural limitations in method claims. While structural limitations in method claims are not improper, they are usually not entitled to patentable weight unless they somehow affect or form an essential part of the 1106 OG 10

process. See Benson, 409 U.S. at 73, 175 USPQ at 677 (claim 8 recited use of a "reentrust shift register"); Waldbaum, 559 F.2d at 616, 194 USPQ at 469 (machine limitations in data r_{add} at o10. (94 USPQ) at 469 (machine limitations in data processor method claims); dc *Castelet*. 352 F.2d at 1244. 193 USPQ at 447 ("Claims to nonstantory processes do not automatically and invanably become paternable upon incorporation of reference to apparatus"). The related problem of apecific structural language mapparatus claims has been treated, *supra*. In Section ILC.1b.

D. Examples 1. Diamond v. Diehr

The following claim was held to recite statutory subject

1. A method of operating a subber-molding press for precision molded compounds with the aid of a digital

precision moded compounds with the aid of a digital computer, comprising: providing said computer with a data base for said press including at least. natural logarithm conversion data (ln), the activation energy constant (C) unique to each batch of said compound being molded, and a constant (1) dependent upon the geometry of the particular mold of the press, initiating an instruct litmer in said computer upon the closure. said closure.

said closure. constantly determining the termperature (Z) of the mold at a location closely adjacent to the mold cavity in the press during molding, constantly providing the computer with the temperature

αĭ.

repetitively calculating in the computer, at frequent intervals during each cure, the Arthenius equation for reaction time during the cure, which is

reaction time outring the cure, which is In v = CZ + xwhere v is the total required cure time, repetitively comparing in the computer at said frequent intervals during the cure each said calculation of the total required cure time calculated with the Arthenius equation opening the press automatically when a said comparison and said ela

indicates outivalence

Step / The claim contains an equation for controlling the in-mold time: In v = CZ + x. Step 2 The claims subject matter is stantory because it rections an "otherwise stantory" process in addition to the mathematical algorithm. As stated in Abele. 684 F.2d at 907, 214 USPQ at 686:

In Dichr, were the claims to be read without the algorithm, the process would still be a process for curing rubber, although it might not work as well since the in-moid time would not be as accurately controlled.

The steps in the process, 450 U.S. at 187, 209 USPQ at 8:

include installing rubber in a press, closing the mold, constantly determining the temperature of the mold, constantly recalculating the appropriate cure time through the use of the formula and a digital computer, and automatically opening the press at the proper time.

The statutory nature of the claim is not based on the post-solution activity of opening the press, but on the application of the mathematical algorithm to the whole process.

2. Parker v. Flool

The following claim in Flook was held to recise nonstatutory subject matter

A method for updating the value of at least one alarm limit on at least one process variable involved in a process comprising the catalytic chemical con-

SEPTEMBER 5 1989

version of hydrocarbons wherein said alarm limit has a current value of

Bo + K

wherein Bo is the current alarm base and K is a predetermined alarm offset which comprises: (1) determining the present value of said process variable, said present value being defined as PVL: (2) determining a new alarm base Bi using the following equation:

BI = Bo(1.0 - F) + PVL(F)

where F is a predetermined number greater than zero and less than 1.0; (3) determining an updated alarm limit which is defined as B is + K; and thereafter (4) adjusting asid alarm limit to said updated alarm limit value:

Step 1 The claim contains a mathematical algorithm comprising determining a new alarm base in step (2) and computing an "alarm limit" in step (3). Step 2 When viewed without the steps of the mathematical algorithm, steps (2) and (3), the only limitations remaining are the preamble limitation restricting the field of use to "a process comprising the catalytic chemical conversion of hydrocarbox": the data-gathering step of step (1); and the post-solution step of step (4). None of these limitations comprises an ordberwise statutory" process. The claim seeks to protect a method for computing an "alarm limit" rather than the application of the computation within an otherwise statutory process.

3. In re Abele

In Abele, claim 5 was held to recite nonstatutory subject atter under § 101 whereas dependent claim 6 was statutory.

5. A method of displaying data in a field comprising

5. A method of displaying data in a field comprising the steps of calculating the difference between the local value of the data at a data point in the field and the average value of the data in a region of the field which surrounds said point for each point in said field, and displaying the value of said difference as a signed gray teake at a point in a picture which corresponds to said as point.

gray scale as a point in a pecture which corresponds to said data point. 6. The method of claim 5 wherein said data is X-ray attenuation data produced in a two dimensional field by a computed tomography scanter.

Step J Cosing 5 contains a mathematical algorithm, "calculating the difference," which is defined in the speci-fication as a Gaussian weighting function. Step 2 When claim 5 is viewed without the mathematical algorithm, the only remaining limitation is the post-solution activity of displaying the result. The display by inself did not constitute an "otherwise statutory" process. The court held that "the algorithm is neither explicitly not implicitly applied to any certain process." 684 F.2d at 909, 214 USPQ at 687-88: however, when dependent claim 6 is added to the limitations of claim 5, 684 F.2d at 908, 214 USPQ at 687-88:

Were we to view the claim abaent the algorithm, the production, detection and display steps would still be present and would result in a conventional CAT-scan process. ... (We view the production, detection, and display steps as manifestly statutory subject matter and are not swayed from this conclusion by the presence of an algorithm in the claimed method.

III. Computer Programs' versus "computer processes"

A "process" or "algorithm" is a step-by-step procedure to arrive at a given result. In the patent area, a "computer

SEPTEMBER 5, 1989

Computer: "Benzon, 409 U.S. at 65, 175 USPQ at 674. Computer programs are equivalently known as "conformer." Unfortunately for discussion in this area. "(b)oth the series of steps performed by a computer, and the software directing those steps. have acquired the name "computer programs." *Cell. at 595 F: 2d at 54 no. 201 USPQ at 148 n.5 (Markey, C.J.. disseming). What is sought to be protected by patient is the underlying process. As stated in <i>Gelnowarch*, 595 F:2d at 44, 201 USPQ at 147.

Confusion may be avoided if it be realized that what is at issue is not the "program," i.e., the software, but the process steps which the software directs the computer to perform.

See, e.g., Maucorps, 609 F.2d at 483, 203 USPQ at 814 "The (claimed) invention is implemented via a computer program written in FORTRAN IV, either built into the calculating machine, or loaded into a general purpose computer").

B. Statutory nature of computer processes 1. The Supreme Court has not ruled on the patentability of computer programs.

The Supreme Court has not ruled on whether computer The Supreme Court has not ruled on whether computer processes are per se statutory or nontauturoy. The decisions in Benson, Flook and Dirkr all dealt with claims viewed as mathematical algorithms in Benson and Dirkr, the claims contained mathematical algorithms implemented by a computer. In Benson, the Court held that the claims preemptod the use of the mathematical algorithm, but did not hold that "any program servicing a computer" would be nonstantiory. In Dirkr, the Court held that the claims otherwise defined a statutory process for curing rubber, and that the inclusion of a mathematical algorithm or computer program did not make claim nonstantiory. The claim in Flook did not involve a computer process. Computer process. In Dann v. Johnston, 425 U.S. 219, 189 USPQ 257 (1976)

in count -, sourcem, web U.S. (17, 107 USPC 257 (1776), rev g on other prounds, In re Johnson - 302 F.2d 765, 183 USPQ 172 (CCPA 1974), which involved a "machine system for automatic record-keeping of bank checks and depositi. the Court declined to discuss the § 101 issue of the general patentability of computer programs. 425 U.S. at 220, 189 USPQ ~ 258. at 258:

> , We find no need to treat that question in this case however, because we conclude that in any even respondent's system is unpatentable on grounds of obviousness. 35 U.S.C. § 103.

In Diamond v. Bradley, an equally divided Supreme Court affirmed the CCPA's decision in Bradley. The claims were directed to computer "firmware," which refers to microinaurectes to computer turnware, which reters to mactom-structions permanently embodied in hardware elements, and not to a computer application or process. The CCPA found that the claims literally recisied a machine and that, in applica-tion test the claims did not recite a mathematical algorithm.

The CCPA has held that computer processes are statutory unless they fall within a judicially deter mined exemption

In Pardo, the most recent CCPA case on computer processes, the CCPA stated that, 684 F.2d at 916, 214 USPQ at 677:

any process, machine, manufacture, or composition of matter constitutes statutory subject matter unless it falls within a judicially determined exception to section

The major (and perhaps only) exception in the area of computer processes is the mathematical algorithm. Although not binding precedent on the Federal Circuit, the district court in Paine.

Webber, Jackson & Curtis, Inc. v. Merrill Lunch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith, 564 F. Supp. 1358, 1367, 218 USPQ 212, 218 (D Del. 1983) stated:

The CCPA (has) ... held that a computer algorithm, as opposed to a mathematical algorithm, is patentable subject matter,

U06.0G 11

If a computer process claim does not contain a mathematical Walter-Abele test is not reached, and the claimed subject matter will usually be statutory. The traditional approach by the CCPA to the PTO's rejection

The traditional approach by the CCPA to the PTO's rejection of computer processes as nonstatutory vubpet matter has been to apply the two-part test for mathematical algorithms and to find statutory subject matter if the clasms do not recise a mathematical algorithm. See Parido. 684 F.2d at 916. 214 USPO at 676 tprocess for converting source program into object program: "we are unable to find any mathematical formula. program: calculatio program: "we are unable to find any mathematical formula: calculation, or algorithm either directly or indirectly recited in the claimed steps of examining, compiling, storing, and seccuting"); In er Toma, 515 F.24 87.2, 87.19 U.SPQ 852, 856 (CCPA 1978) (process for translating a source natural language, e.g., Russian, to a target natural language, e.g., English: "(we] are unable to find any direct or indirect rectation of a procedure for solving a mathematical problem"; In are Phillips: 608 F.24 879, 883, 300 USPQ 971, 975 (CCPA 1979) Printips obs 1-26 arX ass, 203 D3FQ 91, 973 CCFA 1797 (process for preparing architectural specifications: "Our analysis of the claims on appeal reveals no recitation, directly or indirectly, of an algorithm in the Bension and Flood sense" in Freeman, 573 F.2d at 1246, 197 USPQ at 471 ("The method or inducedly, of an algorithm in the section and rioth vents t_1 , presents, 757 F2.2a at 1246 (197 USPQ at 214 (1)17) the method claims here at issue do not recite process steps which are themselves mathematical calculations, formulae, or equations "; *Dearsch*, 553 F2.6 689, 692, 193 USPQ 435, 648 (CCPA 1977) (method of operating a system of manufacturing plants: "Nothing in the methods claimed by Deutsch 468 (CCPA 1977) (method of operating a system of manufacturing plants: "Nothing in the methods claimed by Deutsch 3756 (method of reassing methods at 156, 191 USPQ 437, 102 at 158, 191 USPQ 437, 102 at 158, 191 USPQ 437, 102 at 156, 191 uspective program "). *Charfield*, 545 F.2d at 158, 191 USPQ 437, 156 (method of reassing protorises within a computer "[the] independent claims contain methor a mathematical formula no r a mathematical algorithm". It must then pass the second part of the *FreemanWalter-Abele* test for statutory subject matter. *See. et Sherwood*: Maucory: *Gelowarch*. Arguably, other exceptions such as "methods of dong in more state of a claim is not a two computer. *Threes* is may be raised if a claim is not a two computers. *Best Processis* is a state of the *CreemanWalter-Abele* test for more state or protest. *Best Processis* at the computer recession of the *CreemanWalter-Abele* test for statutory subject matter. *Control Context Protessis* at the computer recession of the *CreemanWalter-Abele* test for statutory subject matter at the protection of the *CreemanWalter-Abele* test for statutory subject matter. *Context Abele at Methods of the CreemanWalter-Abele at the Protection of the CreemanWalter-Abele at the Protect at the Protect at the Abele at the test for claim is not a two computer protects is performed on a computer. <i>Best Protect at the Pr*

not a true computer process, but merely recites that an otherwise nonstatutory process is performed on a computer. *de Custelet*. 502 F.2d at 1244. 195 USPQ at 447 ("Claims to nonstatutory processes do not automatically and invanable become pai-entable upon incorporation of reference to apparatus". These would appear to be exceptions with very narrow application to claims which are not limited to implementation by a machine. For example, while a "method of doing business" per si is not statutory subject matter, *a* method of operation on a computer to effectuate a business activity" has been held to be statutory subject matter, *Paine, Webber v. Mernil Lynch*. 564 F. Sumo, at 1369, 218 USPC at 220. See also Deutsch. to be statutory subject matter. Paine. Webber v. Merrill Lynch. 564 F. Supp. at 1369, 218 USPQ at 220. See also Deutsch. 533 F.2d at 692 n.5. 193 USPQ at 648 n.5 (claims were non a method of doing business because "[t]hey do not merely facilitate business dealings"). Johnston. we'd on other grounds. facilitate business dealings''1; Johnston. rev do nother grounds. Dann v. Johnston (apparatus) claims directed to system for automatic record-keeping of bank checks and deposits did not cover a method of doing business). Similarly, machine or computer implementation of ''mental steps' is statutory subject matter. *Prater: In re Bernahmer*. 417 F2d 882, 161 USPQ 280 (CCPA 1970). See also Town (computer implemented method for transition of natural languages is statutory).

Chronological Order Case List

In re Prater, 415 F.2d 1393, 162 USPQ 541 (CCPA 1969) In re Bernhart, 417 F.2d 1395, 163 USPQ 611 (CCPA 1969) In re Mustraw, 431 F.2d 822, 167 USPQ 260 (CCPA 1970) Gottschalt v. Benson, 409 U.S. 63, 175 USPQ 673 (1972) In re Christensen, 478 F.2d 1392, 178 USPQ 35 (CCPA 1973)

HeinOnline -- 1 An Act to Amend Title 35, United States Code, with Respect to Patents on Biotechnological Processes, Pub. L. No.104-41, 109 Stat. 351 190 1995

1106 TMOG 12

OFFICIAL GAZETTE

SEPTEMBER 5, 1989

Dann v. Johnston, 425 U.S. 219, 189 USPQ 257 (1976), rev'g on other grounds, la re Johnston, 502 F.2d 765, 183 USPQ 172, ICCPA, 1974)

on corer grounds, in re Johnston, SUZ F.2d 765, 183 USPQ 172 (CCPA 1974) In re Noll, 545 F.2d 141, 191 USPQ 721 (CCPA 1976), cert. dmited, 434 U.S. 875, 199 USPQ 465 (1977) In re Charled, 545 F.2d 152, 191 USPQ 456 (1977) In re Deutsch, 533 F.2d 699, 193 USPQ 465 (10CPA 1976), cert. denied, 434 U.S. 875, 193 USPQ 465 (CCPA 1977) In re Waldbauen, 539 F.2d 611, 194 USPQ 465 (CCPA 1977) In re Kindman, 545 F.2d 1025, 195 USPQ 459 (CCPA 1977) In re Karlans, 545 F.2d 1236, 195 USPQ 459 (CCPA 1977) In re for an extension, 537 F.2d 1237, 197 USPQ 459 (CCPA 1977) In re forman, 573 F.2d 1237, 197 USPQ 459 (CCPA 1978) In re Forman, 573 F.2d 1237, 197 USPQ 459 (CCPA 1978) In re Forman, 574 F.2d 772, 197 USPQ 459 (CCPA 1978) In re Sarthar, 588 F.2d 1330, 200 USPQ 716 (1981) In re Generated, 450 U.S. 994, 210 USPQ 776 (1981) In re Generated, 450 U.S. 994, 210 USPQ 776 (1981) In re Generated, 959 F.2d 32, 201 USPQ 136 (CCPA 1979)

1979) In re Maucorps. 609 F.2d 481, 203 USPQ 812 (CCPA 1979) (979) In re Phillips, 608 F.2d 879, 203 USPQ 971 (CCPA (979)

re Sherwood, 613 F.2d 809, 204 USPQ 537 (CCPA 1980), cert. denied, 450 U.S. 994, 210 USPQ 776 (1981) In re Sher

(1981) In re Watter, 618 F.2d 758, 205 USPQ 397 (CCPA 1980) Arshal v. United States, 621 F.2d 421, 208 USPQ 397 (C. C. 1980), cert. denied, 449 U.S. 1077 (1981), roh'g denied, 450 U.S. 1050 (1981)

Diamond v. Dieter, 450 U.S. 175, 209 USPQ 1 (1981) Diamond v. Bradley, 450 U.S. 381, 209 USPQ 97 (1981), aff by an equally divided Court, In re Bradley, 600 F.2d 807, 202 USPQ 480 (CCPA 1979) In re Pardo, 684 F.2d 912, 214 USPQ 673 (CCPA 1982) In re Abele, 684 F.2d 912, 214 USPQ 673 (CCPA 1982) In re Abele, 684 F.2d 902, 214 USPQ 682 (CCPA 1982) In re Moret, Jackan & Curits, Inc. v. Marrill Lunch, Pierce, Penner & Swith, 564 F. Stato, 215 USPQ 123 (CCPA 1982) Peine, Webber, Jackan & Curits, Inc. v. Marrill Lunch, Pierce, Penner & Swith, 564 F. Stato, 215 (LSPQ 123 (CCPA 1982))

Paine, weoner, Jackson & Curra, Inc. V. merrui Lvinch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith, 564 F. Supp. 1358, 218 USPQ 212 (D. Del. 1983) Safe Flight Instrument Corp. v. Sundstrund Data Control. Inc., 706 F. Supp. 1146, 10 USPQ24 1733 (D. Del. 1989)

EXTENSION OF TIME FOR FILING NOTICES OF OFFOSITION TO MARKS PUBLISHED IN THE OFFICIAL GAZETTE DATED JULY 4, 1999

Copies of the Trademark Official Gazette data July 4, 1989 were not mailed until July 11, 1989. Therefore, for marks published in the Trademark Official Gazette dated July 1989, Notices of Opposition filed by August 10, 1989 will be considered timety.

4

August 16, 1989. JEFFREY M. SAMUELS,

at Commissioner for Trademarks

APPENDIX 4.—LETTER FROM CHAIRMAN WILLIAM J. HUGHES, TO D. DENNIS ALLEGRETTI, PARTNER IN THE LAW FIRM OF ALLEGRETTI & WITCOFF, LTD., DECEMBER 23, 1991

Congress of the United States Flouse of Representatives committee on the Judiciary 2138 Raysure House Organ Sixons

WASHINGTON, DC 20515-8216

наказучен пар. А. порт трат Сладо 4 лося сладовал сладовал начает 4 лося сладовал в сладовалистична, ка точест в сладовалистична, ка точест в сладовали сладовали сладовал в сероса в сладова, собто сладова в сладова сладова, собто сладова в сладова сладова, собто сладова порт сладова, сладова, собто сладова и сладова, сладова, собтора това сладова, сладова, собтора и сладова, сладова, сладова, собтора и сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, и сладова, сладова, сладова, и сладова, сладова, сладова, и сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, и сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, и сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, и сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, и сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, и сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, сладова, и сладова, и сладова, слад

MAJORTY-228-8861 Migraty-229-8888

December 23, 1991

D. Dennis Allegretti, Esq. Allegretti & Witcoff, Ltd. 75 State Street Boston, MA 02109

Dear Mr. Allegretti:

Thank you for testifying before the Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration on H.R. 1417, the Biotechnology Patent Protection Act of 1991. Your testimony was extremely useful to the Subcommittee as we determine how best to protect biotechnology inventions, and, at the same time, safeguard the balance and flexibility of our patent system. There were a number of questions that I did not have the opportunity to ask you at the November 21st hearing, and I would be very grateful if you could respond to these questions in writing. These questions are as follows:

1. How will H.R. 1417 affect the patenting of chemical, computer, and other processes in areas outside of biotechnology?

2. What are your views on the Administration's proposed amendments to H.R. 1417?

3. Are there any examples, other than recombinant Erythropoietin, of biotechnology products that have been made abroad through use of a host cell patented in the United States and then imported into this country?

4. Could the Patent and Trademark Office (PTO), or patent applicants themselves, eliminate the need for legislation by designating processes for producing recombinant products through use of a host cell as "processes of using" as defined in Pleudemann?

5. Have there been any improvements over time in PTO's review and determination of biotechnology process patent applications?

6. Aside from the problem of unfair imports, what if any consequences could result if a biotechnology process does not have patent protection?

D. Dennis Allegretti, Esq. December 23, 1991 Page Two

7. Do you see any danger that enactment of H.R. 1417 could create uncertainty in the area of process patent law?

I appreciate your interest and the expertise that you shared with the Subcommittee on this important matter.

Sincerely,

her William Hughes J ...

Chairman Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration

WJH:efv

Appendix 5.—Letter From D. Dennis Allegretti, to Chairman William J. Hughes, January 20, 1992

LAW OFFICES ALLEGRETTI & WITCOFF, LTD.

January 20, 1992

75 STATE STREET

OSTON, MASSACHUSETTS OZIOD	
TELEPHONE (617) 343-8100 TELECOPIER (617) 348-810	RECEIVED
CHICAGO OFFICE TEX SOLITH WACKER SHIVE CHICAGO, ILLINDIS SOGOS	14N 2 8 1992
TELEPHONE (38) 78-1000 TELECOPIER (38) 76-1034	Sub on Courts

Сналься с. цинк" Выс а. насоме повет т. « неве обакт с. неве обакт с. неве обакт с. но обустова" обакт с. обустова" обакт с. обустова с. обустова нале с. обустова обустова сладо н. обустова салосни в. следова следова следова следова следова следова следова с

JAN 27 1992

OF COUNSEL GEORGE B. HEWITT

The Honorable William J. Hughes Chairman Committee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration House of Representatives 2138 Rayburn House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515-6216

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Thank you very much for your kind letter of December 23, 1991. I offer the following responses for your further consideration of the issues raised by the seven questions which you posed to me.

- 1. I believe that there will be increased efforts by patent applicants to obtain process claims in other areas of technology, directed toward meeting some of the same needs as those which have been made manifest for biotechnology. For example, in the economically important field of petroleum refining, U.S. patented processes applicable to the importation of refined products made by such processes represent subject matter of great potential benefit to that U.S. industry.
- I have not had an opportunity to apply any personal study to such amendment as the Administration may have proposed, and I am therefore unable to offer any useful comments to you.

ALLEGRETTI & WITCOFF, LTD.

The Honorable William J. Hughes January 20, 1992 Page 2

- 3. Yes, tissue plasminogen activator (t-PA), the important drug for treating heart attacks, was imported. Only the successful enforcement of its process patent assured domestic protection for the U.S. developer, Genentech, Inc. Also, monoclonal antibodies for treating sepsis have been made abroad and imported into the U.S.
- 4. I do not believe that this would be a satisfactory solution, because the lack of a clear legislative direction would, in my view, only give rise to both procedural and policy disputes as between the PTO and applicants, which would cast a pall of judicially unresolved uncertainties for many years to come.
- 5. Although there have been some improvements in the examination of biotechnology process patents, the quality of such practice remains highly uneven from one Patent Office examiner to another.
- 6. I believe that the absence of such patent protection adversely affects present and future business commitments for the domestic development of innovative and cost effective processes. There is a consequent business incentive to maintain important new processes as trade secrets, thereby restraining disclosure to the public and inhibiting the advancement of the arts and sciences which the Patent Law is intended to promote.
- 7. I see no risk of uncertainty at all in process patent law by HR1417, neither for U.S. biotechnology or any other U.S. industry. As I noted in my testimony, a failure to enact HR1417 is likely in my view to impel the Patent Office toward an operating practice of allowing only very narrow and